The Information Authority for the Workboat • Offshore • Inland • Coastal Marine Markets



Blasting Off!

The Red Hot U.S. Gulf of Mexico Page 52

Propulsion Full Speed Ahead with Gas Page 72

Vessel Design The AT/B Comes of Age Page 104 SEPTEMBER 2013 www.marinelink.com

Always On Course.

CAPT NILES SHOEMAK

CAPT NILES SHOEMAKER

Cummins Mid-South thanks our loyal customers for helping us achieve a record year in the inland river market!

The team sold 230 KTA38 engines in 2012, making Cummins the engine of choice among pushboat owners and operators. We are confident this product will successfully support customers for years to come, and we look forward to a successful EPA Tier 3 transition with the introduction of the next generation of Cummins engines.



Blessey Marine's Capt Niles Shoemaker is powered by a pair of Cummins legendary K38s

the.



B

F

10.0

Real work calls for real workboats.

BCGP BUILDS BOATS DESIGNED TO WORK AS HARD AS YOU DO.

Durable aluminum Sentry models range from 28-45 feet.



When it comes to marine towing, rescue and salvage, having the right equipment is essential. And having a boat that's built for the task is critical. That's why maritime professionals turn to Brunswick Commercial and Government Products (BCGP). We offer a wide range of commercialgrade fiberglass, aluminum and RHIB platforms on which you can design the workboat of your dreams.

Choose from skiff, center console and cabin boat layouts to suit your particular needs. Then equip your vessel with tow bars, winches, dive doors and whatever else will make your job a little bit easier.

- Unsinkable fiberglass Whalers, aluminum Sentrys and Impact RHIBs
- Choice of skiff, center console and cabin designs
- Commercial-use warranties
- Off-the-shelf equipment and/or custom configurations
- Experienced staff to help you before, during and after delivery



VISIT US at the INT WORKDOAR SHOW. BOOH #3180

Brunswick Commercial and Government Products, Inc. 386.423.2900 • brunswickcgp.com

Brunswick Commercial and Government Products (BCGP) is a division of Brunswick Corporation — the largest marine manufacturer in the world.

CONTENTS







MarineNews September 2013 • Volume 24 Number 9

INSIGHTS

16 Steve Dickey

Global Marine Market Director, Sherwin-Williams marine coating.

FINANCE

18 Dial Subchapter 'M' for Money

By Richard J. Paine, Sr.

INSURANCE

20 Bridging the Trip Preparation Gap

Precision Is Imperative.

By Randy O'Neill

LEGAL

22 Beyond Your Control: Minimizing Exposure Planning Ahead Can Help You Use the Act of God as a Defense.

By Larry Demarcay

BOATBUILDING

34 Waiting for the Windfall

The momentum for wind power continues to gather while U.S. boatbuilders await the coming gale. By Joe Hudspeth

Offshore GoM SITREP

52 Offshore Service Providers Drive Robust GoM Boom

Ongoing infrastructure and newbuild activity. By Susan Buchanan

SHIPYARDS

60 Sequestration? What Sequestration?

Smaller boatyards carve out a profitable niche in this challenging, yet target rich maritime environment.

By Joseph Keefe

September 2013







Learn more about the HOSMAX fleet of DP-2 300 class OSVs and employment opportunities by visiting us online at www.hornbeckoffshore.com or calling us at (985) 727-2000

> HORNBECK OFFSHORE Service with Energy*









MarineNews September 2013 • Volume 24 Number 9

LUBRICANTS

28 From Bow to Stern: Performance & Sustainability

Understanding On Board Lubricants.

By Mark Miller

OFFSHORE OPERATIONS

40 Competence: the Key to Safe and Efficient Offshore Operations

A competent workforce is a productive one. By Chris Charman

CREW SAFETY

66 Duty of Care

Data and monitoring helps measure impact exposure of Workboat crew and passengers. By James Glover

OFFSHORE BUSINESS



W&O caps a busy year with two additional deals intended to penetrate the busy offshore markets with cutting edge products.

By Joseph Keefe

REGULATIONS & SAFETY

84 LNG: Now Powering Vessels – and New Safety Regulations

New Hazards, New Regulatory Concerns and New Solutions.

By Joseph Keefe

COATINGS

$88 \,$ PPG by the Numbers: 580, 690, & 700 $\,$

PPG caps a busy 2013 by launching three separate coatings. On the water, one size does not fit all, anymore. By Joseph Keefe

September 2013



The No. 1 maritime VSAT network brings a new dimension to broadband at sea.

Movies & IPTV

SATCOM... and beyond!

KVH's new IP-MobileCast is a unique content delivery service providing affordable news, sports, entertainment, electronic charts, and weather on top of your mini-VSAT Broadband connection.

Introducing IP-MobileCast[™]

Newspapers

Radio

V 11 IP

TRACPHONE

KIVH

TV News

& Sports Clips

Training & e-Learning

ALL-NEW

V 7 IP

TRACPHONE

KIVH

TRACPHON

PRODUCT LINE!

Crew Social Media

Full ECDIS Chart Database Delivery & Updates Weather Files & Forecasts

KVH's end-to-end solution empowers you to deliver the bandwidth your operations demand, keep your crew happy, and manage your budget... *all at the same time.*

Get the details: www.minivsat.com/VIP New VIP-series features powerful Integrated CommBox™ Modem (ICM) the hub for IP-MobileCast services.

KVH INDUSTRIES WORLDWIDE

World HQ: United States | info@kvh.com +1 401.847.3327 EMEA HQ: Denmark | info@emea.kvh.com +45 45 160 180 Asia-Pacific HQ: Singapore | info@apac.kvh.com +65 6513 0290

©2013 KVH Industries, Inc. KVH, TracPhone, IP-MobileCast, CommBox, and the unique light-colored dome with dark contrasting baseplate are trademarks of KVH Industries, Inc. mini-VSAT Broadband is a service mark of KVH Industries, Inc.

MarineNews

ISSN#1087-3864 USPS#013-952 Florida: 215 NW 3rd St., Boynton Beach, FL 33435 tel: (561) 732-4368; fax: (561) 732-6984 New York: 118 E. 25th St., New York, NY 10010 tel: (212) 477-6700; fax: (212) 254-6271 www.marinelink.com

PUBLISHER John C. O'Malley • *jomalley@marinelink.com*

Associate Publisher & Editorial Director Greg Trauthwein • trauthwein@marinelink.com

Editor Joseph Keefe • *keefe@marinelink.com* Tel: 704-661-8475

Web Editor Eric Haun • *haun@marinelink.com*

Contributing Writers Susan Buchanan • Lawrence R. DeMarcay, III • Randy O'Neill • Richard Paine

PRODUCTION Production & Graphics Manager Nicole Ventimiglia • nicole@marinelink.com

SALES

Vice President, Sales & Marketing Rob Howard • howard@marinelink.com

Sales Administration & Office Manager Sales & Event Coordinator Classified Sales Rhoda Morgan • morgan@marinelink.com Michelle Howard • mhoward@marinelink.com (212) 477-6700

Advertising Sales Managers

National Sales Manager Terry Breese • *breese@marinelink.com* Tel: 561-732-1185 Fax: 561-732-8414

Lucia Annunziata • *annunziata@marinelink.com* Tel: 212-477-6700 Fax: 212-254-6271

Mitch Engel • *engel@marinelink.com* Tel: 561-732-0312 Fax: 561-732-8063 Mike Kozlowski • *kozlowski@marinelink.com* Tel: 561-733-2477 Fax: 561-732-9670

Jean Vertucci • vertucci@marinelink.com

Tel: 212-477-6700 Fax: 212-254-6271

Frank Covella • covella@marinelink.com Tel: 561-732-1659 Fax: 561-732-8063

Dawn Trauthwein • *dtrauthwein@marinelink.com* Tel: 631-472-2715 Fax: 631-868-3575

Managing Director, Intl. Sales

 Paul Barrett • ieaco@aol.com
 Uwe Riemeyer • riemeyer@intermediapartners.de

 Tel: +44 1268 711560
 Tel: +49 202 27169 0

 Fax: +44 1268 711567
 Fax: +49 202 27169 20

CORPORATE STAFF

 Manager, Accounting Services Manager, Public Relations Manager, Marketing Manager, Info Tech Services
 Rhoda Morgan • morgan@marinelink.com Mark O'Malley • momalley@marinelink.com Jocelyn Redfern • jredfern@marinelink.com

 Vladimir Biblik • biblk@marinelink.com

CIRCULATION

Circulation Manager Kathleen Hickey • mncirc@marinelink.com

TO SUBSCRIBE:

Subscriptions to *Marine News* (12 issues per year) for one year are available for \$60.00; Two years (24 issues) for \$95.00. Send your check payable to: *MarineNews*, 118 E. 25th St., New York, NY 10010.

For more information email Kathleen Hickey at: k.hickey@marinelink.com

POSTMASTER Time Value Expedite

MarineNews ISSN#1087-3864 is published monthly, 12 times a year by Maritime Activity Reports, Inc., 118 East 25th Street, New York, N. Y. 10160-1062. The publisher assumes no responsibility for any misprints or claims and actions taken by advertisers. The publisher reserves the right to refuse any advertising. Contents of this publication either in whole or in part may not be reproduced without the express permission of the publisher.

POSTMASTER: Send address changes to *MarineNews*, 850 Montauk Hwy. #867 Bayport, NY 11705.

MarineNews is published monthly by Maritime Activity Reports Inc. Periodicals Postage paid at New York, NY and additional mailing offices.

On the Cover

52 Offshore GoM SITREP

The HOS Red Dawn, the first 300 class HOSMAX vessel, is shown on her sea trials. Delivered from the Eastern Shipbuilding Group in June, the vessel is one of dozens of OSV hulls being built or on the backlogs of Gulf Coast shipyards. Starting on page 52, Susan Buchanan chronicles the robust activity underway along the U.S. Gulf of Mexico.



PROPULSION

72 Full Speed Ahead with Gas

Dutch-based Peters Shipyards introduces revolutionary Inland Shipping concept.

By Peter Pospiech

TECHNOLOGY

100 ARGUS: Enviable Technology, Unlimited Potential

Almost four years and 100 million soundings later, the concept is a reality.

By Joseph Keefe

VESSEL DESIGN

104 The ATB – What Does The Future Hold?

The AT/B comes of age: operating coastwise, Jones Act – and beyond the horizon, too.

Edited by Joseph Keefe 8 Editor's Note 10 By the Numbers: The importance of domesic shipbuilding 14 **TECH FILE: Sea Trial Performance Analysis Redefined OP/ED** – Government Transparency: 26 Where is it? – By Denise Krepp 46 Fifteen minutes with OMSA's Jim Adams - By Joseph Keefe **TECH FILE: On-Board Testing Services Emerge** 92 94 Boat of the Month: The PI 65 Coastal and **Offshore** Craft 98 Training & Education: CMES is on line and way ahead MarineNews Profile: Paul B. Candies 110 (11/23/1940 - 7/21/2013)111 People & Company News 116 Products 123 Classifieds 128 AD Index

ON hleen Hickey • mncirc@marin

GET ON BOARD WITH THE NEW INDUSTRY STANDARD IN BARGE RIGGING—THE YOYO WINCH.

DON'T MISS THE BOAT! YOUR EQUIPMENT MAY BE OBSOLETE. The numbers are in: Patterson has set the new standard when it comes to barge rigging. Our revolutionary 25' and 40' YoYo winches have changed the way the industry works-and if you're not on board with the new technology, you'll be left behind.

≧ RIGGIN

ESTANDARD

THE BIGGEST OPERATORS IN THE U.S. NOW SPECIFY PATTERSON WINCHES.

... and South America is joining them. With only a few exceptions, the leaders in inland shipping now use our YoYo winches-and for good reason. The YoYo eliminates fouling, springcoil, and uncontrolled spooling while saving 50% more time. It's safe, fast, and cost-effective.

BOAT BUILDERS ARE SPECIFYING THE YOYO BECAUSE THEIR CUSTOMERS DEMAND IT.

True story-the YoYo is taking off not only because it's the best winch out there but because it's now specified as standard equipment by industry leaders. Patterson is expanding globally as well, which means that the rest of the world isn't far behind when it comes to demanding the YoYo.

CALL 800.322.2018 OR VISIT WWW.PATTERSONMFG.COM. We'll show you how the YoYo has revolutionized the industry and is setting a whole new standard.

VISIT US AT BOOTH 1902 AT THE INTERNATIONAL WORK BOAT SHOW, NEW ORLEANS, OCTOBER 9-11!

PATTERSON IS DEDICATED TO CREATING GEAR THAT'S SAFER, EASIER, AND FASTER. WE ARE THE FUTURE OF BARGE HANDLING EQUIPMENT, AND WE'D LIKE YOU TO SHOW YOU WHY.



PATTERSON | 870 RIVERSEA ROAD | PITTSBURGH, PA 15233 | WWW.PATTERSONMFG.COM



keefe@marinelink.com

Popula: Think back to the last time that U.S. Shipyards were operating at the breakneck pace now being seen from coast to coast. Now, think about that in context of slowing global demand brought on by overbuilt bluewater sectors. Next, factor in the breathtaking newbuild programs underway in the offshore support, inland marine and Jones Act sectors. And, don't forget the increasing demand from foreign operators who, more and more, are beginning to understand that U.S. shipyards can build economically in series, for export and with quality that matches or exceeds global standards. Finally, plug in the shrinking trade deficit represented by energy that could eventually eliminate our dependency on foreign oil forever, powering prosperity that could last for a generation.

If you are at a loss for an answer to this month's *MarineNews* brainteaser, then you will find yourself in good company. It has been a long time since the stars were aligned quite as nicely as today's domestic marine markets seem to be. Although a little out my wheelhouse, I could also throw in the hefty charter rates being paid to Jones Act operators to move all of that new domestic energy. I don't think it any coincidence, therefore, that this money is being redistributed into domestic newbuild tanker programs. Starting on page 104, you'll find out why the AT/B will have a prominent role in that piece of business. Indeed, things are so good, apparently, that shipyards and operators alike are having a difficult time finding competent help to keep this economic juggernaut moving.

These are good problems to have. That said; it's no time to take our foot off the gas, nor is it a good time to forget where we came from, why, and what to do to ensure that the current boom doesn't become just another cycle rather than a sustained period of prosperity. John F. Kennedy said it best when he insisted back in 1963, "A rising tide lifts all the boats." This month, Susan Buchanan's report on the U.S. Gulf Coast's building boom aptly describes what oil and gas producers can expect for support in coming years, and why. As the domestic offshore support fleet becomes more modern and sophisticated, two things will likely occur next: first, the arrival of the long-awaited two-tier charter market and the "flight to quality" envisioned by operators – like Todd Hornbeck, for example – will finally come to fruition. Secondly, partly because of the first supposition, the specter of overbuilt Gulf of Mexico OSV market will not. That's my take.

Finally, and since this is after all our Workboat Annual edition, the pages of this, our largest *MarineNews* edition ever, also contain the full spectrum of all things "workboat" and the service and OEM sectors that support it. Headlong into the 4th quarter of 2013, I might be accused of being a bit too optimistic about the current state of the domestic waterfront. I like my chances about being right. Turn the pages to find out why.



Joseph Keefe, Editor, keefe@marinelink.com

SUBSCRIBE

Subscribe to the print or electronic edition of MarineNews at www.marinelink.com/renewsubscr/Renew04/subscribe.html or e-mail Kathleen Hickey at mrcirc@marinelink.com

DAILY NEWS via E-MAIL

Twice every business day we provide breaking news, tailored to your specification, delivered FREE directly to your e-mail. To subscribe visit http://maritimetoday.com/login.aspx

POST & SEARCH JOBS

Job listings are updated daily and help match employers with qualified employees. Post a position or keep abreast of new employment opportunities at http://www.maritimejobs.com

ADVERTISE

MN offers a number of print and electronic advertising packages. To see our editorial calendar and advertising rates, visit www.marinelink.com/AdvRates/Rates.asp

Resourc

Online

See us in booth 3159 at the International Workboat Show, New Orleans, October 9 - 11, 2013.

Photo by Photographer's Mate 3rd Class John DeCoursey. U.S. Navy imagery used in illustration without enforsement expressed or implied.

Wing[®] collars and boats are built to last. Just ask your BUD/S.

We've been making waves in the inflatable boat business for more than 20 years. Wing pioneered the use of polyurethane fabric and heat-welded seams decades ago because it produces the strongest and longest lasting collars and inflatable boats. So strong in fact that we're the provider of inflatable boats to the Navy's intensive Basic Underwater Demolition/SEAL (BUD/S) training. We build each boat as if *our* lives depended on it. Because seriously, you don't want to tick those people off.



- More than 200 replacement sponsons for the world's top brands.
- 60-day turnaround on new or replacement sponsons so your boat is back in service fast.
- Thermo-welded seams with 1.5" overlap for maximum strength and longevity— reinforced with seam tape for additional weld support.
- Exclusive use of polyurethane fabric for its superior puncture and abrasion resistance over hypalon and PVC.
- All Wing polyurethane products are Buy American Act and Berry Amendment compliant.



Designed Smarter. Built Tougher. 1220 5th Street · Arcata, California, 95521 Phone: 707.826.2887 • www.wing.com











The Economic Importance of the U.S. Shipbuilding and Repairing Industry

This summer, the U.S. Department of Transportation's Maritime Administration (MARAD) asserted that domestic shipyards annually support \$36 billion in gross domestic product. The report, entitled *"The Economic Importance of the U.S. Shipbuilding and Repairing Industry,"* aptly laid out how U.S. Shipyards create quality jobs and support economic growth far beyond our nation's ports and waterways. The report also notes the U.S. shipbuilding industry, unlike the rest of the nation's consumer-based model, has run a trade surplus in six out of the last ten years. In fact, and *BY THE NUMBERS*, domestic boatbuilders pack a ferocious economic wallop:

Total GDP National Impact (\$): 36 billion					
Shipbuilding Gross Domestic Product (GDP \$): 9.8 billion					
Shipbuilding Labor Income (\$): 7.9 billion					
Cumulative Trade Surplus (\$): 410 million					
DOT Dollars spent in U.S. Shipyards Since 2009 (\$):150 million					
Number of Direct Jobs from Shipbuilding: 107,000					
Average Shipbuilding Incomer (annual \$): 73,000					
Number of vessels delivered in 2011: 1,457					
Average Number of Vessels Delivered Annually: 1,200					
Number of U.S. Shipyards: 317+					

Economic activity directly associated with the U.S. shipbuilding and repairing industry is primarily captured in government data under the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) sector 336611, Shipbuilding and Repairing. Shipyard activities include ship construction, repair, conversion, and alteration. They also include the production of prefabricated ship and barge sections, and other specialized services. The government says that about 90 percent of revenues were derived from routine repairs and maintenance of maritime vessels.

Of particular interest to *MN* readers, U.S. shipbuilders delivered 1,260 vessels of all types in 2012, down from 1,457 vessels in 2011. Notably, more than 80 percent of vessels delivered in the last three years have been inland tank and deck barges. Deliveries of tugs and towboats, passenger vessels, commercial fishing vessels, and inland tank barges increased from 2010 to 2012. While recent deep draft orders – particularly in the resurgent Jones Act tanker trades and Tote's order for 2 LNG-powered containerships – are encouraging, the backbone of the U.S. merchant marine and the shipyards that supply them, continues to be, and will remain, its inland, energy and offshore sectors.

Type of Vessel	2010	2011	2012
Large Deep-Draft Vessels	16	11	11
Offshore Service Vessels and Crew Boats	38	21	28
Tugs and Towboats	81	109	118
Passenger Vessels (>50 feet)	22	30	33
Commercial Fishing Vessels (>50 feet)	8	20	15
Other Self-Propelled Vessels (>50 feet)	19	23	25
Large Oceangoing Barges	14	6	2
Inland Tank Barges	142	184	279
Inland Freight and Deck Barges	861	1,053	749
Total Delivered	1,201	1,457	1,260

Table 3 Deliveries by	U.S.	Shipyards, h	ov Type of	f Vessel.	2010-2012
LUDIC DI DEMITETICS D	0.0	Ship you usy a	J LJPC O	1 1 000019	MOTO MOTH

Source: www.shipbuildinghistory.com

Note: The delivery date for a vessel was determined by the date on which its Certificate of Documentation was issued, which should be, but may not be, the date on which the shipyard made delivery.

Smaller hulls remain the staple for domestic shipbuilding, but the federal government (U.S. Navy, Army, and Coast Guard) remains an important customer for U.S. shipbuilders. While only 15 of the 1,459 vessels delivered in 2011 were delivered to the U.S. government, nearly all (8 out of 11) of the large deep-draft vessels were delivered to U.S. government agencies. The report also revealed that total revenues for U.S. shipbuilding and repair industry amounted to \$21.9 billion in 2011, down slightly from \$22.1 billion in 2010. Initial estimates for 2012 from industry sources indicate total revenues of \$19.7 billion with 60.3 percent coming from military shipbuilding, 21.7 percent from commercial shipbuilding, and the remaining 18.0 percent from ship repairs.

Every Minute. Valuable.

There's too much money on the line to have your vessel tied up for weeks with an engine down. Many engine rebuilders fix only what is broken – they may not replace worn parts that are borderline or hidden from view. Cummins ReCon[®] engines are completely disassembled, inspected, remanufactured to factory specifications, performance-tested and backed by a full two-year Cummins warranty that's good anywhere in the world. For a genuine Cummins solution with less downtime, and for performance you can count on, contact your Cummins distributor and ask about Cummins ReCon engines. With a ReCon engine, you get reliability. Every time.



Gáski 1180

2614 IS 816 •KRISTJÁN-

@2013 Cummins Inc., Box 3005, Columbus, IN 47202-3005 U.S.A.

BY THE NUMBERS



Despite an increase in foreign competition, exports by U.S. shipbuilders have strengthened in recent years, rising to \$539.1 million in 2012 (representing 2.7 percent of industry revenues). As a result, the U.S. shipbuilding industry has run a trade surplus in six out of the last 10 years. In fact, combined over the last 10 years the industry has run a trade surplus of \$410 million.

Employment in shipbuilding and repairing is concentrated in a relatively small number of states. In fact, 62 percent of all private direct employment in the industry is located in just five states: Virginia, Louisiana, Mississippi, Connecticut, and California. These numbers do not include federal government employment. According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, total employment at federal government-operated shipyards was 29,452 in 2011, up from 28,234 in 2010. As a result of the global recession the industry contracted, losing more than 9,000 payroll jobs between 2008 and 2011, before rebounding in 2012. Payroll employment averaged 98,070 over the first half of 2012.

Currently there are 117 active domestic shipyards, spread across 26 states. In addition there are more than 200 shipyards engaged in ship repairs or capable of building ships but not actively engaged in shipbuilding. Of the 117 active shipyards, five are public yards operated by the U.S. Navy or U.S. Coast Guard, six are major shipyards capable of building large naval vessels and/or deep-draft ocean going commercial ships, 20 are large shipyards capable of building mid-sized to large merchant ships, mid-sized to large naval vessels, offshore drilling rigs and high-value, high-complexity smaller vessels. The remaining 86 are relatively small shipyards, capable of building smaller commercial vessels, such as tugs, towboats, offshore service vessels, fishing vessels, ferries and barges. In addition to these shipyards, there are nine shipyards currently producing large yachts and 13 occasionally producing larger vessels. Marad says that another 293 shipyards and boatyards are classified as inactive.



Get the Report

The Marad report, in our estimation, is one of the finer efforts to come out of DOT in a long time. This is what Marad should be doing. Nicely summing up the importance of U.S. boatbuilding, there is much more to the report than what you find on these pages. Access the report at:

www.marad.dot.gov/documents/MARAD_Econ_Study_Final_Report_2013.pdf



GUTS & GLORY

Your crew is the glue that holds your business together. Like your KOHLER, commercial marine generators, they power you toward success. Depend on KOHLER generators to back you up with the service you need – wherever you go.

KOHLER. Marine

Sea Trial Performance Analysis Redefined

By Don MacPherson

KND Naval Design of Cape Town, South Africa successfully completed its first in class 10M Advanced Life Support Ambulance and Rescue vessel for Africa. This vessel was designed and built entirely in Cape Town. This project used HydroComp propulsion software to analyze and examine sea trial performance.

Naval architect Kobus Potgieter captured a USA styled 1960's retro ambulance look-and-feel for the boat. He also used "Batmobile" oversized fenders and flowing lines which can be seen in the vessel's coach and shape of the hull.

The KND Fast Advanced Life Support Ambulance (FALSAV) boasts a 500 HP outboard engine configuration which can be tamed to 400 HP. The vessel can reach a max speed of 40 knots and is configured to carry two patients with four crew members. She can also carry up to 16 more people for rescue operations. There are two patient benches with floating spine boards and spider harnesses, a wash basin, and toilet equipment lockers all contained within an air conditioned environment. Special attention was given to the medical needs of the patient with the fixed placement of all equipment and benches, and to have all equipment operating off 220V AC for operation (or in storage while charging). In this way, the medical workflow around the patient is uniform and efficient.

The coach has two doors port & starboard at midship and double doors at the aft of the vessel. Special attention was made for easy loading by adding a rescue door below the port access door and above the waterline. This vessel will be used to transfer patients from remote areas in the Sub-Sahara's greater lakes region where there is a lack of medical services but a major demand.

The vessel's final service area is East Africa, thereafter traveling 1600 km inland before reaching her final destination. Kobus Potgieter is proud of this initiative, which took over 4 months to develop, and 60 more days to build.

KND Naval Design acquired both HydroComp NavCad and SwiftTrial software in early 2012. After running a couple of projects with the assistance of HydroComp's Technical director, Donald MacPherson, KND quickly mastered the use of the software programs and the programs have now become their primary performance assessment software. According to Mr. Potgieter, "I found SwiftTrial very useful the first time it was used on the Ambulance Boat. Sea trials have always been an important task, but we never really used the data before to analyze the performance in any real detail."

"Using Swift Trial, we quickly analyzed the performance and immediately picked up a big difference in the set-up of the two engines. In our case, the overload on the one engine could immediately be identified and we found out that the supplier had sent the wrong props. At WOT, it is really difficult to analyze whether the engines are really over loading or cavitating – especially if the boat is doing the anticipated speed. As we dug deeper with SwiftTrial, however, we pinpointed and corrected the problem. This was only achieved by using the SwiftTrial data and analyzing it. I can't wait for our next design so that we can become the sea trials experts again."

Both SwiftTrial and HydroComp NavCad offer the ability to "back-engineer" sea trial data (i.e., boat test figures) to analyze the underlying aspects of vessel performance. SwiftTrial provides an easy-to-use and inexpensive documentation and analysis utility.





While the boat's look is 1960s retro, its propulsion performance is thoroughly modern.



JOTUN

Section RESILIENT Strong Smooth Simple

STRONG. SMOOTH. SIMPLE.

STRONG

- designed to withstand mechanical damage
- simplify maintenance
- reduce docking cost

SMOOTH

• smooth and glossy surface providing a low drag out-of-dock performance

SIMPLE

- simple application procedure
- hull protection in only 2 coats

INTRODUCING THE WORLD'S FIRST RESILIENT ANTIFOULING

SeaLion Resilient is an efficient biocide free underwater hull protection in only two coats.

The product is especially designed for vessels where maintenance simplicity and docking efficiency is crucial. The strong surface of SeaLion Resilient significantly reduces the risk of mechanical damage and maintains hull condition throughout the service period.



See Us at the Int'l Workboat Show Booth #3312

jotun.com 9203 Highway 23 | Belle Chasse, LA 70037 | Phone 800-229-3538



Steve Dickey

Global Marine Market Director, Sherwin-Williams Marine Coatings

If lifecycle asset management is at the very forefront of an economically driven shipping company, then marine coating have to be a part of that discussion. That, in part, is because the global regulatory scheme is now impacting everything from marine propulsion, vessel discharge protocol, ballast water management and everything in between. The fact that marine coatings can be at the very heart of any and all of these discussions shouldn't surprise anyone. Stephen F. Dickey, Market Director - Global Marine for Sherwin-Williams Protective & Marine Coatings, knows that as well as anyone. Previously, Dickey was the Director of Marketing and Business Development at PPG Industries Protective & Marine Coatings. Prior to that, he was the Group President for Ameron's Protective Coatings Group. Dickey has been involved in the heavy-duty coatings market since 1981 in various technical, sales, marketing, operations and executive management positions. He has also served as the Senior Vice President of Marketing and Strategic Planning and General Manager for Product Finishes at Ameron International. Dickey holds a degree in Business Administration. This month, his take on the rapidly evolving world of marine coatings hits home in a red hot offshore rebuilding era right here at home, even as the global boatbuilding markets cool off.

Tell our readers about the biggest challenge in marine coatings today.

There are two major marine market coatings challenges currently – (1) developing and qualifying products for bal-



last water tanks that both meet IMO PSPC and can perform long term in a ballast water treatment environment, and (2) developing effective and durable underwater hull systems. The difficulty is creating products that can meet the performance expectations of vessel owners and the increasingly demanding regulatory constraints on the materials we can use in formulating antifoulings or foul release products. Sherwin-Williams is working hard to meet both of these challenges by working with technical partners to create new approaches, and looking at new uses for existing products and materials. We are also challenging our technical teams to create solutions that will revolutionize the coatings market.

Do the shipyards drive coatings selection or is it the owners?

In reality it is both, depending on the type of application. In newbuildings, while coatings selection is influenced by the owner, the decisions are generally made by the shipyard. That selection is often based on the level of technical support the shipyard has received on past projects, the history of successful applications, and value. For vessel drydockings and repaints, the decision is almost always made by the owner. This selection is driven by historical fleet coating performance, local product availability, and the level and quality of technical service provided by the coatings manufacturer.

Pricing: competitive pricing is important in any busi-

ness – how much does it matter in coatings? In other words, is quality King?

While having competitive prices is an imperative, there are many other factors that drive the overall value proposition. The factors include quality, product availability and delivery, highly trained and experienced field technical services, and project follow-up. In today's market, good quality is assumed; what separates suppliers is consistent, outstanding quality, that means delivering product that handles and performs the same every time and everywhere it is purchased. Product availability and delivery means that the coatings suppliers must have inventory at the correct locations and staffing to ensure it can be delivered when required, because the marine business is 24/7/365 globally. One of the key factors in the value proposition is the availability of highly trained and experienced field technical service staff to ensure that proper procedures are followed and the correct coatings chosen for specific uses. Many owners would rank this as just as important as the price they are paying.

Ballast Water Treatment is here. Sometimes that involves chemicals. Many stakeholders – the IMO for example – are concerned about the effect that may have on ballast tank coatings. Is Sherwin Williams addressing that concern? If so, where are you in that process?

Sherwin-Williams is well aware of the IMO's concerns, and is working through IPPIC and its PSPC Working Group with the various IMO committees to determine what levels of the various treatment chemicals we will be comfortable with. The best solution for all parties will be for the IMO to regulate the concentrations of chemicals used in approved treatment equipment and for coatings suppliers such as Sherwin-Williams to confirm that our PSPCapproved ballast tank linings can tolerate those exposures.

Do brown water (inland), energy (OSV / rigs) and/or larger blue water vessels tend to have different needs when it comes to coatings? If so, what drives those decisions for each?

The marine market continues to become more specialized; each of these vessel types requires entirely different approaches and coatings solutions. Inland marine requires coatings that offer ease of application, good short term durability and ease of repair. OSVs require outstanding appearance, recoatability for at-the-pier maintenance, cleanability, and thinner films to control weight. Larger vessels (20,000 ton+) require tank and underwater hull systems that have extreme endurance, and topsides designed for in-service crew maintenance – and the whole system needs to be designed to the vessel's drydocking cycle. All of this drives the marine coatings market to be highly techni-



cal and consultative, so that the coatings supplier can fulfill the exacting requirements of the owner.

What's been your most recent rollout of a new product?

Sherwin-Williams recently received U.S. Navy approval of our commercial Ultra High Solids NSF Std 61 potable water tank lining, SherPlate PW. Approved for tanks as small as 25 gallons, SherPlate PW represents the first single coat, rapid return to service potable water tank lining. Originally introduced in 2012 to the water storage market, SherPlate PW is now available for marine applications globally.

What's next? Does Sherwin-Williams have a new product coming out and if so, when can we expect it and can you tell us your targets (type of improvements and intended uses)?

Sherwin-Williams will introduce SeaVoyage, a new line of antifoulings beginning late in 2013. The line consists of six new products ranging from proven self-polishing copolymer (SPC) technologies to high performance copper silyl acrylate copolymer coatings designed to provide long term performance and fuel savings. These products will be available globally as local registration rules allow.

Dial Subchapter 'M' for Money

CFR 46 Subchapter M is on track and heading for you. Neither the U.S. Flag inland vessel industry, nor the United States Coast Guard knows for sure where or when, but it is coming. One thing is for sure, however, it is going to be expensive – very expensive.

By Richard Paine



Subchapter 'M' has been cooking for over a decade and is meant to address a segment of the U.S. commercial inland marine industry that currently carries the moniker of "uninspected" vessel. Far from truly uninspected, responsible operators, in consort with the Coast Guard, The American Waterways Operators (AWO), insurers, lenders and clas-

sification societies, have for many years – for safety and liabilities sake – addressed a considerable number of issues now scheduled to be codified under Subchapter M. Through Notices of Proposed Rulemaking, public comment periods, and industry input, the final version is due out—sometime soon. Your guess as to when is as good as anyone's.

In the meantime, consider this: Industry statistics and various publications (*including a September 2012 article in MarineNews*) claim that the number vessels that will be subject to Subchapter M regulations could be in the range of 5,000 vessels. A highly respected and well accredited safety program developed over a decade ago by the AWO, the Responsible Carrier Program (RCP) has 241 current RCP-Certified and Provisional Operators. While these 241 operators represent about 1600 self-inspected vessels, that number leaves a lot of vessels that may or may not be in compliance with the new regs.

Options for compliance include developing a Towing Safety Management System (TSMS) with scheduled periodic dry-docking/internal structural inspections and third party compliance audits or the more traditional approach of United States Coast Guard (USCG) inspections. The latter will still require annual and periodic inspections plus scheduled dry-docking with internal structural examinations. The former allows two years to develop a TSMS after the final rule is issued.

Passenger vessels have long been subject to inspections similar in many ways to the requirements proposed in

Subchapter M. You can ask any passenger vessel operator whose vessel carries more than a six-pack how much fun it is: between the cost of developing safety management programs, attendant written documentation, periodic haulouts and inspections, requirements for onboard electrical and machinery systems, and other potentially huge expenses in maintaining a vessel's Certificate of Inspection (COI), compliance is prohibitively expensive.

With the new proposed dry-docking intervals (based on area of operation) it may be difficult just to get dry-docked, inspected or repaired. Competition for available services will be fierce—let alone costly. It is estimated that after the first two years of COI compliance, as much as 25% of the inland fleet will be up for dry-docking each year. That number, plus the already existing dry-dock, inspection and repair demand, will make for interesting times.

The U.S. Maritime Administration (according to a 2011 Survey) insists that there are 117 active shipbuilders in 26 states. There are another 200 or so more businesses with the capability of building and repairing marine vessels. The study does not indicate what number of tugs, barges, passenger vessels; commercial fishing vessels, recreational vessels or other types are being built or repaired. Furthermore, this study does not enumerate the number of facilities with dry docks, heavy lift cranes, travel lifts or other means to haul out large vessels.

With the increased requirement for periodic haulouts, possible sidetracking for hull and machinery repairs, probable lost revenue from downtime, some operators are left to wonder where the additional money to comply will come from. The obvious answer is from increased dayrates, but unless the increased rate complements an already established pool of maintenance and repair funds, increased rates are a cumulative fix to what might be an urgent and timely problem. Hence, and for the larger and more cash-flow positive operators, rising costs of increased maintenance, compliance, inspections and repairs might not present an immediate problem. But to the smaller operator, it could signal the death knell. This industry was built largely on the backs of so-called "mom and pop" operations. The Gulf of Mexico is full of countless stories of how some of our industry's largest operators got started. The generation that came out of the bayou to fight the good fight in Europe or Pacific theatres then came home to buy and operate the first of what might become a mighty fleet of boats. I know of operators in the Northeast whose great grandfathers rowed and sailed cargo across New England's harbors, rough and tumble men who did not know how to quit. And, in the Pacific Northwest, many began their empires running steamboats carrying miners to the Alaska gold rush. And now, it is today's smaller, start-up operators who are at greatest risk from the cost of compliance with Subchapter 'M'. That said; there are some survival strategies that might make some sense:

• Evaluate the amount of equity that you have accumulated in your vessels. You might find that a significant amount of cash can be available for compliance by refinancing the existing mortgage on your vessels. If your loan is more than halfway through its life, given amortization of the principal, appreciation of the vessel's value and other factors, as much as 40% to 50% of that value may be available to you as capital for compliance issues.

• Reduce the size of your fleet. Determine what vessels are now in excess of your workload and monetize them. Cash at hand is often more valuable than a vessel with 75% utilization.

• Utilize the benefits of membership in a recognized commercial marine association like the AWO or the Offshore Marine Services Association. Why reinvent the wheel if it's already rolling?

• Work early on with a competent professional that can help you develop your TSMS and engage a qualified, recognized third party auditor or utilize the USCG as your inspection "service."

• For shipbuilders and repairers who are preparing for the possible onslaught of compliance related work, contact a qualified commercial marine lender



to buy a dry-dock. Loan packages can offer terms and amortization up to 15 years. If you are the recipient of a Maritime Administration small shipyard grant, contact a lender who will augment the grant amount with a term loan to help you acquire the equipment you need.

The "M" in Subchapter M arguably stands for money. There is no escaping that fact, but to survive the challenges the new regimen brings, be smart. Consult your financial professional, your accountant and your banker to see what options are available that can help ease the pain.



Richard Paine is the National Finance Manager, Commercial Marine Group for TCF Equipment Finance, Inc. He can be reached at 516-431-9285 or rpaine@tcfef.com.

Bridging the Trip Preparation Gap

Precision Is Imperative. By Randy O'Neill

"Your true pilot cares nothing about anything on earth but the river, and the pride in his occupation surpasses the pride of kings." – Mark Twain, Life on the Mississippi (1883)



The statement made by the great chronicler and river pilot himself over 130 years ago is arguably as true today as it was then. But what has changed dramatically in the six score and 10 years since is the variety and complexity of the daily challenges that river pilots confront in our modern world. The sophistication of locks, dams and the proliferation



of bridges, the mercurial fluctuations in water levels and the consequences to those who fail to factor in all of the above when planning their commercial river trips can be career killers.

Even in Twain's day, one key concern of any experienced river pilot was the depth, width and height of his own vessel and, as importantly, what his vessel was pushing or pulling. While those measurements were a constant for his vessel, the variances of the sizes of that day's job were unpredictable. And, while water levels change and navigable channels widen and narrow, bridge heights don't. It's up to the pilot to make adjustments to his calculations and safety margins according to that day's river conditions. If that isn't done, the consequential bridge allision could be the beginning of a very long and difficult battle to defend a pilot's license, career on the river and professional reputation. The case highlighted herein is not at all unusual in the set of facts, and sadly in its outcome as well.

A CASE IN POINT

In late fall of 2011, our pilot was serving on board a towboat on a Midwest river and towing a 50' x 50' flexifloat spud barge astern. On board the barge were two observers and a deckhand. The towboat captain had towed flexifloat barges previously, but it was his first time towing this specific flexifloat spud barge. The trouble began when he 'eye-balled' that the spud height above the water was 35 feet. Unfortunately, he did not directly measure the spud height, inquire about the exact height or go on board the barge to check the height himself. What made matters worse, was the fact that these particular spuds could be positioned either all the way up or all the way down.

The captain commenced what was planned to be a four-mile transit route requiring passage under a vertical lift railroad bridge. The bridge, which has a vertical clearance of 35' when down and 135' when raised, was manned 24/7, and the operator could raise it partially or completely depending on the circumstances and communications received from approaching vessels via marine radio.

Seeing that the bridge was in the down position as he approached, the captain judged that "he could make it under the bridge without problems." It was daylight; weather conditions were favorable with an ebb current and four nautical miles visibility.

The towboat passed under the railroad bridge with no problem, but as the flexifloat spud barge being towed astern was proceeding underneath the bridge, the spuds on the barge came in contact with the lower railroad steel beam of the bridge, resulting in damages to the spuds.

20/20 HINDSIGHT

While the captain was assessing damage to the barge and attending to other onboard safety issues, like flooding and pollution, the bridge operator reported the incident to the Coast Guard which contacted the captain for confirmation that his tow had struck the bridge. The pilot confirmed the allision and reported that the lower two bolts of the forward spud well bent over but were still in the well, and the aft spud well's upper bolts broke, causing the aft spud and well to bend backwards. He further reported no damage to his vessel or, to the best of his knowledge, the railroad bridge.

He promptly reported the incident to his license insurer and was immediately assigned a local maritime attorney who assisted in the completion and submission of the Marine Casualty Report (2692) and subsequently accompanied the river pilot to his Coast Guard interview.

The meeting was short; the licensed master was charged with negligence for both failing to check and verify the height/draft of the barge's spuds, and failing to request the operator to raise the bridge. He was then offered a Settlement Agreement stipulating an outright 3-month license suspension with an additional 9-month probationary period following the completion of his 'beach' time.

After debating the merits of contesting the terms of the Settlement Agreement, both the captain and his attorney agreed that, given the absence of mitigating circumstances, the most prudent, yet painful, decision was to accept the suspension with probation offer.

Because he had wisely opted for income protection on his license insurance policy, he received his insured wages



for the duration of his suspension, but no amount of money could compensate the hit to his professional reputation caused by two fleeting lapses in judgment: not verifying the spud's height and/or not requesting the bridge to be raised.

Since we began this column with an upbeat quote from Mark Twain, it's only fitting that we go back a little further in time to ancient Greece and the sobering yet thoughtful words of Sophocles: "Men of ill judgment oft ignore the good that lies within their hands, till they have lost it."



Randy O'Neill is Senior Vice President with Lancer Insurance Company and has been Manager of its MOPS Marine License Insurance division since 1984. Over the past 29 years, Mr. O'Neill has spoken and written on many occasions on the impor-

tance of USCG license protection. He is a regular contributor to MarineNews magazine. He can reached at: roneill@lancerinsurance.com

Beyond Your Control: Minimizing Exposure

Planning Ahead Can Help You Use the Act of God as a Defense

By Larry Demarcay



In the marine industry, the management of risk is an everyday concern. We attempt to minimize risk by maintaining seaworthy vessels, properly training crews, entering into agreements that allocate risk and buying insurance. Despite those best efforts and intentions, events may occur that are beyond our control; events that could possibly cause

damage that we may be responsible for. These events are often referred to as Acts of God. These events are important for two reasons: One, when these events occur, they often trigger contractual provisions pertaining to such situations. And, secondly, when damage is caused by your vessel or equipment during the event, vessel owners can, in certain situations, assert an Act of God defense to avoid liability for such damage.

Some advance planning and an analysis of your hurricane procedures could protect you from future liability.

ACT OF GOD DEFINED

An Act of God is defined as an accident that is caused directly and exclusively by natural causes without human intervention, and one which could not reasonably have been expected or prevented. Federal Courts have expanded upon this definition and defined an Act of God as "a disturbance ... of such unanticipated force and severity as would fairly preclude charging a [defendant] with responsibility for damage occasioned by [the defendant's] failure to guard against it in the protection of property committed to its custody." The Courts have expanded this concept by including similar likeminded defenses such as "force majeure" and "peril of the sea" to the mix. A "peril of the sea" is said to occur when conditions "are of an extraordinary nature or arise from irresistible force or overwhelming power, and which cannot be guarded against by the ordinary exertions of human skill and prudence."

Courts have also expanded upon the no-fault concept and used the term "inevitable accident" to describe certain accidents, whether or not caused by an Act of God, in which all reasonable precautions had been taken and the accident occurred anyway. An inevitable accident, unlike an Act of God, can start with human action just as readily as it can originate with a natural force.

BURDEN OF PROOF

The burden of proving an Act of God defense rests on the party asserting it and includes the added burden of establishing a lack of fault in order to be exonerated from liability for damage caused to another's property. Thus, if your vessel causes damage due to an Act of God, you have a duty to prove that the event caused the damage and that you are free from fault in preventing the damage from occurring. Essentially, you must prove that the force of the storm, or other natural event, was truly overpowering and that all reasonable precautions had been taken.

Vessel owners have been attempting to use Act of God as a defense for a long time. As one court explained: "[T] he federal courts' "weathered" experience with [the Act of God] defense has produced one crucial principle: if a defendant has sufficient warning and reasonable means to take proper action to guard against, prevent, or mitigate the dangers posed by the hurricane but fails to do so, then the defendant is responsible for the loss; however, if there were insufficient warnings or insufficient means available to the defendant to protect the cargo from the Act of God, then they are not responsible for the loss."

The original cases simply required that a vessel owner have taken reasonable precautions under the circumstances to avail itself of the defense. However, in practice, courts often require that the vessel owner affirmatively prove that the vessel owner did everything in its power to avoid the casualty. Essentially, the courts have found that a casualty cannot be considered an Act of God if it results from or is contributed to by a vessel owner's negligence.

When damage occurs due to a natural event, the first question to be answered is whether the event is an Act of God. We can use weather as an example because it is a natural event that seriously impacts our industry. Storms that are usual for the region and the time of year are not Acts of God. For example, high winds or waves in the Gulf of Mexico during the months of January or February or violent summer thunderstorms are normal and would not be considered an Act of God because they are reasonably expected. On the other hand, although they can be ex-



SAFEGUARD YOUR EQUIPMENT, YOUR OPERATION AND YOUR PEACE OF MIND WHILE BUILDING A SUSTAINABLE FUTURE.

From the unpredictable power of nature to the innocence of human error, vulnerability is one thing that cannot be engineered away. Clarion[®] Environmental is dedicated to protecting your on-water operations. We stand for safety and lead the industry with environmentally friendly lubricants. Clarion Environmental Lubricants pass U.S. Coast Guard static sheen test requirements and are formulated to deliver uncompromising performance and anti-wear protection in even the harshest operating conditions. All of which eliminates risks to both the planet and your reputation.

Call 855-MY-CLARION or visit clarionlubricants.com

For a more sustainable future.





pected, courts generally consider hurricanes to be an Act of God because a hurricane causes unexpected and unforeseeable devastation with unprecedented wind velocity, tidal rise, and upriver tidal surge. Additionally, forecasting the tracks, speeds and tidal surges of a hurricane are one of the most challenging and difficult tasks encountered by meteorologists, and despite aircraft, land, and shipboard reconnaissance, weather satellites, and other data sources, exact hurricane paths and associated flooding are rarely predicted with precision. As such, even though we can reasonably expect hurricanes, they are usually considered an Act of God that provides some insulation from liability.

Once it is determined that damage originated with an Act of God, the next step is to determine if the vessel owner took reasonable precautions to prevent the damage from occurring. Determining liability for a loss resulting from an Act of God is highly fact-specific and determined on a case-by-case basis. In a nutshell, you must prove that you took all reasonable precautions to prevent the harm.

REASONABLE PRECAUTIONS

Using a hurricane as an example, if you chose to moor your vessel in a port that was within the path of a hurricane and it breaks free of her moorings and causes damage, you could be found liable for the damage because there was a reasonable precaution that could have been taken to prevent the damage. You could have (perhaps) easily moved the vessel further inland or selected a port that was out of harm's way. As such, courts would not allow you to use the Act of God defense because your hurricane precautions were not reasonable.

Although this is a simple example, these determinations are usually much more complex. We recently litigated a case that involved an Act of God defense where the factual evaluation of the reasonable precaution test centered upon the selection of the lay angle for a drilling rig's mooring lines. Essentially, the claimants argued that we should not have used this rig in the Gulf of Mexico during hurricane season because of the potential for bolster contact when the lines were set at pre-hurricane tensions.

Thus, it is important when evaluating your pre-hurricane procedures to make sure that you look at your plan in great detail and that you are taking all reasonable precautions considering the size and scope of a potential hurricane. Unfortunately, what may seem reasonable to you as a storm approaches may not seem reasonable in hindsight when tested by a claimant that suffered damage as a result of your vessel.

Although evaluating the potential ability to use an Act of God defense long before a natural disaster occurs may seem like a waste of resources, it may reap you and your company significant rewards if and when such an event occurs. Like so many elements in the marine business, a little time spent on the front end can save you quite a bit of time and resources later.



Mr. DeMarcay is a partner in the law firm of Fowler Rodriguez Valdes-Fauli. His areas of practice include Commercial Litigation, Admiralty, Personal Injury, Transportation, Real Estate, Construction and Corporate Law. Prior to attending law school, Mr. DeMarcay served on the Washington based legislative staff of Congressman Jimmy Hayes.

On the WEB: www.frvf-law.com



UNITED STATES MARINE, INC.,



Through FMS contracts with Naval Sea Systems Command PMS 325 PEO Ships, announces the delivery of the 9th and 10th 90' MKV-PB craft to the State of Kuwait and 11M NSWRIBs to Denmark.

Congratulations to both PEO Ships (PMS 325) and USMI employees for a job well done.



John Dane, III - Chairman Barry Dreyfus, Jr. - CEO Bryant Bernhard - President Tom Bunce - Vice President

10011 Lorraine Road, Gulfport, MS 39503 (228) 679-1005 www.usmi.com

Where is Government Transparency?

President Obama pledged in his first four years of office to have a more transparent government. He issued a memorandum on transparency and open government on his second day in office directing agencies to make information more available to the public in a timely manner. Sadly, the Administration has failed to achieve this goal and its decision making processes have become more opaque. The public has a right to know how the Administration develops its policies and this can only occur if the Administration is open and transparent.

Transparency is most lacking in the Federal Advisory Committee Act committees. The government spent almost \$3.5 billion over the past 10 years on these groups which were established to provide objective and publicly accessible advice to Executive branch agencies. One such committee is the Shipping Coordinating Committee (SCC) led by the State Department and U.S. Coast Guard. The group provides advice on international maritime and environmental matters but determining membership is like finding a needle in a haystack. The committee membership is not posted on the Coast Guard or State Department websites so it is unclear on who is advising the government. The only readily accessible information is that the committee charter was renewed in February 2013.

In addition to not knowing who is on the SCC, it is also difficult to research past meetings because transcripts and audio recordings are not posted on the Coast Guard or State Department websites. The only way to gain information is to have attended these meetings or go to Coast Guard headquarters in Washington to listen to the audio recordings in person. The Coast Guard was recently asked transcribe the meetings and post the notes on its website but declined to do so because of lack of funding. Similarly, the Coast Guard also denied a request to post public comments related to the SCC meetings on its website. Absent in-person attendance, the average American doesn't know how the SCC developed its guidance and whether or not the public agrees with it.

Public participation at the SCC meetings is actively discouraged. During a recent meeting, government representatives – sitting on the dais ostensibly to listen to public comments – talked with one another instead of paying attention to those critiquing the SCC guidance. The State Department representative who was supposed to be providing a briefing on an environmental matter told public attendees that she didn't want to bore them so she skipped over the relevant details. After her cursory briefing, she told public attendees that they could talk with her at a later date. The purpose of the SCC meeting is to share information with everyone at the same time – it is not to omit details, especially when the Administration is not forthcoming about posting meeting notes. The problem is further compounded by the Administration's haphazard approach in retaining the public comments that are provided at the SCC meeting. The Coast Guard and State Department did not ask public participants at the meeting to provide them with written copies of their statements. If the Coast Guard does not collect written statements and does not transcribe the meeting events, then why is it asking for public participation? People spend a lot of money to attend these meetings and provide their comments; this money could be better spent elsewhere if the government isn't going to accept and retain them. Ignoring the public's comments allows the Coast Guard and State Department to take positions that are counter to U.S. business interests. In the recent public meeting, comments were given questioning the government's position on the Hong Kong International Convention for the Safe and Environmentally Sound Recycling of Ships. U.S. ship recyclers oppose this convention because it contains standards that are inconsistent with current U.S. law. Foreign recyclers under this convention are held to a lesser standard than their U.S. counterparts. Despite this inconsistency and vocal opposition from U.S. ship recyclers, the government is leading efforts to develop international implementation policies. These efforts are occurring without a clear explanation from the government on why it is has taken a leadership role and how the convention will impact U.S. businesses.

The Obama Administration must re-examine its transparency policies. Billions of dollars have been spent funding FACA committees. Surely, some of this money could be spent transcribing meetings so that individuals outside of Washington, DC will know who has provided advice to the government and how it was developed. The public and U.S. businesses want to know that the government is looking out for their interests and that they are part of the team – not a nuisance placed in a back corner to be forgotten.



K. Denise Rucker Krepp began her career as an active duty Coast Guard officer. After 9/11, Krepp was a member of the team that created the TSA and DHS. Krepp also served as Chief Counsel at the U.S. MarAd and Special Counsel to the General Counsel at the U.S. DOT during the first Obama administration.







Honda. Because Your Business Runs On Reliability.

At Honda, we understand that commercial outboard applications demand professional-grade performance. For over 50 years, Honda Marine outboards have delivered reliable, hardworking, fuel-efficient power for boats and crews that depend on our products day after day, job after job, year after year. Backed by Honda's legendary quality, warranty protection and a nationwide network of servicing dealers, Honda outboards keep your business going strong. Any time, any task, anywhere.



hondamarine.com

© 2013 American Honda Motor Co., Inc. Always wear a personal flotation device while boating and read your owner's manual. All Honda outboards meet EPA and CARB emission levels.



*Learn More About Honda At The International WorkBoat Show – Booth *1528*

From Bow to Stern: Performance & Sustainability

Understanding On Board Lubricants – examining impact on performance and the environment, too.

By Mark Miller

Performance and sustainability—two words with growing importance in the marine industry, especially when it comes to lubricants. Performance is a must-have for a wide range of components to function properly aboard any ship, while regulatory vessel oversight and greater corporate understanding is providing an opportunity for enhanced sustainability. From bow thrusters to stern tubes, onboard lubricants are seeing the convergence of performance and sustainability. A wide range of products are available for vessel hydraulic and propulsion needs. Each category of products differs in its relative performance and ability to meet environmental regulations, such as the Vessel General Permit (VGP), in an effort to safely reduce spill impact on the environment.

Marine vessels contain a variety of equipment and machinery that require lubricants, oils or greases. The list includes bow thrusters, stabilizers, the stern tube and continuous pitch prop, deck hydraulics (wenches and cranes), stern and elevator ramps, water-tight doors and even anchor equipment. Each of these equipment type tests the performance and sustainability of onboard lubricants.

CHALLENGES FOR ONBOARD LUBRICANTS

Oddly enough for equipment in a marine application, the biggest challenge faced by onboard lubricants is water. The chemical makeup of many lubricants changes or is damaged by water ingress, and subsequently affects the lubricant's performance. Another challenge for onboard lubricants is their compatibility with the variety of seal types that exist for onboard hydraulic systems. If a fluid is not compatible with the seal, the hydraulic system cannot effectively function and the equipment could be damaged or malfunction. Depending on the equipment, the downtime or end result could be very costly or damaging to the ship itself. Finally, the VGP 2013 issued from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) states that all vessels constructed on or after December 19, 2013, must use an environmentally acceptable lubricant in all oil-to-sea interfaces. This regulation has a significant effect on the use of onboard lubricants and provides an insurmountable challenge for petroleum-based lubricants.

The VGP outlines "environmentally acceptable lubricants" as readily biodegradable, non-toxic, and non-bioaccumulative. This definition is in close keeping with the Clean Water Act, which determines whether an oil spill may be harmful to public health or welfare. The Act reviews whether a spill causes a sheen or discoloration on the surface of a body of water, violates applicable water quality standards or causes a sludge or emulsion to be deposited beneath the surface of the water or on adjoining shorelines.

DEFINING SUSTAINABLE ON-BOARD LUBRICANTS

With the advance of sustainable operations, many products claim to be "green," but fall short, both on performance and true sustainability and do not meet the regulatory standards or the performance needs of marine applications.

In terms of degradation, claiming a product is biodegradable means next to nothing in terms of its realistic impact on the environment. Many people often say a product or substance is biodegradable, thinking that such a term indicates it is less damaging to the environment, but in fact, oil and other potentially harmful things for the environment are biodegradable too—just after a long period of time. Biodegradation is when a given substance or fluid's chemical bonds break apart. The opposite of biodegradation is persistence, and oil-based products have a high level of persistence in the environment.

Technical terms like inherently biodegradable and readily biodegradable are used to describe the rate at which a substance or a fluid degrades and is broken up by the natural environment. That rate of biodegradation is driven by a number of factors, including the makeup of those original chemical bonds, the temperatures that the substance is being exposed to, the available natural enzymes to work against the chemical bonds and the presence of water and oxygen. All of these factors are present in biodegradation.

Readily biodegradable specifically defines a substance,



HOS COMMANDER under construction at VT Halter Marine

JA Moody is a Veteran Owned Small Business (VOSB).

With sales and service locations throughout America, we've been KEEPING SHIPS AT SEA since the 1950's.

FIBER GLASS SYSTEMS OFFER THE SOLUTION TO CORROSION PROBLEMS ABOARD SHIPS.

BondstrandTM Marine Piping systems offer an easy to install, lightweight alternative to steel pipes and is type-approved by major certifying bodies.



Wide Range of Applications

- Brine
- Chlorinated
- systems
- Discharge lines Crude Oil washing Scrubbers

Inert gas effluent

Main engine cooling

- Steam condensate
- Cargo tanks Eductor systems
- Electrical conduit
- Exhaust piping
- Air & equipment cooling water
- Ballast/segregated ballast
- Drainage/sewage/sanitary service
- Firemains and sprinkler systems
- Fresh and salt water systems
- Tank cleaning (salt water system)

Introducing the new GR resilient seated butterfly valve with global applications from Keystone.

The global design is available in lug and wafer body styles and offers increased reliability and performance with a lower total cost-of-ownership!



National Distributor of Pentair Valves & Controls Products (formally Tyco Flow Control) and Curtiss Wright **Nu-Torque Actuator Products and Glassfiber Reinforced Epoxy Piping.**



October 9-11th, Visit JA Moody Booth #547

fluid or composition that will degrade 60 percent or greater within 28 days or less. There are several internationally recognized tests that confirm this degrading ability of a given product and allow companies to back up a readily biodegradable claim. In fact, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) even requires companies who use the term readily biodegradable in describing their products to state the test (for example, "ASTM 5864 or OECD 301B compliant") in validation of the claim.

ONBOARD LUBRICANTS

According to ISO standards for hydraulic fluids, there are four different types of lubricant oils available to meet the specification needs for environmental acceptability. With ISO 6743/4 in reference, the categories are HETG, HEPG, HEES and HEPR. While these categories may be unfamiliar to some, the typical fluids that fall into these categories will be more familiar, and it quickly becomes apparent which options are available to marine-based hydraulic applications.

HETG

This type of environmentally friendly fluid is better known as conventional vegetable oil-based fluid. While these fluids are readily biodegradable and deliver a lower impact on the environment, enhanced frictional characteristics and improved viscosity index at high temperatures, in a marine setting this category's performance can be limited due to oxidative and hydrolytic stability. With the demands of certain applications, HETG lubricants' limited temperature range reduces the performance they can deliver and, often, their life cycle expectancy. These types of fluids are compatible with most seal types.

HEPG

Polyglycol synthethic (PAG) lubricants deliver a fireresistant option. The downside is that they frequently are not compatible with conventional seals or filters. In switching to or from another type of lubricant, HEPG fluids are also typically not compatible with petroleum- or vegetable-based fluids, which could add significant maintenance costs to flush or remove the previous fluid before introducing the replacement fluid. These synthetic lubricants absorb water over time, which can dilute the performance and lead to the formation of rust or acid and damage equipment.

HEES

Synthetic ester-based lubricants make up the HEES type of onboard options for vessels to review in terms of ISO types. HEES fluids are also hydrolytically unstable. Their composition essentially "unzips" when water is introduced. These lubricants are also susceptible to acid formation and subsequent seal deterioration.

HEPR

Poly Alpha Olefins (PAOs) and related products, in particular bio-polyalphaolefin (BPO) fluids, deliver the best option for most marine hydraulic applications. These fluids are more durable and able to operate in a wide range of temperatures, which leads to longer fluid life and often a lower total cost. HEPRtype fluids offer good seal compatibility and deal well with water ingress, as they separate from water and other contaminants without losing their performance ability or chemical make. This separation also allows for the fluid to be filtered and returned to use.

THE PERFORMANCE OF ONBOARD LUBRICANTS

From a performance standpoint, many of these ecofriendly products will meet ISO performance standards in the laboratory, but because of the operating environment in the marine industry would not perform well. These fluids or degreasers provided a trade-off between performance and sustainability. That trade-off has been eliminated by some companies, who are now able to produce readily biodegradable products that match or, in some cases, even exceed the performance of their petroleum-based counterparts in viscosity levels and wear performance, but provided the required environmentally sensitive chemical makeup. Marine original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) and hydraulic suppliers continue to give approval to these products because they meet the OEM's outlined performance standards.

For example, the EnviroLogic 3000 series from RSC Bio Solutions is a high-performance line of readily biodegradable, nonhazardous hydraulic fluids. These HEPR fluid products can perform in extremely high temperature (250°F), low temperature (-40°F) and high pressure (5000+ psi) applications. With the ability to work in extreme temperatures, winter downtime can be diminished. The EnviroLogic 3000 series of products are ideal for marine hydraulic systems as they operate in environmentally sensitive areas. These types of readily biodegradable



Global Solutions

The shipbuilding expertise of Fincantieri is unrivaled. With 21 shipyards on four different continents, nearly 20,000 employees, and a 200-year history of building more than 7,000 ships, Fincantieri ranks as the industry leader in technological innovation. The result is a distinguished reputation for client satisfaction and long-term customer relationships.

Fincantieri's impressive resume is a perfect fit with Bay Shipbuilding Company's expansive facility, Bay's computer controlled manufacturing equipment, and the BSC team of shipbuilding's finest master craftsmen. We'd like to tell you more about how Bay Shipbuilding Company can provide cost-effective solutions for the new construction, repair, or conversion needs of your fleet.

> Contact Michael Pinkham, Vice President of Sales and Marketing, at 715.587.6960.

Bay Shipbuilding Company is the proud builder of the Polar Class 7 Platform Supply Vessels for Tidewater Marine LLC.

FINCANTIERI MARINE GROUP

BAY SHIPBUILDING COMPANY 605 North 3rd Avenue • Post Office Box 830 Sturgeon Bay, WI 54235 • 920-743-5524 www.bayshipbuildingcompany.com



products allow marine vessels and operators to maintain or improve their performance levels with the added benefit of a safer, more sustainable product.

BOTTOM LINE BENEFITS: ONBOARD LUBRICANTS

Readily biodegradable fluids deliver both sustainability and performance —attributes that contribute to any company's bottom line. These products are able to reduce the workplace hazards and environmental risks associated with spills or leaks that can not only tarnish a company's reputation, but also lead to costly remediation involving clean-up, potential regulatory fines and equipment or employee downtime. In light of VGP regulations and the Clean Water Act, spills of readily biodegradable products are often viewed by regulatory agencies differently than petroleum-based spills, and this effect can positively impact a company's spill response, costs and ultimately operational productivity.

As the marine industry pursues greater sustainability, companies should consider every part of their operation and equipment—from bow thrusters to stern tubes—as

an opportunity for analysis and improvement. Within that equipment, readily biodegradable products stand ready to deliver those two key words that go straight to the bottom line—performance and sustainability.





Mark Miller is executive vice president of marine sales of RSC Bio Solutions. He is responsible for creating and implementing market strategies, maintaining and growing strategic relationships specific to marinebased markets including offshore oil and gas, marine transport and construction. Prior to joining RSC Bio Solutions, Miller founded Terresolve Technologies, Ltd. Miller has a B.S. in chemical engineering from Tufts University and an M.B.A. from Manhattan College.





Excellence in Execution

When impeccable quality from the keel to the pilot house is an owner's goal to assure lifelong structural and mechanical integrity, reliability of operation and pride of ownership Senesco Marine will construct the marine vessels your company will be proud to own and operate.

Craftsmen Not Just Constructors

mfoster@senescomarine.com (cell) 401•226•1042 Kyryll Karayev P.E. - *Repair Yard Manager, Dry Dock Master* kkarayev@senescomarine.com (cell) 401•639•9325 Tom Johnson - *Vice President Sales* tiohnson@senescomarine.com

Mike Foster - Vice President, General Manager

(cell) 713•260•9629



Visit Booth #3063 Intl. Workboat Show

ENHANCE CRITICAL COMMUNICATIONS...

((WIRELESS))

David Clark headset communication systems

David Clark Company Wireless Headset Communication Systems provide maximum freedom and mobility as well as clear communication for a wide variety of work boats, fire boats, harbor patrol, law enforcement and Coast Guard vessels, tugs, towboats, barges, ferries, and more. Crew members move about freely without being tethered to the vessel. Weather-tight components including gateways and belt stations are resistant to salt and spray. If you're working on the water, trust David Clark Wireless Headset Systems for critical communications.

To find out more call 800-298-6235 or visit www.davidclark.com.



© 2013 David Clark Company Incorporated ® Green headset domes are a registered David Clark Company trademark

Waiting for the Windfall

The momentum for wind power continues to gather on the domestic waterfront. U.S. boatbuilders anxiously await the coming gale.

By Joe Hudspeth

The formation of the U.S. offshore wind farm industry is a lot like the wind itself. You can see things stirring and hear a rustling commotion, but if you are looking for something tangible and physical it's just not there. We've all been told it is coming and have been waiting patiently. We've seen the successes in Europe and the forecasts for America look promising if the fairy tale can only turn the corner toward reality. In fact, the U.S. commercial marine industry could be blown away by the economic thrust of a new offshore wind market. The windfall could come in the form of higher day rates for tugs, supply vessels, cable laying vessels, and jack-up barges; as well as plenty of orders for new construction purpose-built work boats.

So what's been the hold up? Offshore wind is a 'green' initiative and green always means go. Creating a new industry from scratch is no easy task. During the past twelve years, we've been waiting on the power consortiums to form their plans, the U.S. Government to create leasable plats, and for impact studies to be complete. Of course, all the stakeholders also get to have their say inclusive of the ocean freight lines, fishermen, beachfront hotels, air traffic controllers, the military, and even the voices of the whales and birds surely gets an ear. Finally, with the hashing out nearly complete, the constituents are coming together, leases are being let and the probability of blades buzzing at sea seems to be drawing near.

KEEPING UP WITH THE JONESES

While the Merchant Marine Act of 1920 still remains a topic for political debate, it continues to provide a great shadow that American boat builders and U.S. flagged fleet owners love to seek refuge behind. This shadow has cast somewhat of a gray area when it comes to applicability for installing U.S. offshore wind farms located in the Outer Continental Shelf. The installation process requires some unique and extreme vessel specifications which only a handful of U.S. flagged vessels can currently meet. The stringent requirements have persuaded Europeans to construct purpose built installation vessels. If available for hire, these European installation vessels could be allowed to assist in the U.S. farm installations, perhaps even accelerating the process.

In a few instances, the Customs and Border Protection Agency (CBP), charged with administrating Jones Act applicability, has ruled that foreign vessels may engage in equipment installations on the Outer Continental Shelf. CBP could also determine that driving a pole into the sea bed constitutes a point in the U.S., therefore upholding Jones Act authority for point to point commerce. In the end, farm developers may build U.S. vessels or turn to MARAD seeking exemptions. That said; it is apparent that the Jones Act will apply to all support and supply vessels.

BRACE FOR IMPACT:

If we look to the lessons learned from European wind farms, the picture is clear that it will take many workboats to not only get the U.S. farms up and running but these craft must also remain exclusively available for repair and maintenance. Fleet owners, builders, and suppliers are all bound to benefit from a piece of the wind farm workboat pie. The first two projects likely to come online, Cape Wind and Bluewater Wind Delaware, are planning to install 130 and 150 turbines respectively. Right on their heels is Deepwater Wind which is recently the apparent successful bidder on two plots of sea floor located off the coast of Massachusetts and Rhode Island that have the potential capacity for 500 to 600 turbines.

Not to sound like a bad riddle, but how many workboats does it take to create an offshore wind farm? The boat builder's rhetorical answer is always "it depends." Each wind farm installation can vary from farm to farm depending on what type of foundation is selected: monopile, jacketed/tripod, or tethered and what type of installation vessel will be used. The varying foundations will affect how much work is performed on site and the materials needed. The distance from the port of supply and instal-
At Eastern Shipbuilding Group, DELIVERY is our Strength.

Harvey Gulf International Marine 14 Vessels 2002-2017

sty

DEEP-SEA



Bravante Group 5 Vessels 2013-2014 Hornbeck Offshore Services 12 Vessels 2013-2016

VISIT US AT THE INTERNATIONAL WORKBOAT SHOW IN NEW ORLEANS, OCTOBER 9-11, BOOTH # 1518

ESG's quality ships come in all shapes and sizes, a diversity that has fueled our growth over the past 37 years. Since 1976, ESG has proudly built over 320 vessels, an accomplishment made possible by our experienced and highly motivated workforce. Our two expansive water front facilities enable us to build multiple vessels simultaneously, providing competitive pricing, exceptional quality and the best on-time delivery in the industry.

To add an ESG vessel to your fleet, contact us at: Tel: 850-763-1900 ext 3216 Fax: 850-763-7904 Email: sberthold@easternshipbuilding.com

EASTERN SHIPBUILDING GROUP, INC.

2200 Nelson Street, Panama City, FL 32401 13300 Allanton Road, Panama City, FL 32404 www.easternshipbuilding.com

NEW CONSTRUCTION

REPAIRS

CONVERSIONS

lation location will also influence the number and types of installation vessels needed. Preliminary indications from the developers indicate that both monopile and jacketed installations will be used and multiple options for installation vessel designs are being considered.

When will the farms start putting our work boats to work? In a nearly covert fashion, workboats are slowly being employed in anticipation of the wind farms. Buoy tenders have been deploying weather buoys and wind anemometers, hydrographic survey vessels have been mapping the sea floor, and geophysical research vessels have been analyzing the substrate. Wildlife researchers have also been out studying the impacts each farm location may have on the avifauna. The fleet will really get called to action once the first piece of steel is ready to hit the sand. On average, it will take 4 days to install each monopile plus an additional 4 days to set each tower and turbine into place. Once the turbines are in place, it takes nearly 1 full day per km to run connecting array cables. The number of support vessels for installation will depend on the type of installation vessel employed. Towed Jack up barges will certainly need tug assistance as well as support from 3 to 4 crew and supply vessels. If a selfpropelled installation vessel is employed, there is still a possible need for tugs and barges depending on hauling capacity. 3 to 4 crew and supply vessels will still be required. Once commissioned, approximately one support vessel will be required for every 20 to 30 turbines. By 2023, Germanischer Lloyd has estimated that 300 to 500 wind farm support vessels will be needed for Europe alone.

BLOWN OUT OF PROPORTION

European insights are also giving rise to a new era of wind farm vessel technology. The installation vessel designs are getting larger and more sophisticated in an effort to reduce on site assembly time and cost. The trend is for a single vessel to transport fully assembled towers or carry sub-assemblies inclusive of tower, nacelle, hub, and blades

SAVE MONEY - CALL US FIRST Choose from one of the largest inventories of marine equipment in the U.S. **Domestic and** LINKS imported, in stock CHAIN for immediate ANCHOR delivery 3/4 to 4-1/2" BALDT MARQUIP weld-on and **CLEATS** bolt-on types ALUMINUN for every STEEL application Many PELICAN HOOKS sizes in **CHAIN TYPE** stock for WIRE ROPE TYPE immediate delivery No order is too large or too small; ask for our FREE CATALOG and put our gear to work on your vessel 1-800-851-3429 ASHINGTON CHAIN AND SUPPLY. INC. P.O. Box 3645 • 2901 Utah Avenue South Seattle, Washington 98124 Phone (206) 623-8500 • Fax (206) 621-9834

IncatCrowther's latest innovation for offshore wind farm support catamarans features a pass-through cargo deck and resiliently mounted passenger cabin.



Dery Fuicl Bynami

24-Hour Emergency Parts and Service

Water can be a powerful force, especially when it has a little help from wind, gravity or the ebb and flow of tides. Fortunately, Louisiana Cat offers a full range of marine engines to help you push back.

Equally important, our technicians and salesmen comprehend fluid dynamics as well as they understand engine maintenance and service. That means we can help you spec the perfect Cat[®] or MaK marine engine for your application ... whether you're pushing a barge upstream on the Mississippi, crossing the Atlantic or powering an on-board generator.

Stop by one of our many locations or go to www.LouisianaCat.com to learn more about our Cat and MaK products and services.

866-843-7440

© 2012 Caterpillar All rights reserved. CAT, CATERPILLAR, their respective logos, "Caterpillar Yellow," the "Power Edge" trade dress as well as corporate and product identity used herein, are trademarks of Caterpillar and may not be used without permission. www.cat.com www.caterpillar.com

All the while, Louisiana Cat is behind you with:

- 24-hour emergency parts and service
- Dockside trials
- Performance analysis reports
- Preventive maintenance programs
- Electronic diagnostics
- Factory trained technicians
- Fully equipped facilities
- Factory authorized warranty repairs



www.LouisianaCat.com

In a few instances, the Customs and Border Protection Agency (CBP), charged with administrating Jones Act applicability, has ruled that foreign vessels may engage in equipment installations on the Outer Continental Shelf. CBP could also determine that driving a pole into the sea bed constitutes a point in the U.S., therefore upholding Jones Act authority for point to point commerce. In the end, farm developers may build U.S. vessels or turn to MARAD seeking exemptions. That said; it is apparent that the Jones Act will apply to all support and supply vessels.

for 6 to 8 complete turbines. Likewise, the maintenance support vessels are also taking on a new dimension with an increased focus on safety and seakeeping ability. These vessels, almost exclusively catamarans, are the back bone of the offshore wind farm and where investments will be made specifically for long term benefit over construction cost. For example, it is too costly to pay for technicians who arrive on the site fatigued or suffering from sea sick-



ness and cannot perform their repairs.

IncatCrowther, BMT Nigel Gee, Teknicraft, Austal, and Damen have all proposed a variety of configurations with unique attributes for keeping the crew comfortable and safely getting crew and supplies to the platforms. The designs have slowly been growing in size too, starting at 49' to now over 85'. IncatCrowther's latest design for Supacat features a pass through cargo bay in which containers with supplies can be loaded, unloaded, or moved between either the fore or aft deck. Repositionable cranes, resiliently mounted cabins, and gps/gyro stabilized crew transfer platforms are also being fit on the newest vessels to ensure the job gets done and safety is ensured.

If the momentum continues, U.S. builders will soon be constructing their own state-of-the-art wind farm work boats. With a robust workboat building boom already in progress, the only question left to answer is when it will all start to happen. When it does, a re-tooled and well trained domestic boatbuilding force will be ready to make it happen.





Joe Hudspeth is Vice President of Business Development at All American Marine, Inc., a manufacturer of high speed passenger ferries, excursion vessels, and work boats, in Bellingham, WA. Hudspeth has been involved with maritime sales, marketing and product development since 2000. He currently serves as a regional co-chairman for the Passenger Vessel Association and participates on several committees concerned with marine industry issues. Reach him at jhudspeth@ allamericanmarine.com

WEEREVER WHENEVER.

We've got you covered. With a legacy of reliable power and trusted service for commercial marine vessels. MTU offers powerful Tier 3 engines and propulsion systems. And the Ironmen Series 4000's tradition of reliability and durability continues with the new EPA Tier 3 certified family, including our 8V 4000–the first Tier 3 solution in its class.

www.mtu-online.com





Power. Passion. Partnership.

Competence:

the Key to Safe and Efficient Offshore Operations

A competent workforce is a productive one, and operates with fewer risks, meaning shorter downtimes and fewer injuries.

By Chris Charman

Effective competence schemes established by companies of all sizes ensure confidence in the offshore industry, and that all people appointed to safety-critical positions can carry out their jobs in an effective manner. To that end, the International Marine Contractors Association (IMCA) has established a highly effective competence assurance and assessment framework. As part of this month's Central & North America (CNA) Section Meeting, IMCA ran a Competence Seminar 'Building for the future: advancing competence assurance.' Open to members and non-members alike, IMCA's Technical Director Jane Bugler, and IMCA Technical Advisers Neil Evans and Peter Sieniewicz attended the important meeting and seminar.

Asset Protection: that means people, too

Asset protection is core to all businesses, but what greater asset is there than the people working within an organization? IMCA member companies' demonstration of competence in safety-critical positions is absolutely vital. It's all about managing risk to protect brand and reputation. Competence is very much a word of our era, and we are firmly committed to ensuring that it is more than 'just a word', and very much a 'given' throughout the offshore marine contracting sector, measured and appreciated throughout the industry. work enables contractors to develop in-house schemes to demonstrate the competence of their safety-critical personnel; these are designed to improve operational practice throughout the industry, while also encouraging both upward and lateral career progression.

Importantly, we are seeing a growing interest in competence assessment schemes around the globe. Earlier this year we held successful competence workshops in Aberdeen; and Kuala Lumpur, and now we have brought it to Houston, where of course we also covered the need to demonstrate competences as required by SEMS/SEMSII (Safety and Environmental Management Systems, as laid down by the Bureau of Safety and Environmental Enforcement (BSEE)).

Communicating the Core Message

The focus of these seminars, which are aimed at contractors' competence and training representatives and their offshore personnel, as well as oil company representatives, is to deliver a program to ensure that the core messages are consistent around the world. We link the internal processes by which a company delivers its competence programs to both internal quality systems and external standards, such as ISO 9001.

The free 4½-hour seminar included a networking lunch, led by Gavin Smith of Subsea 7, Chairman of IMCA's Competence & Training Core Committee, spoke to the



The IMCA competence assurance and assessment frame-

KEEPING YOUR PROPS JURNIN

WITH OVER 100 YEARS EXPERIENCE OF INNOVATIVE MARINE ENGINEERING, VOLVO PENTA PRODUCTS ARE UNCOMPROMISINGLY DURABLE AND RELIABLE.

The Volvo Penta **D13 MH** is designed to keep running, year in and year out. With **extended service intervals** and **reduced fuel consumption**, this **Tier 3 compliant** engine will make a positive impact on your bottom line.

Engine	Crankshaft hp/W	Cylinders	Displacement cui / litres		
D13 MH	400 / 294	6	780 / 12.8		
D13 MH	450 / 331	6	780 / 12.8		
D13 MH	500 / 368	6	780 / 12.8		
D13 MH	550 / 404	6	780 / 12.8		
D13 MH	600 / 441	6	780 / 12.8		
D13-700	700 / 515	6	780 / 12.8		
D13-800	800 / 588	6	780 / 12.8		

Also available as marine and industrial generators and auxiliary powerpacks.



VOI

LONG

VOLV

seminar theme and covered the Committee's role and an overview of its work program. Ken Wells of Safe Gulf then gave a SEMS/SEMS II overview, highlighting key differentials, including an update on Safe Gulf safety orientation training requirements; while Charlie Williams of the Center for Offshore Safety looked at 'Impacts of SEMS/SEMS II on competence assurance'. The session also included a facilitated discussion session entitled, 'One year on -SEMS/ SEMS II' led by Phil Miller, Subsea & and Chairman, IMCA CNA Safety Environment & Legislation Subgroup.

Additional presentations included 'Using IMCA's framework to demonstrate competence of employees and contract workers,' given by David Moxey, ACE Winches and Vice Chairman, IMCA Competence & Training Core Committee; and the second, on 'Positive impacts of career development and competence assessment on personnel shortages,' which saw Neil Evans of IMCA in the spotlight.

A FRAMEWORK, NOT RULES

IMCA first developed a competence framework in 1999. It was, and remains, very definitely a framework, not a set of rules or standards. Since then we have seen acceptance and understanding of competence assessment grow globally. No longer do we have to spell out what it means in detail - although having said that, earlier this year we produced a DVD available in English, Arabic, French, Indonesia, Italian, Malay, Brazilian Portuguese, Russian, Latin Spanish and Tagalog, that looks at the 'Why?', ' What?', 'When?', 'How?', 'Where?' and 'Who?' aspects of competence (and we have also produced a poster echoing these six key points).

As the DVD explains "Competence assurance is a continual process, it starts when you begin your career and continues until your retirement, it includes your training, your day to day work and may involve formal assessment in the workplace. Knowing your competence levels at any one time means you can demonstrate, maintain and further develop your proficiency through targeted training and on-going education."

IMCA has produced guidance documents for the assessment of over 50 positions, with additional guidance on assessor training. Freelance and agency personnel form an important part of the offshore workforce. IMCA helps



Booth #1242



formerly Advanced Marine Technologies



RELIABLE POWER WHEN THE WEATHER IS NOT

Powering the industry for 60⊕ years

- + Control Systems Repair & Installation
- + Switchgear Design & Installation
- + Engineering Services
- + Electrical & Corrosion Surveys
- + Power Distribution Systems Design & Installation
- + Fire Inspections
- + Installation & Sales of Electrical Components
- + Electrical Systems Repair
- + Panel Production & Design



Ft. Lauderdale, FL + 954.523.2815 Riviera Beach, FL + 561.863.7100 Toll Free: 800.545.9273 www.WardsMarine.com Se Habla Español



OFFSHORE OPERATIONS

these individuals to develop a portfolio of work records and competence assessments that can be transferred from one company to the next – a full suite of nearly 60 publications has now been published for freelancers. Based on the core IMCA frameworks, the IMCA freelance materials come complete with introductory guidance, worked examples and supplementary sections to record both assessor and verifier details and comments.

We keep the competence documentation live and relevant with regular revisions; for example a revised version of our 'Guidance on assessor training' was published in April, offering up-to-date guidance on criteria to build in to tailored company assessor training programs. Work is also under way on a new collection of competences entitled 'Offshore Project and Supporting Roles'. Previously any role that had not fallen within one of IMCA's four technical divisions had been issued an as information note. These guidance documents are free for members and non-members alike to download from our website. A variety of logbooks and competence records is also available for purchase.

Competence assurance is for everyone, whatever the off-

shore sector. Contractors are required by clients, regulators and others to demonstrate that the individuals working for them – particularly in safety critical roles – are competent, whether experienced, new to the industry, freelance or agency personnel.

Competence schemes based on the IMCA framework ensure that no matter where, when, or who you are working with, you will be seen as a valued member of an efficient team. Good delivery relies on teamwork and trust – everyone needs to feel they are working alongside someone they trust. Any team is as strong as its weakest link, and that weak link has to be encouraged to become stronger and thus more competent and more trustworthy for the good of the whole team.

IMCA on the Web: www.imca-int.com



Chris Charman is the Chief Executive of International Marine Contractors Association (IMCA).





Galvanizing is Thinking Big Picture.

Preserve Your Project Before It's Even Built.

Hot-dip galvanizing with AZZ Galvanizing Services is the best way to ensure that your project will stand the test of time, saving money in costly maintenance repairs later. And since using eco-friendly zinc is less expensive than other corrosion barriers, the cost savings begin before the construction does — and will extend the life of the structure. Save money now and in the big picture.



Scan to read a case study
azzgalvanizing.com







Hempel (USA), Inc, is proud to announce that Frost & Sullivan, the Global Leader Research Organization, has recognized Hempel with the:

NORTH AMERICAN PROTECTIVE AND MARINE COATINGS GROWTH EXCELLENCE LEADERSHIP AWARD



This award is the latest recognition of Hempel's dedicated staff striving to provide Hempel customers with the most efficient coating solutions in North America. The Frost & Sullivan Best Practices Award 2013 illustrates why more and more Owners, Specifiers, and Applicators choose Hempel as their preferred strategic partner for any coatings or linings project.

Find out more: www.hempel.us





15 Minutes with OMSA's Jim Adams

By Joseph Keefe

A tumultuous 3 years for the U.S. Gulf of Mexico, starting with the disastrous Macondo Oil Spill in April of 2010, has come full circle, arriving at a buoyant period for Gulf Cost boat builders, oil & gas developers and the maritime professionals who make it all happen. At the center of all of it is the Offshore Marine Service Association (OMSA) and its President and CEO, Jim Adams.

OMSA bills itself as the leading national association of, and spokesman for, the offshore marine transportation service industry. As a central tenet of its existence, OMSA vigorously defends the cabotage laws of the United States and encourages and promotes high standards of safety training and environmental protection. Listen in as Adams weighs in on the past, present and what's in store for the most vibrant, and arguably the most important sector for domestic maritime interests today.

CURRENT CONDITIONS - UNLIMITED OPPORTUNITY

According to Jim Adams, one of the greatest challenges facing industry today is to match the growing crewing requirements with a qualified workforce. He explains, "To meet the realities of an aging mariner population and the introduction of a new fleet of larger more capable ships, many of our companies are engaged in comprehensive mariner training programs. Smart companies are applying the resources necessary to build a new workforce from the ground up." Beyond this, he says that the word needs to get out to every region of the United States that abundant opportunities exist right now in the U.S. maritime industry on the Gulf Coast. And, he adds, "Mariners working in the Gulf energy sector can live anywhere in country, earn very attractive compensation packages and enjoy a unique amount of time off when not working at sea. Many of the OMSA members are actively recruiting for qualified, credentialed mariners for staffing their current vessels."

Adams next points to the immediate benefit of a nation striving to become energy independent. Quite simply, exploration and development create jobs. "Whether its Bakken crude in North Dakota or the offshore service vessel fleet based in Port Fourchon, it's clear that domestic energy activity provides full employment for those willing to work. Looking back to the enormity of the 2010 moratorium, when the entire industry was idled, the challenge of workforce development is put into perspective."

The offshore service vessel industry is characterized by constant change and technological innovation. No other sector



of the maritime industry recapitalizes its fleet and adopts advanced technology at a pace close to that which we have seen in today's offshore service market. Jim Adams says that there is a perfectly good reason for all of that. "Over eighty years ago, when our industry's pioneers converted their shrimp boats and small tugs to serve near shore platforms in the marshes of South Louisiana, they almost immediately recognized that a customized and innovative boat could do a better, safer job. From that realization, the OSV was born and some of the descendants of those pioneers lead OMSA today."

Expanding Fleets – and Reasons Why

The American maritime market is an extremely competitive environment and our offshore maritime companies are investing in the future. There is no other sector of the global maritime industry where customer requirements drive reinvestment and innovation at the pace we see in our own backyard. The demand for domestic offshore energy is driving investment in new ships, constructed in U.S. shipyards around the country, employing tens of thousands of Americans.

Jim Adams explains, "Our industry's fleet of new U.S. flag offshore service vessels is truly remarkable. They are remarkable for their size, power, precision and application of advanced technologies. Many of the new U.S. vessels are maximizing their competitive advantage by delivering and installing the merchandize needed for deepwater development. In today's environment, energy companies embrace an absolute Vessel owners deserve constant, predictable, and trustworthy business relationships. Anything less just doesn't work. At Continental Underwriters, creating strong ties with our maritime clients and agents has lead to our ability to respond quickly, professionally, and effectively during any time of need. With over 40 years of service, we've learned that strong ties mean better outcomes.



2235 N. Highway 190 | Covington, LA 70433 | 985.898.5300 | www.cultd.com

Dometic Radome Environmental Control Unit

Keep Your Equipment Cool

Conveniently small, lightweight and easy to install, the **Radome ECU** is designed to exceed the cooling requirements of pleasure boat, commercial vessel, and military ship applications. Rugged construction with corrosion-resistant materials allows the unit to be operated in the most extreme conditions at sea. It's highly efficient yet powerful rotary compressor provides quieter operation, increased reliability, and reduced amperage.

nsistion



2301 NASA Parkway, Seabrook, TX 77586 USA Toll Free: 1.800.767.7606 Fax: 281.474.2714 Email: sales@aersupply.com www.aersupply.com The Radome ECU is available in three configurations:

contained

HSA16KCZ/1-417A shown



WE POWER YOUR BUSINESS





INTEGRITY SETS US APART



YOUR **BEST** CHOICE

FOR RELIABLE POWER FROM 40kW to 250kW

When reliability is critical you need an engine you can depend on. That's why we use **John Deere PowerTech™** engines which are durable, fuel efficient, and easy to maintain. They are also backed by the support of one of the strongest engine and equipment companies in the world.

On the inland waterways, your generator set powers your bottom line. When you choose a power generation package from **engines**, **inc.**, you can rest assured that you are getting the best engineered package available anywhere and we stand behind it with the most reliable 24/7 support structure in the business. Our extensive dealer network is able to provide reliable service and dependable support wherever you are, whenever you need them and our skilled staff is always available on our 24-Hour Service Line.

24-HOUR SERVICE LINE 870-268-3799

With over 150 years of collective experience in our shop and over 75 years of partnership with John Deere, we are, without a doubt, your best choice for Generator Sets and Propulsion Engines on the inland waterways. Our experience distinguishes us and our integrity sets us apart. When everything is on the line you can count on us: **We Are Your Power Source.** commitment to safe operations and strict regulatory and tax compliance. It is simply good business to maximize compliance and minimize risk by utilizing U.S. vessels that can reliably deliver and install deepwater infrastructure."

Defining the Jones $A\mbox{CT}$ in the $G\mbox{O}M$

Adams distills the Jones Act discussion down to some key metrics, but also brings up some new and interesting language.

"First let's look at why its sound public policy to promote our domestic maritime industry. From the founding of our nation, the United States Congress has recognized that ensuring our national security requires a vibrant, competitive domestic maritime industry. Without active commercial shipyards and a robust fleet of U.S. flag vessels employing professional mariners, our country simply could not mobilize our defenses in times of national crisis. The Jones Act serves as a national insurance policy for wartime preparedness."

Adams continues, "We also should recognize that the U.S maritime industry supports over 500,000 jobs nationally. By utilizing vessels built in American shipyards, and operated and owned by U.S. citizens, we leverage the opportunity of maritime transportation to benefit businesses and employees in every state in the Union."

Along the way, Adams and OMSA advance an unusual but effective boost for the TWIC concept and what it does for industry and security: "We should know who is operating in our domestic waters and have confidence that they operate using high standards of safety, security and environmental protection. The U.S. Coast Guard has complete jurisdiction over U.S. flag vessels. That's not true of foreign vessels. Because of their concern for promoting national security in domestic maritime markets, Congress mandated that U.S. flag mariners carry credentials vetted for security by the Department of Homeland Security and vetted for proficiency by the Coast Guard. The Coast Guard has much lower information about the operator and crew on foreign flag vessels operating in our domestic waters."

As for how the Jones Act applies to the offshore industry, Adams insists that the Outer Continental Shelf Act is pretty clear. "The Act says that, the laws of the United States are extended to the seabed of the outer continental, shelf and to all installations and other devices permanently or temporarily attached to the seabed for the purposes of exploring, developing or producing resources on the OCS. It's simple, coastwise trade occurs when passengers or merchandise are transported between two points in the United States. The definition of merchandise is simple as well. It's anything that requires transportation between two points in the United States. Because Congress wanted any item that requires maritime transportation to be considered as merchandise, even "valueless material" is



n Port Arthur, Gulf Copper's facilities now include three fully operational yards, as well as corporate headquarters. Facilities provide dry-docking, fabrication, machining and more for offshore and inland tugs, towboats, barges and other types of commercial vessels and businesses that operate primarily on or near inland and coastal waterways. In addition to repairs, we can accommodate project staging and large-scale fabrications on the water for easy load-out and project decommissioning.

Whatever your requirements, Gulf Copper has the people, experience and facilities to get your job done on time and on budget. To schedule a project call 281-599-8200 today or visit www.gulfcopper.com.

Visit us at Work Boat Show Booth 4037



GULF COPPER Delivering Value Since 1948 MARINE | INDUSTRIAL | GOVERNMENT



Intl. Work Boat Show Booth 4073 Pacific Marine Expo Booth 830 GSA GS-07F-0357M 800-413-6351 commercialsales@northriverboats.com NorthRiverBoats.com



SURFACE PREPARATION EQUIPMENT for Marine and Offshore

CS Unitec's Trelawny™ line removes coatings, corrosion, adhesives, rust and more... Featuring Vibro-Lo™ Reduced Vibration Technology



included in the statutory definition. Again, it's simple, a point is a point and merchandise is merchandise."

All of that said; Adams has real world advice for those looking to save a few bucks or skirt the law: "While the statutory language is clear, real world interpretations may be based on bad information and penalties for violation can be severe. If an operator has a specific question about the application of the law to a real situation, risk can be avoided by asking Customs and Border Protection (CBP) for guidance. Many in the industry rely on logistics specialists to make their Jones Act compliance decisions. Without authoritative guidance, a questionable move that appears to be convenient at the time can lead to expensive delays and penalties. In all cases, risk can easily eliminated by asking CBP for direction."

The Jones Act and the ultra-deepwater play — a different playing field?

OMSA's take on the increasingly farflung and deep water activities now developing in the Gulf of Mexico is also illuminating. Cloaking his arguments in risk-based language, Adams says, "Since the east coast and west coast are currently closed to exploration and development on the OCS, I can't see an energy company successfully going beyond our OCS in order to circumvent government oversight. Deepwater exploration is simply too expensive to embrace a business plan that invites political risk. Political stability and predictability provide an essential foundation to justify the expense of deepwater energy activity, so it makes sense that an operator will demand a clear understanding of who is regulating the market before making an investment."

OMSA's take on the new 'normal' offshore U.S. Gulf in terms of BSEE regulations/enforcement, the evolving safety culture offshore, and the speed of permitting and sales of offshore lands and projects puts the current business climate in sharp focus. Starting with the Bureau of Safety and environmental Enforcement (BSEE), Adams and OMSA weigh in on all things offshore.

"As you know, our domestic maritime industry is pervasively regulated by the United States Coast Guard, not BSEE. While the BSEE SEMS (Safety and Environmental Management System) rule has tasked the lease holder to more closely monitor the operations of boat operators and other third party partners, BSEE has stated they are not interested in attempting to duplicate the regulatory regime of the US Coast Guard. So, for our members, this is currently a contractual issue with their customers.

Regarding the permitting process, I have to hand it to the smart people who work for the energy companies who have achieved success in obtaining permits by navigating the extremely complex regulatory regime that governs offshore drilling. The industry at large greatly benefited from RADM Jim Watson's collaborative approach in his leadership as Director of BSEE. Jim's service is appreciated and, at the same time, we welcome the appointment of RADM Brian Salerno to replace him, as Jim moves on to his new position. We expect a smooth transition and a continuation of the progress made under RADM Watson's watch.

It is my hope that as the multitude of new regulatory and technical improvements have been applied to exploration and development with success, we will see the permitting process improved. Overtime, I am confident that smart regulations can be effective without being overly obstructive. Energy independence requires that we keep the Gulf safe and clean as we continually strive for the smartest regulations and operations possible. I am certainly optimistic – just look at how much the industry has accomplished in the last two years. **gencorp**

TRUSTED MARINE INSURANCE ADVISORS

Maritime businesses face a complex set of insurance needs on a daily basis. So having a trusted maritime advisor on your side 24/7 could be the difference between sinking or swimming.

Enter Randy Carnahan. With years of marine insurance experience, Randy understands your dynamic business landscape intimately. He heads up Gencorp Insurance Group's Marine Division whose sole purpose is to provide marine contractors, vessel operators, salvors, builders and repairers with insurance safeguards and solutions. Call Trusted Marine Advisor Randy Carnahan today.

Coll Dondy Comobo

Marine Insurance Advisor

Randy Carnahan



East Greenwich, RI 02818 | rcarnahan@gencorp-ins.com | gencorp-ins.com



Ongoing infrastructure and newbuild activity not expected to let up. Modern, sophisticated and quality tonnage arrives at just the right time.

By Susan Buchanan

Vessel builders are ramped up for strong demand from the Gulf of Mexico, where oil drilling is very soon expected to return to pre-Macondo levels. Utilization rates for offshore vessels are rising in the GoM, along with associated dayrates. Three Louisiana leaders--Edison Chouest Offshore in Cut Off, Hornbeck Offshore Services Inc. in Covington and Harvey Gulf International Marine in New Orleans--are engaged in aggressive newbuild programs. Next year should be particularly busy for the Gulf oil and gas sector, company executives say.

CHOUEST'S MORE THAN 40 NEWBUILDS ARE MOSTLY FOR THE GOM

Privately-held Chouest announced plans in July to expand its fleet and terminal facilities. Chouest's newbuild order book contains more than 40 vessels to be produced mainly at its four southern U.S.-affiliate shipyards, along with its Navship yard in Brazil. "Delivery times on most of these vessels will be over the next two to three years," Lonnie Thibodeaux, spokesman for Chouest said last month. "The majority of these vessels – and certainly those built in Houma and Larose, Louisiana and in Gulfport, Mississippi and Tampa, Florida – will be for Gulf of Mexico service."

"In terms of our biggest presence, the GOM remains our largest market," Thibodeaux said. "The Brazilian market continues to be very strong for us, too." Chouest Offshore evolved from a two-vessel shrimping operation in the 1950's into a marine giant that builds, owns and operates vessels, with over 9,700 employees worldwide. Chouest's newbuild program includes 17 platform supply vessels or PSVs, with options for an additional twenty, in a class of 312' x 66' x 26' new-generation, clean design, diesel-electric PSVs.

Chouest also plans to build four subsea construction vessels, slated to work the GOM. Features include Remotely Operated Vehicles or ROVs from Chouest affiliate C-Innovation, along with 400 MT AHC deepwater cranes.

C-Innovation, started in 2007, provides a range of ROV services from subsea construction to field development, engineering and project management.

Other Chouest newbuilds include one 314', 1.5 mil-

It's Your HEADQUARTERS It's Your WAREHOUSE It's Your COMMAND CENTER ...TO GO



BUILT TO ABS CLASS & USCG STANDARDS



For Information on Tidewater Refit Vessels Contact Richard Heausler: 504.568.1010 rheausler@tdw.com





lion-gallon refueling vessel; one 318' multi-purpose construction supply vessel, with a150-metric ton motioncompensated deck crane; one 318' diesel electric well-stimulation vessel; five 201' DP-2 fast supply vessels; and two 194' DP-2 fast supply vessels.

Among the new vessels will be five 303' diesel electric 5,150-metric-ton deadweight Brazilian-built PSVs; two 316' 26,000 HP hybrid propulsion Brazilian-built AHTS with 300-metric-ton bollard pull; and five 304' clean design, 5,500-deadweight-ton Polish-built PSVs.

In July, Chouest President Gary Chouest characterized his firm as "customer-centric," one which provides state-of-the-art vessels, along with subsea services, fully-integrated logistics, expanded terminal facilities and shorebase support. The company's worldwide fleet includes nearly 250 specialized offshore service and support vessels. Notably, Chouest is also the largest U.S. designer, builder, owner and operator of ice-breaking vessels. Two new ice-class vessels for Arctic service are under design now in Louisiana. They will be the fifth and sixth ice-break vessels in the company's fleet.

HORNBECK'S HOSMAX NEWBUILDS

Covington-based Hornbeck Offshore also expects Gulf of Mexico deepwater drilling activity to grow. A total of 37 deepwater units are working in the GOM now, President and CEO Todd Hornbeck said during the company's Aug. 1 report on quarterly earnings. "Two of these units are transitioning between drilling locations," he said. "We anticipate an incremental four to six units to commence drilling by the end of this year," with an additional, 14 deepwater drilling units likely to be delivered through 2014.

In addition to impetus from future drilling, demand for vessels is driven by activities that follow a drilling campaign, including fuel development, production, IRM or Inspection, Repair and Maintenance and decommissioning. "A number of significant, ongoing and planned projects in the Gulf are offsprings of past drilling activity," Hornbeck said on Aug. 1.

Roughly 115 U.S.-flagged, highspecification OSVs are operating in the GOM, and 20 of those belong to Hornbeck. The company is currently building 23 HOSMAX 300 class OSVs and MPSVs, under its fifth OSV newbuild program, for service in the GOM on dates extending through 2016.

In late June, Hornbeck delivered its first HOSMAX OSV 300 class newbuild, which was chartered in the Gulf right from the shipyard. Four, additional HOSMAX 300 class vessels should be ready later this year. At the beginning of August, the first three of five HOSMAX OSVs to be delivered in 2013 were chartered for periods ranging from six months to three years, and the company was close to finalizing a customer for the fourth vessel of the five. "We're pleased with the charter rates that we secured for these three initial deliveries from our current



newbuild program," Hornbeck said.

In May, Hornbeck contracted for the construction of two additional HOSMAX 310 class MPSVs, bringing its total Jones Act MPSVs vessels under construction now to four. "These U.S.-flagged MPSVs are diversified marine platforms that will enable our customers to obtain Jones Act-compliant services to support their subsea operations," Hornbeck said on Aug. 1. HOSMAX class DP-2 vessels are being built 300, 310 or 320 feet long. They have a cargocarrying capacity of between 5,650 to 6,200 deadweight tons and can hold more than 20,000 barrels of liquid mud.

Hornbeck in June agreed to sell most of its downstream segment vessels--the company's active fleet of nine oceangoing tugs and nine double-hulled tank barges. These boats are to be sold to Genesis Marine LLC, an affiliate of Genesis Energy LP, for \$230 million. "We plan to redeploy the cash proceeds from the sale into our core upstream segment," CFO Jim Harp said in the company's August report on its earnings. Upstream revenue in second-quarter 2013 was more than \$5 million higher than in the previous quarter because of greater utilization of and dayrates for the company's high-spec OSVs and MPSVs in the GOM, Harp said. Average new-generation OSV dayrates, primarily in the GOM, in second-quarter 2013 were about \$26,000, or \$1,000 more than in the first quarter.

Utilization of Hornbeck's fleet of 50 new-generation OSVs in second-quarter 2013 was 88% versus 87% in the first quarter. MPSV utilization was 99% in the second quarter, exceeding 95% in the prior quarter and 91% in the year-earlier quarter. MPSV effective dayrates of about \$89,000 in second-quarter 2013 were \$1,600 higher than in the previous quarter. Reflecting those encouraging metrics, Hornbeck shares traded on the New York Stock Exchange last month approached their all-time high, set in 2007.

HARVEY GULF ORDERS LNG-FUELED OSVS

Harvey Gulf has committed \$400 million to build, own and operate liquefied natural-gas-powered offshore support vessels, as well as two LNG-fueling docks, CEO Shane Guidry said in June. The entire Harvey staff is committed





Marine Jet Power is the merger of MJP Waterjets and Ultrajet bringing together unrivalled waterjet technology, offering a full range of water jets in all segments, representation all around the world and service second to none.

Meet us at International Workboat Show



A force to trust



FIRST CHOICE in maritime safety

The **Munin 980 workboat** is designed and manufactured according to the latest SOLAS Classification Society and National Authority requirements. With excellent reliability, manoeuvrability and sea keeping abilities in heavy sea, the workboat fulfils its prime function – performance as an effective work platform.

The boat is designed to operate away from the mother ship for extended periods, with sufficient range and longtime operation. A high gunwale around the boat provides a protected and comfortable working environment for crew and passengers.

BY

- Multi-purpose workboat
- Dive support

Inspection

- Seismic workboat
- Towing boom

BETTER

SurveyTowing duties

DES

For further information, visit our website: norsafe.com and youtube.com/norsafeas



G N

to reducing negative impacts on the environment, he said. Founded in 1955, Harvey Gulf provides offshore supply and multipurpose support vessels, mainly to the GOM.

Last spring, Harvey placed three newbuild orders for two STXCV heavy-lift construction vessels, along with as a sixth dual-fuel OSV. Once these boats are built, Harvey will own the biggest fleet of LNG-fueled OSVs in the world. The new heavy-lift construction vessels are to be called the Harvey Sub-Sea and Harvey Blue-Sea, with dimensions of 340' x 73' x 29.5'; 12,000 square feet of usable deck space; 250 metric-ton active-heave compensated cranes; and accommodations for 120 crew, fitness centers and a 48-person theater.

The vessels are in addition to an STXCV 310 lightconstruction vessel, the Harvey Deep-Sea, built by Eastern Shipbuilding Group. Harvey took delivery of the Deep-Sea on July 22 under a four-year charter to DOF Subsea, saying the boat is "a first of its kind for the Gulf of Mexico." The 690v, diesel electric Deep-Sea, designed by STX Marine, is 302x64x24.5 feet, with four Cat3516C Gensets providing 9,000kW of installed power, powering two 2,500kw z-drives and three 1,180kw transverse thrusters, with fuel oil capacity of 453,000 USG, liquid mud capacity of 15,500 bbls, dry bulk capacity of 8,200 cubic feet and methanol capacity of 1,700 bbls, supporting a working deck of 10,400 square feet.

In early June, Harvey announced the order of a sixth OSV to be built at Gulf Coast Shipyard Group, formerly Trinity Offshore, in Gulfport, Miss. This group of LNGfueled OSVs represents collaboration between Harvey, the American Bureau of Shipping and the U.S. Coast Guard to develop the most environmentally friendly OSVs for the GOM, Harvey said.

In addition, Harvey signed an agreement last spring to purchase eleven Gulf Offshore Logistics DP 2 offshore supply and fast supply vessels.

In early June, Harvey Gulf got its first public rating from Moody's Investors Service for a new \$1 billion cred-

The HOS Red Dawn: first 300 class HOSMAX vessel delivered in June 2013 under the current OSV newbuild program, on her sea trials.



it facility. Moody's assigned a corporate family rating of B1 to Harvey and a B1 rating to the company's proposed credit facility--which consists of a \$250 million revolver and \$750 million term loan. Proceeds from the financing transaction will be used to refinance \$534 million of existing debt, acquire nine OSVs and fast service vessels from Gulf Offshore Logistics for \$189 million, adjust for acquisition-related excess working capital, and pay related fees and expenses. The company expects to close on two additional GOL vessels next spring, for a total transaction valued at \$268 million.

"The public rating will assist me in continuing to grow Harvey in order to meet our client's demands, while increasing our EBDITA to over \$500 million in 2016 through additional newbuilds and acquisitions," Shane Guidry said in June. EBITDA is a measure of a company's operating cash flow.

Moody's said Harvey's B1 rating reflects Harvey's modest size, its GOM concentration, a relatively short track record as a company with sizable assets and fleet size, the fact that its top three customers account for over 60% of total revenues, and its exposure to oil and natural gas price cycles. But, Moody's said, the B1 rating also recognizes Harvey's significant position as a provider of Jones Act OSV and ocean-towing vessel services in the GOM, where activity is expected to remain robust through 2015. Moody's cited Harvey's long-term charters for most of its fleet, the quality of its vessels with an average OSV fleet age of four years, its good EBITDA margins and its deepwater focus. Currently strong fundamentals in the GOM are likely to keep demand high for Harvey's OSV services, Moody's said.

Port Fourchon: Also Expanding To Service Rigs

Louisiana's southernmost port of Fourchon continues to grow to meet offshore needs. Ninety-three percent of all GOM drilling rigs operate out of Port Fourchon, and 85% of that total is serviced by Chouest facilities. Chouest affiliate C-Port opened at Fourchon in 1996. Since then,





Specialty lubricants for demanding environments

Your vessels are designed to withstand the full force of the ocean, in any climate. The lubricants protecting your vessels must also perform under tough conditions without compromise. Klüber Lubrication develops lubricants versatile enough to endure arctic cold, tropical heat and salt spray while keeping your critical machine components running smoothly. High-performance Klüber lubricants also protect your equipment while complying with environmental regulations.

Specialty lubricants made by Klüber Lubrication: 80 years of experience and professional services to help you achieve success.

Klüber Lubrication North America L.P. info@us.kluber.com www.klubersolutions.com/marine2

your global specialist





additional Chouest affiliate and support companies, including C-Port 2, Martin Terminal, Clean Tank, Fourchon Heavy Lift, C-Logistics and C-Terminal, have been added at Fourchon. Chouest is the leading terminal support provider to the deepwater Gulf.

Chouest affiliate C-Port 3, under construction now, will have six covered slips to transfer cargo and provide support for deepwater vessels. The multi-service terminal is slated to open by March 2014. Meanwhile, design is underway on C-Port 4, which should contain nine covered slips at Fourchon. This year, Chouest purchased the C-Terminal facility at Fourchon, containing 2,000 linear feet of bulk-headed waterfront property and loading and storage facilities. The company plans to expand its C-Terminal site, adding to storage, warehouses, bulk, cement and barite plants, and expects to increase its fuel, mud and drilling fluid sales.

Separately, Harvey Gulf plans to build and run a liquefied natural-gas, marine-fueling operation at its vessel facility in Port Fourchon, with two separate fuel docks capable of storing 270,000 gallons of LNG. The first dock should be completed next February. Each dock will be capable of pumping 500 gallons of LNG per minute. In addition to Harvey, Chouest will provide LNG fueling at Port Fourchon. In March, Shell announced a deal with Chouest to supply LNG to vessels in the GOM. Under that agreement, Shell will produce LNG at a unit to be built in Geismar, La. Barges will move the fuel from Geismar to Chouest in Port Fourchon, where the barges will refuel customer vessels.

In late 2005, Hornbeck acquired a facility in Port Fourchon and named it HOS Port. The 88-acre site, with nearly 3,000 linear feet of dock space, serves as the company's GOM marine base and provides logistics support for drilling, production and construction in deep and shallow water. HOS Port has crane, forklift and labor services for cargo staging and transfer; indoor and outdoor storage; office space and trailer housing; vessel dockage and vehicle parking. HOS Port is aligned with other, on-site oilfield service firms to provide fuel and lube distribution, liquid mud production and distribution, and waste removal and tank cleaning.

Gulf's Second-Quarter 2014 Outlook Is Strong

Yards are busy on the Gulf now. A year ago, Executive Vice President Dino Chouest said the company's international order book was growing in Poland and Brazil to replace Jones Act tonnage that was returning to the GOM, after leaving two years earlier.

In the GOM, the big bulk of rigs will come on line in the second quarter of 2014, Hornbeck said on Aug. 1. "That's when we're delivering the bulk of our fleet as well." A customer ordering a vessel from Hornbeck now would probably have to wait 26 to 28 months for it. Moreover, that boat will cost 20% to 25% more now than it would have in late 2011 because "all of the integral parts and pieces that are built globally have gone up substantially" in price since then, he said. That's heady talk, perhaps, but the pace of activity in virtually all offshore operations and support sectors would seem to support that optimism.

For now, all leading indicators point to a busy 2014, and beyond. The U.S. Gulf of Mexico markets, now more highly regulated than ever, are also supported by some of the most modern equipment on the planet, with more on the way. The long anticipated "flight to quality" for this sector may finally be here. If so, that's a good thing.

Susan Buchanan is a New Orleans-based business writer, specializing in energy, maritime matters, agriculture, the environment and construction. She holds a master's degree from Cornell University in agricultural economics and an undergraduate degree from the University of Pennsylvania.





Sequestration? What Sequestration?

Smaller boatyards carve out a profitable niche in this challenging, yet target rich maritime environment. For Kvichak and USMI; so far, so good.

By Joseph Keefe



The May edition of *MarineNews* brought analysis of possible downstream consequences of the U.S. federal government's ongoing austerity measures, especially where it could impact U.S. boatbuilders with backlogs tied to government funding. Susan Buchanan's *"Budget Battles Bumping Backlogs"* piece brought out the good, bad and potentially ugly realities of the new normal in Washington, DC, where lawmakers tussle over spending priorities, while also leaving various casualties in their messy wake. The August announcement that the U.S. Navy would forego as much as \$500 million in needed repairs on the fire-damaged nuclear submarine USS Miami is ample proof of the impact of such cuts. And yet, many yards, in the face of such news, are doing just fine.

COAST TO COAST

Located on the U.S. West and Gulf Coasts respectively, Kvichak Marine Industries and United States Marine, Inc. are separated by about as much real estate as is possible here in the continental United States. Beyond this physical distance, their individual business plans are probably about as different as the real estate on which their boatyards sit. What they do have in common has more to it than their mutual skillsets in the aluminum boatbuilding trades and goes more towards the collective ability to transcend a perceived problem that potentially could affect both bottom lines. It turns out that neither group is particularly worried about sequestration; albeit for different reasons.

Kvichak Marine Industries

Founded in 1981, Kvichak Marine Industries quickly established itself as one of the nation's most widely recognized aluminum boat builders. The diverse Kvichak portfolio includes workboat platforms that include law enforcement, firefighting, passenger ferries, piloting, and general commercial boats. The Seattle-based workboat builder was a recipient of an ARRA small shipyard grant awarded in August of 2009 which in part allowed funding of a state-of-the-art cutting table and brake. This equipment provides KMI the ability to control the schedule of its cut parts being delivered to the production floor. Just In Time ("JIT") delivery of the cut & formed parts reduces the use of valuable boatbuilding space in the Company's two main production facilities for parts storage thereby in-

Reach ILS customers around the world with one click!



Inventory Locator Service,[®] LLC • Email: marketing@ILSmarine.com • www.ILSmarine.com Offices in: Atlanta, Boston, Dallas, Dubai, Frankfurt, Istanbul, London, Los Angeles, Miami, New York, Paris,

Philadelphia, Phoenix, Seattle, Shanghai, Singapore, and St. Louis



creasing manufacturing capacity. This vertical integration of all plate processing operations reduces overall production costs, trucking costs, carbon emissions and increases quality control of the finished product.

Over time, Kvichak has shown itself to be one of the nation's most prolific yards, delivering since 1981 548 vessels from the Seattle yard, including 63 Response Boat Medium (RBM) craft for the U.S. Coast guard from their Kent, WA facility. The government business remains as an important part of the Kvichak mix, but not the critical element that some other yards might depend on as a primary staple. That's because the west coast builder sees diversification as an important survival strategy.

The Kvichak Work Split Formula:



Today, Kvichak continues to look for new and complementary markets that fit core capabilities – high quality aluminum fabrications for industries other than commercial boats among them. The ideal split in today's markets, at least for Kvichak, probably hovers around 50/50 between Government and commercial business. And, while that isn't always the case, the split varies but generally averages out over time.

Many smaller U.S. yards – so-called second tier establishments – are experiencing robust workloads at present; series-build and some delivering foreign. Kvichak is seeing demand there as well, and is currently working on overseas opportunities. Recent overseas deliveries include three 75' Pilot boats to the Netherlands, a 54' patrol boat to Nigeria, an oil skimmer to Russia and one to Italy. All that and in a market atmosphere that is certainly more competitive in some segments than it was five years ago, especially in the smaller patrol/utility boat markets. Kvichak's current backlog remains robust with a good mix of committed work extending out to the second quarter of 2014, with a typical progression of builds slots opening up for new projects as mature ones deliver.

UNITED STATES MARINE, INC. (USMI)

Founded in 1971 by the late Tom Dreyfus, USMI's present management includes Chairmen John Dane III and CEO Barry Dreyfus Jr. Originally focused on building world class racing sailboats, since 1987 USMI has designed and built military, patrol and special warfare boats ranging in length from 21 feet to 90 feet, constructed of high performance composites or aluminum. As a fully integrated manufacturer capable of designing, building, and testing boats in house, a good percentage of their present workload also includes ongoing, regularly planned maintenance on many of its previously delivered hulls.

Located in Gulfport, MS and New Orleans, LA, on-site facilities provide space for welding, electrical, outfitting, upholstery, and painting. Climate-controlled facilities for lamination and a separate oven for post curing epoxies are a part of the advanced lamination processes used at USMI. In 2010, USMI also successfully applied for a Marad grant to help it purchase the epoxy oven, composite freezer and CNC material cutter.

USMI yards have extensive dockage and cranes for launching boats and water based activities. All facilities connect to the Intracoastal Waterway, Lake Pontchartrain, or the Mississippi Sound providing riverine and littoral type environments, as well as varying water conditions for trials and training. The open waters of the Gulf of Mexico are nearby and are used for deep or rough water testing.

USMI's Barry Dreyfus, unlike others who in May claimed that demand from U.S. FMS clients had declined and timelines delayed, reports a brisk pace of business. Boasting a current backlog which entails virtually 100 percent government contracts, this sort of mix might make other yards somewhat nervous, given the current political winds. Not so for Barry Dreyfus and the USMI team. Indeed, and while others fret about sequestration, Dreyfus insists, "USMI has not seen a decrease in FMS contracts. What we have experienced is interest from new potential FMS clients who have observed USMI craft in use by current clients. The speed, quality and mission successes of these craft have generated much interest in foreign navies

Deliveries		Scheduled (2013)	
Vessel Type	Customer	Vessel Type	Customer
RB-M C	NYPD	RB-M C	L.A. County Sheriff's Dept.
19' Tuna Skiff	Commercial Buyer	64' Pilot Boat	Savannah Pilots Ass'n
30' RRS Skimmers (15)	U.S. Navy	33 deliveries (RB-M)	USCG RB-M program
Patrol 28	Boston PD		
50' Pilot boat	SW AK Pilots Ass'n	1	

2013: Kvichak Deliveries / Backlog





Leave your worries behind with the power and reliability of John Deere engines

With expanded power from 75 to 750 hp (56 to 559 kW) and U.S. EPA Tier 3 compliance (4.5L, 6.8L), John Deere PowerTech[™] engines can take you wherever you want to go — leaving in your wake the kind of confidence and satisfaction only John Deere can deliver.

Our marine engines are quiet and fuel efficient, making long work days seem a little shorter. With high torque and low rated rpm, you also get excellent vessel control and maneuverability. For worry-free power on the water — Nothing Runs Like A Deere™.

Come see us at the International WorkBoat Show, booth 2402.





JohnDeere.com/marine





around the world. We currently have two FMS programs in progress, with discussions in progress for an additional two potential contracts." He adds, "We have not encountered any delays in timelines, including delivery and acceptance schedules, due to issues with NAVSEA PMS 325."

Other USMI customers include the U.S. Special Operations Command, U.S. Dept. of Defense, NAVSEA PMS325, Navy Expeditionary Combat Command, U.S. Navy, U.S. Army, U.S. Customs Service, NAVO and MSRC. With 200+ vessels delivered 1987, the yard today continues to be fully engaged. With ten vessels recently delivered to Kuwait under the FMS program, Dreyfus says his foreign military

USMI Deliveries ... at a Glance

Approximately 650 craft delivered	Over 240 NSW RIBs, 87 Riverine (4 designs)
203 delivered since the move to Gulfport, MS	47 SOCRs
Over 500 delivered to DoD Agencies	117 total FMS boats
21 MKV type hulls for US Navy and FMS contracts	3 types of craft; 9 differ- ent countries

sales (FMS) work is steady, with the biggest region for those deliveries being the Middle East. And, he insists, "In terms of FMS dollars, 90 percent of that money is spent right here in USA. Sequestration is simply not involved."

It is arguably a good time, sequestration fears aside, to be building riverine and other smaller scale boats for global navies. That's because the era of the 600' platform as the primary weapon of maritime power and law enforcement is rapidly coming to an end. That's good news for USMI and its 25 years of experience in developing, delivering and supporting combatant craft for the both the United States Navy and Foreign Military Sales Customers. During that time, USMI has designed and delivered eleven different types of craft (over 600 boats in total). These craft include but are not limited to the 82' MK V SOC, 90' MKV-PB(C), 90' MKV-PB, 11 meter Naval Special Warfare Rigid Inflatable Boat (NS-WRIB), 33' Special Operations Craft Riverine (SOCR), and the 33' Riverine Assault Boat (RAB). Significantly, USMI owns the designs of the majority of the craft it has delivered.

USMI facilities are rarely idle, says Dreyfus. In between projects, employees work on upgrading and improving infrastructure. Maintenance of previously delivered units – Dreyfus calls it 'cradle to grave work' – account for as much as 30 percent of this builder's man hours. In fact, USMI is currently providing a port engineer to support



FMS customers. Since the move to its current facilities, the company has doubled in size – physical size, employees and business backlog. Dreyfus reports a stable, well-trained workforce of about 200 employees. And, as a builder for the military, ISO 9001 certified USMI arguably does as much as any other domestic contractor.

The USMI business plan is built upon zero debt – long and short term. Dreyfus explains, "We build only what we can afford to build." Like other domestic builders, USMI hedges its bets by actively seeking overseas work and is actively pushing its products to a number of foreign countries, including Kuwait. The USMI resume includes deliveries to at least nine foreign entities and says Dreyfus, the USMI backlog extends well into 2015.

NO MAGIC FORMULA

In a seemingly rare era where U.S. shipyards find themselves, by and large, far busier and more profitable than many of their foreign counterparts, Kvichak and USMI are two yards that seem to be riding the current wave nicely, despite having some or all of their eggs in the government basket. The boom in domestic oil production has fueled a resurgence of the Jones Act tanker trade, and the resultant demand in replacement tonnage. Crowley's August announcement that it had entered into an agreement with Philadelphia-based Aker Shipyard (APSI) for up to 8 additional tankers more than underscores that trend. Separately, a robust offshore support vessel building program is underway from any number of domestic operators and the repowering plans for all domestic fleets, consistent with newer and more stringent emissions standards, also continues at a brisk pace.

The newfound domestic boatbuilding boom seems unlikely to end tomorrow. Hence, any worries about government sequestration issues, for the time being, are being eclipsed by increased commercial sector work. Beyond this, the quality and price of U.S. output is attracting many foreign orders. Kvichak and USMI, of course, are part of that metric, but countless other yards are getting the job done, too. Each has its own way of doing it, but a major theme beginning to emerge is the rapidly diversifying portfolio of U.S. yards – across vessel types, domestic and foreign deliveries, and, of course, government and commercial sectors. Sequestration? What sequestration?

You Can't Buy A Better Reel,
But You Can Get One FREEVisit the Hannay Booth #3940
at the International WorkBoat Show
and register to win a Hannay
portable cable reel.Hannay Reels are uniquely designed

- Reels can be customized to meet your exact specifications.
- Accessible swivel joints allow for easy installation and maintenance.
- Heavy-gauge steel frames, exclusive onepiece axle assembly, special bearing design, and our original "ribbed" discs can stand up to the most demanding jobs.

So make sure you stop and register at our booth, and you could walk away a winner with a brand new Hannay reel!

to make your job easier.



Find your reel solution: hannay.com or 877-467-3357



Duty of Care

Data collection and monitoring helps measure the impact exposure of Workboat crew and passengers.

By James Glover

Professional powerboat users face an increased risk from injuries associated with the constant impacts they receive during their daily activities. It is not hard to imagine that constantly driving a rigid hull through a choppy sea will result in some uncomfortable moments, but much of the professional marine industry continues to pretend that there is no problem.

The term 'Professional' is important. If someone in their spare time wants to drive at maximum speed, exposing them to a risk of injury, then so be it. But the Professional user is not working for fun. They are out in all weathers using the boat as a tool to get them from A to B or to perform tasks. They should be protected from harm the same as a worker in any other industry.

In recent years, there has been plenty of discussion on the latest legislation that sets limits on the worker or paying passenger's exposure to Whole Body Vibration (WBV) and Hand Arm Vibration (HAV), which in Europe is defined by EU Directive 2002/44/EC. Applied to all industries, including Construction, Mining and Maritime, this directive focuses on chronic conditions caused by long term exposure to vibrations which we define as those that infiltrate your bones and shake apart your cartilage.

The EU directive is undeniably essential. Advocators of improving health and safety for professional marine workers used the EU directive as the driving force for the introduction of better personnel management or the use of shock mitigation equipment to reduce injuries. Having been introduced and accepted in other industries, it was deemed to be the solution.

However, with the EU directive now in force it appears that the legislation could be construed as being flawed for use in the maritime industry. The required method of calculating WBV exposure is complicated and requires sophisticated mathematics. The vibration exposure limits seem unrealistic; by trying to enforce apparently unachievable targets, many in the industry now oppose the law.

Carl Magnus Ullman, CEO of Ullman Dynamics has recently published an article addressing the failings of the existing measuring standards. Visit www.hsbopro.com for further information.

The headline is that acute injury does not come as a re-



sult of vibration, but as a result of impact. The ISO standards chosen by the EU committee were used as they were the closest available, but they were developed for forestry machines and lorries where vibration is the major issue. We need to forget about whole body vibration and focus on impacts.

PROTECTION FROM PROSECUTION

The UK Health and Safety Executive (HSE) recognises the perceived shortfalls with the EU directive and the problems in applying the stringent WBV exposure restrictions in the marine environment. The HSE will accept improvement to impact exposure when investigating compliance with the regulations, but this requires evidence that the employer has acknowledged the risks and taken steps to reduce their staff's exposure to harmful impacts.

In conjunction with the HSE, the UK Maritime and Coastguard Agency has introduced a scheme that will provide exemption from prosecution to employers that cannot meet the exposure limits required by the EU directive, providing they can supply evidence of monitoring and an attempt to reduce their workers exposure to WBV and other harmful impacts.

Monitoring and Reducing Impact Exposure

Tracking an employee's impact exposure does not mean that they have to stop working whenever it peaks. Most days it would be hoped that they are safe from risk, but in the event they have a build up of harmful exposure they should be placed on other duties with less exposure for a short period of time. When a crew runs into particularly bad weather and returns exhausted they are more likely to injure themselves on the next shift if they have not recovered in time. Rearranging their shifts will allow them time to recuperate on smoother water



and get their energy back before tackling heavier seas.

Monitoring does not require endless paper work. There are now systems available that will automatically record the impact exposure alongside the vessels position, filing the daily data in a user friendly format. A unit fitted to each vessel allows the Operations Manager to quickly and easily build up a database of the impact exposure the workers receive during different tasks. Over a period of time this can be used to alter their daily routine to ensure exposure is reduced. Implementing small changes can make a significant impact on employee's long term health and maintaining this simple record will allow companies to prove they are engaging with the issues.

Shock mitigating equipment can reduce the crews exposure to damaging impacts. This includes suspension seating, shock absorbing flooring and personal equipment, but it is important to differentiate between comfort and protection. Soft cushions, rubber decks and a good pair of running shoes may improve the crews daily comfort but they won't provide protection from spine damaging slams.

Seat or deck suspension systems need to match their intended environment. You wouldn't expect the shock

absorbers on a family car to be suitable for driving along gravel riverbeds; similarly some marine seating systems may be suitable for 25 knots in a coastal rib, but if your crews intend to chase across open water at 50 knots they are going to need a more robust system. As a simple rule, a suspension seat that 'bottoms out' is potentially more damaging than having a non-suspension seat.

Training can offer significant rewards. A single day spent in a group training event learning from other peoples experience can highlight areas where skippers could make improvements. For example, many of us have travelled by sitting on the tube of a rib, but we wouldn't think twice about doing it again after seeing an x-ray of the damage that could be done if the boat were to fall into a single hollow unexpectedly.

A common mistake is to focus only on the skipper. In the marine industry there are often other passengers onboard. The skipper is in control and can better prepare themselves for impending impacts, but the passengers are often less aware of what is coming and may not be experienced seafarers practised at absorbing the bumps. As a result when they reach their destination they may be fa-





tigued and less able to perform their required functions.

DUTY OF CARE

An employer has the responsibility to protect its workers, overriding the employees enthusiasm if required. We would not let a young worker go to sea without a life jacket, even if they maintained that they were a champion swimmer, so why do we continue to let fast boat operators risk serious injury and turn a blind eye towards it?

Historically it has been shown that workers will resist acknowledging the dangers they face, leaving the employer to enforce safety practises until they become common practise. Examples include safety glasses in workshops, hard hats in construction sites and Kevlar clothing for chainsaw operators.

The most severe injuries, seen as a result of bad slamming events, include fractures to vertebrae or other extremities, and rupture of intervertebral discs in the spine and neck. These do not happen to everyone that steps aboard a boat, but neither is everyone



STEP 1: ELIMINATE STEP 1.

As one of the largest metal distribution companies in North America, Kloeckner Metals has the resources to make your job easier. Our value-added services can save you valuable time, reduce waste and bottlenecks and eliminate hassles. Email us at info@kloecknermetals.com to learn more.

kloeckner metals

© 2013 Kloeckner Metals Corporation



in a car going to crash, yet we still wear seatbelts!

Advances in Data Collection

Monitoring the impact exposure is now more simple than many realize. Previously this required costly data logging equipment with accelerometers fitted to the boat, providing the user with raw data of the hull impacts and vibrations. Accelerations must be measured using a high sample rate requiring frequent downloading of the data due the large memory required to store the values. The daily processing of this data can take considerable time and requires experienced professionals to highlight potential impact exposure risks.

Data recorders designed specifically for monitoring the impact exposure of the vessel, crew and passengers are now available. The DaccR from Dyena measures accelerations simultaneously in 3 axes and performs all processing onboard alongside GPS data to provide accurate information in a user friendly format. The memory requirements are a fraction of standard data loggers and over 600 days use can be recorded before a data download is required.

This is the Future

An employer's duty of care requires them to ensure that

all passengers and crew are safe and it is in their interests to monitor the situation not only from a health and safety perspective, but also to expose any driving habits or situations that may be putting other staff at risk. A crew member or passenger with an injury caused by an overzealous or unlucky skipper could result in a financial loss for the company and a subsequent investigation by the relevant Safety Executive and insurers.

Now that impact exposure is an acknowledged danger and subject to legislation, employers are required to prove that their staff are not at risk, or that they have taken steps to reduce their impact exposure. Either a daily health questionnaire or an automatic impact exposure recorder is a cost effective first step before investing in more expensive shock mitigation equipment and provides a metric of before and after conditions.

With boats becoming faster and personnel resources reduced, there is even more pressure on professional marine operators to push the limits of their craft and crew. Unless they can invest in more boats and staff, the ability to monitor the health of their workers is paramount. Impact exposure and WBV are not going away and ignoring them will increase the chance of human injury or commercial liability. So it should be addressed now before it is too late!

Time	Lat	Long	SOG (kts)	COG	A(x) RMS	A(x) Peak	A(y) RMS	A(y) Peak	A(z) RMS	A(z) Peak	A(xyz) RMS
153527	57.642928	11.708853	25.4	104.5	427	1764	657	2376	384	1809	872
153528	57.64292	11.709081	26.5	87.6	306	1253	435	1366	322	1336	621
153529	57.642941	11.709293	23.9	72.5	136	421	334	849	235	799	430
153530	57.64299	11.709486	24.9	63.4	295	1643	496	1831	279	1168	641
153531	57.643055	11.709706	29.4	59	316	1287	508	2154	217	1055	636
153532	57.643135	11.709933	29.9	57.8	376	1558	572	2748	295	1837	745
153533	57.643213	11.710156	31.8	55.4	176	920	443	1455	194	954	514
153534	57.6433	11.710383	32.2	52.5	647	3017	685	3067	390	1669	1019
153535	57.643398	11.71061	33.2	51.4	473	2599	677	2114	275	1819	870
153536	57.6435	11.71084	34.7	49.5	320	1785	506	1795	205	1140	632
153537	57.643621	11.711076	37.5	47.6	696	2849	714	3160	516	2134	1122
153538	57.643733	11.711318	37.1	49.8	431	2344	770	5278	403	2726	970
153539	57.643846	11.711546	35.1	47.6	261	1255	922	4629	370	1744	1027
153540	57.643958	11.711766	35.3	48.1	534	2379	1041	4878	457	2415	1256
153541	57.644071	11.711988	36.5	47.7	348	1300	441	1241	209	986	599
153542	57.644188	11.712225	38	47.7	370	2094	481	2092	255	1344	658
153543	57.644313	11.712466	38.8	45.1	411	2391	821	3140	419	1991	1009
153544	57.644445	11.712705	37.7	44.2	584	3158	1011	5868	522	2635	1278
153545	57.644576	11.712931	36.9	42	700	4662	1314	8038	734	4534	1659
153546	57.6447	11.713171	40.8	42.2	271	999	526	3128	279	1294	654
153547	57.64485	11.713418	39.3	41.9	394	1483	1079	4534	425	1809	1224
153548	57.64499	11.713648	39.8	39.7	1223	8989	1156	7848	744	4472	1840
153549	57.645131	11.713875	38	42.7	298	1104	621	5138	269	1894	739
153550	57.645261	11.714106	39.7	44.1	423	2031	633	3597	338	1663	832










General Dimensions: L.O.A.: 65' (19.825 Mir.), Beam: 21'10" (6.659 Mir.), Draft: 3'10" (1.169 Mir.), Displacement: 79,366 Lbs. (36 Mt.), Fuel Capacity: Maximum: 3,823 USG (14,474 Liter.), Fresh Water Capacity: 421 USG (1596 Liter.), Estimated Range (Approx.) 8271 Nm @ 7-10 Kn, 1031 Nm @ 23 Kn, 830 Nm @33 Kn, Flank Speed Est. >40 Kn



Bollinger Fourchon is your "First to Call" vessel and rig repair/conversion and loadout facility, supporting the shelf, deepwater and international operations with deepwater access on the main channel in Port Fourchon.

- ISO:9001 Certified
- 1,550 Linear Feet of Quayside
- Crane Service
- Project MOB and DE-MOB Capabilities
- 5,000-Ton Dry Dock
- 1,800-Ton Dry Dock
- Staging and Storage Area

- Office Space
 - Shore Power
 - Certified Welding
 - Turnkey and Off-Site Services from the Bollinger Group of Companies:
 - Engineering
 Machining
 - Hydraulic
 - Armature Services
 - Fabrication

106 Norman Doucet Drive • Golden Meadow, LA 70357 Phone (985) 396-2366 • Fax (985) 396-3055 sales@bollingershipyards.com • www.bollingershipyards.com



Dutch-based Peters Shipyards introduces revolutionary Inland Shipping concept.

By Peter Pospiech

Planned, developed and built by Dutch Peters Shipyards, located in Kampen, a unique inland tanker is now the world's first river vessel driven by combustion engines consuming purely natural gas. In April, the innovative new vessel was handed over to its time charterer, Shell Netherlands, who will operate the "MTS Greenstream," via Interstream Barging, between the Netherlands and Germany; primarily on the river Rhine.

The vessel is the brain child of Geert van Voorn, CEO of Peters Shipyards, who masterminded the design of a new type of inland vessel for the next future. He explained, "After almost three years of development we see the result: The natural gas powered Greenstream Tanker is a gas-electrically powered ship and that leads to much less impact on the environment. This is a milestone that could bring about a revolution for inland and coastal navigation. For example, natural gas will help shipowners meet increasingly stringent emission standards, some of which already apply to the river Rhine. That was one of the key drivers of the project."

Regarding the principals behind the development of the natural gas powered inland tanker, Geert van Voorn continues, "We wanted to make several more steps forward in the areas of sustainability, safety and efficiency. Therefore, we skipped the step of propulsion based on 'dual fuel'; the combination of diesel and gas. We see 'dual fuel' as an interim

Image above: The GREENSTREAM's front-positioned wheelhouse is unusual for an inland ship.

solution. Beyond this, natural gas the engines easily fulfill IMO Tier III emission levels and because the propulsion drive line is fully gas-electric, it also provides for a quieter ride. In inland waters, this can be a big advantage."

STRIKING DESIGN – MLC COMPLIANT...

The design of the LNG Greenstream Tanker is striking. Aside from the environmental advantages, much attention was paid to energy efficiency and a comfortable working environment for the crew. The wheelhouse located at the bow is unusual in European river trades and enhances the pleasing lines of the vessel. According to Geert van Voorn, the design allows for more efficient propulsion through better trim and optimal weight distribution. In increasingly crowded inland waters, the forward-positioned wheelhouse also provides deck officers with a better view of what's ahead.

The spacious interior of the cockpit adds to the comfortable and well-designed workspace. Geert van Voorn, with an eye towards the MLC 2006 rules, adds, "In the past, this was always neglected. A pleasant working environment shows respect and has a positive influence on the motivation and productivity of people."

Lower Energy Consumption with LNG-Packs

Located on the ship's stern are two modules, the Peters LNG-Packs, containing four gas engines. This arrangement provides both capacity and more flexible power consumption. When moving downstream, for example, less power is needed and the two modules ensure safety, redundancy in case of an engine failure and efficient maintenance. The modular arrangement of the gas engines allows easy removal and prompt exchange of the Peters LNG-



guotes@tscminc.com



- 8 cm accuracy worldwide (2 drms)
- High accuracy Heading/Pitch and Roll sensors
- GPS, GLONASS and GNSS solutions
- QA/QC NMEA outputs compliant with OGP 373-19 / IMCA S 015
- Precise Stable & Reliable
- Easy to Install



www.cnav.com Angola • Brazil • Mexico • Singapore • South Africa • United Kingdom • USA



View in one of the Peters LNG-Packs with two Scania-Sandfirden gas engines.

Packs, which means that the boat is not idled due to maintenance and can remain in operation almost continuously.

Two double-walled gas storage tanks, with each a capacity of 40 cubic meters and containing liquefied natural gas under a pressure of around 4 to 6 bar, are placed aft on deck. Liquefied gas cannot be used to operate the engine – first it must be changed into gaseous condition by an evaporator at a temperature of around 30 to 40 degree centigrade. In this gaseous condition, the gas passes the gas train into the engine under little overpressure. The vessel's bunker capacity allows for a range of about 1,600 kilometers or around 1,000 miles. Refueling is done, until more permanent bunker facilities can be arranged, by truck. That said; refueling takes less than 2 hours.

APPROVAL ABC'S: ADN, CCNR & LR, TOO ...

The Greenstream Tanker design was partly produced in cooperation with others, including the Central Commission for Navigation on the Rhine (CCNR), which granted its approval for the concept. CCNR inspects every new



vessel designed for use on the Rhine. Additionally, approval has also been granted under the ADN, the European Agreement concerning the International Carriage of Dangerous Goods by Inland Waterways. According to van Voorn, the regulatory approval process was no easy bar to clear. Also involved with the design and approval process were the Dutch Government, Lloyds Register and various other local authorities. The "MTS Greenstream" LR –classed as follows: LR+A1 i.W.W. Tanker Type "C", p.v. +50kPa, S.G. 1.00.

Scania: A pure gas engine

Scania, with its Dutch partner, Sandfirden Technics B.V., began to develop a pure gas engine at about the same time as Peters began to move its inland tanker concept forward. A series of special Scania gas generator sets for marine use, each with a power output at 285 kWe, runs on 100% natural gas. Classed by Lloyds Register of Shipping, these are among the very first natural gas engines which have been marinized and classified in this power range. They also have been designed according to the ESD regulation (ESD= emergency shut-down).

The engines are based on Scania's diesel engine design. Modified in close cooperation with Sandfirden the SGI-12 and SGI-16 gas engines feature single cylinder heads with 4-valve, heavy-duty industrial glow plugs. With an approximate durability of 2,000 operational hours, ensuring reliable service and lower maintenance costs, the mechanical output, available at the flywheel, is between 205 and 300 kW (COP) at 1,500 and 1,800 rpm. Producing lower gas consumption and, of course, less noise, these so-called 'lean-burn' engines operate in an air-rich environment.





We've got you covered.

At Schuyler, we offer a diverse array of fendering solutions that add value to maritime assets. Our customers have vessels and equipment that come in all shapes and sizes – and they trust us to equip them with durable fendering solution that fit well and perform on the job.



Fender solutions for all your needs.

Tugs • Barges • Workboats • Pushboats • Offshore and Dockside Structures





When your mission is critical... We make it our business!

Builders of Quality High-Speed Fire, Rescue and Patrol Boats for over 25 years. Three time winner of Boat of the Year at the International WorkBoat Show.

www.metalcraftmarine.com 1-800-410-8464





This extra air lowers the combustion temperature and the engines emit far less harmful substances, as well as consuming less fuel.

General Sales Manager of Sandfirden Technics, Erik de Wit explained, "Compared to the diesel version, our gas engines deliver a more than 80% reduction in the emission of nitrous oxides (NOx) and a more than 25% reduction in CO2 emissions, with zero emissions of SO2 and particulates. At the same time, the gas engines deliver high output, and the completely new fuel system regulates the gas supply in such a way that the quantity of fuel delivered can be quickly adjusted to the unique propulsion demands of coastal and inland shipping."

A SNAPSHOT: THE GREENSTREAM

The vessel, managed by Interstream Barging, has been added to the existing Shell Rhine fleet and will sail on the inland waterways of the Nether-



lands, Germany and Switzerland, plying the refined petroleum, diesel and domestic heating oil trades. The 110 meter LOA vessel has a beam of 11.40 meters and draws just 3.45 meters when fully loaded. Its (2,865 tonnes) deadweight capacity incorporates a complete double hull system and allows for 3,132 cubic meters of product in six specially designed tanks in two segregations.

In total the power of the four Scania / Sandfirden units supply 1.200 kWm via generators to the two Veth Z-drive propulsion units (VZ-550 x 500 kW at 1,800 rpm each). With these features, the vessel has a maximum speed of 21 kph in deep and wide waters. For better maneuverability, an additional Veth-Jet bow thruster of type 2-K-1000 (279 kW at 1.800 rpm) has been installed. All in all, the environmentally correct, exceedingly quiet inland vessel could well set the standard for other similar vessels, to follow.

Peter Pospiech has served as chief engineer in the German merchant marine and additionally done field research on big bore diesel engines for ship propulsion, with additional service as a Service engineer. Today, he is a experienced shipping journalist who frequently contributes to Maritime Professional.



Offshore, Equipment & Partnerships, too

W&O caps a busy year with two additional deals intended to penetrate the busy offshore markets with cutting edge products.

By Joseph Keefe

For many, the recently announced W&O Supply partnership agreements might come as just another piece of news in the busy marine markets. For starters, however, W&O Supply is now the exclusive sales agent for PG Marine Group – Ing Per Gjerdrum AS – in North America. Separately, Bestobell Valves, part of the President Engineering Group (PEGL), also named W&O Supply as its exclusive distributor for Bestobell Valves in North America. Finally, and in concert with PG Marine in a 3-way partnership, W&O was also named as the exclusive North American sales distributor for the Hyde GUARDIAN Ballast Water Treatment solution (BWTS) to the marine industry. That's a lot of digest in one sitting.

Since 1982, PG Marine has specialized in pumping systems directed to the offshore oil & gas industry. PG Marine is a supplier of pumping hardware, but more often a partner to operators, shipyards, naval architects and oil companies providing total system integration. For W&O, this partnership provides a significant opportunity to represent a quality supplier; for PG Marine, it means easier entry into the red hot North American oil & gas markets. And, according to PG Marine's CEO, Roy Norum, PG Marine has two products that are game changers in the industry. The PG-MACS system is a flexible below-deck handling cargo-handling system for all liquid and dry bulk material. PG-MACS allows operators to handle and transport drill cuttings offshore. The other product is PG-Submix; a fully submerged, hydraulically driven (high torque, no gears), slow running, wide diameter agitator that handles liquid mud.



PG-MACS

Previously, drill cuttings were dumped to sea, partially with rather large environmental impacts. As the industry evolved, drill cuttings were transported to shore for processing in big-bags, open containers and more recently in closed-tank containers. The logistics for these processes required significant resources on the rigs, ships and onshore. Massive volumes of cuttings are being handled daily.

Triggered by the strict environmental regulations in cargo and waste handling in the North Sea area, where "zerodischarge-to-sea" was an absolute must to allow exploration and production of oil & gas in these very sensitive regions, PG Marine in 2001 began the development of a belowdeck solution for Drill Cuttings. These efforts produced patents in 2006. Initially, it was hoped to have drill cuttings handled as any other liquid cargo, but the mere composition of the material made that path impossible, early on.

Today's version of PG-MACS provides a closed-loop, efficient and safe solution for pumping drill cuttings from the rig down to the vessels' below deck tank clusters – upon which safe transportation (no spillage in rough seas) to shore is made possible. A secondary benefit to the operators is the PG-MACS tanks for drill cuttings are also well suited to carry dry and wet cargo to the rigs, and are large capacity surplus to the ships Recovered Oil Response ability. In addition, by removing the container from the deck, the area is released for other pay-load.

Roy Norum explains, "PG-MACS offers a unique flexibility for various cargos to be handled, as the entire tank cluster can be used for dry bulk, liquid bulk, mud and ORO – or any combination of these. In Brazil we have seen this configuration voiding the need to build specialized tonnage, as all these are covered with one design." The financial advantages provided by PG-MACs are easy enough to see. More importantly; highly versatile, flexible and spacious vessels attract a significantly wider audience globally.

Owners and operators have options, but newbuild installation is perhaps the best way to go. That said; Norum says, "We have done both retrofitting and new builds. Our experience shows that both options are possible, however a retrofit for such features is a major one, taking the vessel out of service for a relatively long period of time with significant additional costs. To help meet our customer's needs we have developed portable PG-MACS solutions

> Visit us at the 2013 International Workboat Show

Booth #1342



Since introducing the waterjet in 1954 we have innovated and evolved with the changing demands of our clients. Today HamiltonJet systems still lead the way. With creative design development, focused construction and a renowned service capability we deliver the ability for our clients to move with speed and precision.

So you can go where you need to - and get the job done.

While our quality standards will never change, our designs must evolve to keep pace with emerging market needs.

To find out more, go to www.hamiltonjet.co.nz









intended for deck transportation for short term jobs, but find that these cargo demands are rather long-termoriented. In the end, the best way to target these demands are with dedicated new builds."

PG-SUBMIX

PG Marine's PG-Submix, quite simply, handles liquid mud. Now producing the third generation of PG-Submix agitators, PG Marine is experiencing growth for this working solution in the market. Deep water drilling, enhanced drilling technologies, the development of new composition synthetic mud, longer voyages and extended storage time onboard are all combining to challenge offshore support providers in their ability to keep large volumes of drilling mud in suspension. And, because it is critical to assure that the mud received from the shore base is the same that is



Primary Pump Flows up to about 16,500 m3/h directed downwards to the bottom of the tank, creating a vertical flow which efficiently lifts the





Todd Nestel, Director of Engi neered Solutions, W&O

liquids' solid particles and keeps them in suspension during extended voyages. The agitators may be used during recovered oil operations to ensure the oil/water/emulsion is kept pumpable for short turnaround of the vessels.

PG-Submix units are already here in the U.S. markets. Norum adds,

"We have, especially after Macondo, delivered a significant number of PG-Submix agitators to US operators, but are not able to specify U.S. flag tonnage numbers as these ship owners have large fleets both in domestic and international trade. Several hundred are installed in U.S. owned vessels."





BESTOBELL VALVES

Bestobell has more than 40 years' experience in cryogenic valves, with products specialized and approved specifically for use in marine applications. Todd Nestel, Director of Engineered Solutions, W&O, explained the thought process behind the deal. "It is difficult to gauge the current domestic business potential and even more difficult to forecast the years to come. It appears that the current new construction project's (Harvey Gulf) success may be key to answering those questions. We do know that the infrastructure development to support LNG powered vessels domestically is underway, which of course is necessary for market growth. Within the last few months we have been estimating valve packages for existing vessel conversions, new builds and LNG bunker barges that are in the design phase."

In the meantime, Bestobell has already been active in the marine sectors. Having recently supplied as many as 70 valves to what has become the fastest LNG (liquefied natural gas) fuelled ferry ever built, the specialist cryogenic valve manufacturer also boasts over 50 years of industrial gas experience and 15 years of successfully supplying to LNG marine markets. The company's valve technologies are used on LNG Carriers, FLNG (Floating Production & Storage Units) and FSRUs (Floating, Storage & Re-gasification Units).

The latest deal with W&O is intended to penetrate the rapidly expanding domestic interest LNG as fuel in the U.S. OSV markets, and beyond. Nestel adds, "As infrastructure development ramps up in the U.S., it was important for W&O to stay on top of the industry trend and in order to do so, partnering with Bestobell was the best option. We positioned ourselves to support our current and future customer base with the latest technology."

WIN-WIN

A common denominator for all of these partnerships and deals seems to be innovative, new products, hitting the market at arguably the right time for a customer base that is growing. The OSV / PSV market is booming and U.S. operators have plunged into the LNG markets with tentative steps, while also looking for better ways to service oil and gas clients offshore. As the exclusive North American sales agent for all PG Marine products, Bestobell valves, and Hyde Marine's ballast water treatment solution, W&O will utilize their extensive branch and sales network to represent each to a growing offshore and mariner segment in North America.

For Gulf of Mexico-based operators, the partnership(s) are perhaps less important than the easier access to the equipment that each deal could bring. Coming arguably the right time and – for the right reasons – the three agreements represent a winning combination for the OEM's, W&O and of course, industry itself.





LNG: Now Powering Vessels – and New Safety Regulations



New Hazards, New Regulatory Concerns and New Solutions.

By Joseph Keefe

According to global classification society DNV, as much as 50 percent of the world's maritime fleet could be duel fuel-powered, as early as 2020. The lure of LNG is understandable – cleaner burning fuels, potentially lower maintenance costs, better efficiencies and lower fuel cost all can counted amongst the growing reasons to take the leap. But, owner/operators considering LNG to power vessels must understand the fire hazards present, the various fire protection solutions and the codes that regulate them.

In the rapidly emerging LNG market, it's important for ship owners and builders to understand just how different fire safety standards are for LNG ships versus diesel. With diesel, the primary focus area for protection is the engine room and machinery spaces. With LNG, in addition to those areas, protection also needs to extend to the bunkering stations and deck areas. From foam and dry chemicals to clean agents, each area requires a unique fire suppression agent. Fire protection systems on LNG ships require detailed planning in order to maximize deck space and provide premium fire protection.

Applications of maritime fire protection include high performance systems for LNG bunkering stations and ships that meet performance specifications of IMO, ABS and USCG. Safety, regulations and training all come into play as more players tentatively dip their toes into the LNG waters. This month, Coast guard veteran Steve Pelletier, business development manager of Tyco Marine brought us up to speed on what's new, what's needed on the new LNG frontier and more importantly, why and how.

CHANGING REGULATORY LANDSCAPE

According to Tyco's Steve Pelletier, there are several regulatory factors for the marine industry in flux at this time. As industry continues to adapt to evolving regulations and standards, it is imperative for ship owners to ensure their fire suppression systems provide the best possible protection for the safety of people, cargo and equipment. One regulation that has been proposed by the U.S. Coast Guard (USCG) is referred to as CFR-46 Subchapter M. The intent of Subchapter M is to promote a safer work environment on board towing vessels. One of the newly proposed measures within CFR-46 Subchapter M may require fire protection for all vessels that need a certificate of inspection (COI).

The International Maritime Organization (IMO) has also introduced an amendment known as FSS Code 5.2.2.2, which specifies the activation sequence of the controls that operate carbon dioxide (CO2) fire suppression systems, as well as discharge alarm activation on SOLAS-classed vessels. According to Tyco's Pelletier, This code was developed in response to the inconsistent operation of ball type zone valves in some fire protection systems. The code is intended to prevent the possible malfunction of CO2 system zone or selector valves by specifying the sequence of system operation. The appropriate sequence of operation prevents CO2 pressure from building up at the inlet of the zone valve by requiring the valve be opened before the CO2 cylinders are opened.

Pelletier told *MarineNews* in August, "Retrofitting a boat for fire protection can present several challenges, such as space and cost, but a vessel owner can address these issues by working with a professional familiar with marine industry applications and requirements. Tyco Marine Services, a division of Tyco Fire Protection Services, has a fire protection solution for every hazard and can be a partner to those who need to retrofit to meet current marine fire protection regulations."

Upon notification of FSS Code 5.2.2.2, Tyco Marine Services took the initiative to develop both cable and pneumatically operated release and control units that meet the requirements of this code. Although FSS Code 5.2.2.2 was approved in October 2011, the USCG, as well as other regulatory agencies, was conscientious of the impact these upgrades would have on owner operators and manufacturers and created a two-year timeline for compliance. Therefore, vessels contracted on or after July 1, 2010, will need to upgrade standard controls to hardware that meets FSS Code 5.2.2.2 no later than November 21, 2013.

Fire Suppression – one size does not fit all

Marine applications for total fire suppression is not limited to a single product, hence a manufacturer should have the ability to offer total fire suppression solutions for any hazard. With the introduction of liquefied







natural gas (LNG) as a new, viable source of power for marine vessels, fire protection for the unique hazards presented by this fuel source, including protecting bunkering stations, gas valve areas, LNG tank spaces and machinery spaces must be addressed.

There is a certain level of danger when transferring fuel, regardless of its form. A spill event is a concern when transferring fuel whether it is taking place on board a ship or dockside. Containment of materials at all times is important from both an environmental and fire protection standpoint. The difference between LNG and legacy fuels is that natural gas is a liquid when cooled and stored at atmospheric pressure, but a gas when warmer than -160 degrees Fahrenheit.

Due to its changing properties, it is important to prevent LNG from igniting as it changes state from liquid to gas, which can occur as it is exposed to the relatively warm temperatures of a ship's operating environment. Another potential danger of LNG is that it burns very clean (flames



Steve Pelletier, business development manager, Tyco – Marine

Marine Services

can be invisible), making detection, especially in an open area, a challenge. Leak detection prior to ignition is critical. Traditional fuels, such as diesel, can pose an issue if not properly contained and are subject to possible ignition if a static arc or an errant ignition source is present.

LNG FIRE PROTECTION SOLUTIONS

Tyco Marine Services offers a variety of products with dry chemical powder, the only agent approved for the protection of LNG bunkering stations. A full product line that includes ABC agent, a multipurpose dry chemical agent used on Class A, B and C fires, as well as Purple-K agent, or PKP, which offers some enhanced performance characteristics, provides an approach that addresses the needs of LNG bunkering stations.

According to Tyco's Pelletier, dry chemical agents also offer a variety of delivery solutions to help provide protection to all bunkering areas. He added, "Traditionally portable wheeled fire suppression units help meet minimum



fire protection requirements, however location of the units can be a challenge at times. To help solve this, Tyco Marine Services also offers a skid type hose reel unit that can be conveniently installed on a bulkhead, which minimizes the equipment's footprint and provides additional fire protection."

PRIOR PLANNING IS THE KEY

As the domestic OSV market evolves, it also appears to be leading the charge to LNG. But in a market where every ton and every square foot expended to install new equipment impinges upon the working missions of the vessel, prior planning is critical when addressing fire suppression on board LNG or dual fuel powered vessels. To this end, Tyco's Pelletier says that being able to provide portable as well as permanent solutions is important. He explained further, "Not only does equipment flexibility make planning easier; it provides architects, engineers and shipyards options during the design phase." Pelletier added that Tyco was active in the LNG fire suppression market today, but due to confidentiality agreements, was not able to share the names of current customers. But, he said, "We are working with several shipyards on LNG projects, but are not at liberty to elaborate at this time."

It's a brave new world out there. And while Pelletier conceded that LNG fuel has thus far enjoyed a relatively safe track record at sea, he also cautioned that this may lead some people to feel a sense of security that could prove hazardous if steps are not taken to provide proper fire protection for all areas of an LNG-fueled ship. He added, "Understanding the potential hazards and working with an expert to develop a total fire suppression solution will help maintain the safety of people, product and equipment." That sounds like good advice.





PPG by the Numbers: 580, 690, & 700

PPG caps a busy 2013 by launching three separate coatings; each intended for a specific application. As regulatory and operational requirements drive coatings decisions, it's increasingly clear that, on the water, one size does not fit all, anymore. You can get there, nevertheless, by the numbers.

By Joseph Keefe

It has been a busy year for PPG Protective and Marine Coatings (PPG). With at least three new marine product releases and even a new production plant in Poland, the Pittsburgh, PA-based global coatings and specialty products company hasn't stopped long enough to give the proverbial barnacles the smallest chance to slow its growth. Founded in 1883 and operating in nearly 70 countries around the world, PPG's sales in 2012 exceeded \$15 billion.

PPG Protective & Marine Coatings markets its range of global marine coatings under the SIGMA COATINGS brand name, and prides itself on a global organization which matches the wide breadth of the marine industry infrastructure. According to Sijmen Visser, PPG's Global Marketing Manager for Marine Products, the PPG business plan is driven by not only meeting the latest legislative directives and regulatory requirements, but also the need for owners and operators to run more cost efficient operations. This year's new PPG marine coatings include SIG-MACOVER 580, SIGMA ECOFLEET 690 and SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700. Each offering was developed with a specific application and market niche.

SIGMACOVER 580

In July, PPG launched SIGMACOVER 580 epoxy anticorrosive/tiecoat, an innovative formulation designed to enable fast turnaround of vessels in dry dock and deliver significant cost efficiencies for spot repair work. Engineered to provide ease of use and economical application characteristics, the new product possesses a practical overcoating window and, with its ability to be applied at temperatures down to 5°C (41°F), offers year round application potential. Sijmen Visser told MarineNews, "SIGMACOVER 580 provides an outstanding spot-repair solution for the dry dock market, due to its unique functionality. It is an epoxy coating for underwater hulls that functions both as an anticorrosive and also as an antifouling tiecoat. This dual-use formulation means that it can be overcoated directly with a range of antifoulings and is suitable for use during routine maintenance and repair dry dockings. Ultimately, this provides significant budget savings for the shipowner and can dramatically reduce time in dry dock. For areas that need spot blast of 40 percent or less, it gives customers excellent value, superb performance, and an outstanding return on investment."

With shipowners under increasing financial pressure, one source of expenditure for any shipowner after delivery of a vessel is the cost of dry dockings. While paint costs are relatively minor, the total of surface pre-treatment, application costs, time in the dry dock and being off-hire adds up significantly. Visser adds, "SIGMA 580 is a product that can reduce dry dock time and ensure a fast-turnaround in order to reduce some of the above factors."

Once a vessel is in dry dock, SIG-MACOVER 580 can be applied to preblasted areas for spot repair in a single coat at a dry-film thickness (DFT) of 250 microns (9.9 mils). Once this layer is dry, the antifouling paint can then be applied directly over it. By simplifying the underwater hull specification and eliminating the need for a second anticorrosive or tiecoat layer, application time is reduced and productivity is in-



With Superior Diesel Filtration



Product Introduced		Target Market		
SIGMACOVER 580	July 2013	Fast turnaround in drydock, cost efficiencies for spot repair work.		
SIGMA ECOFLEET 690	Feb. 2013	High performance antifouling for short sea and coastal shipping.		
SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700	May 2013	Antifouling for medium/high rates of operation and medium speeds.		

PPG's 2013 Marine Coatings: ... at a Glance

creased - resulting in cost savings of up to 50%.

Additional savings are made on paint consumption as there is less overlapping, less overspray and less wastage. Ultimately, the efficiency that the product provides enables the ship owner to more quickly put the vessel back into service in quickly, maximizing revenue-earning capacity. PPG sales representatives can calculate the numbers for the individual cases on request.

SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700

In May, PPG rolled out SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700, a high performance antifouling designed specifically for ships working at medium to high rates of operation and medium speeds. Based on the already successful SIGMA SYLADVANCE 800 premium antifouling product, SIG-MA SYLADVANCE 700 extends the product offer by means of an 'entry-level' SIGMA SYLADVANCE making premium technology available for a different set of requirements. Sijmen Visser explains, "Antifouling coatings have evolved over the past decade, in some part due to technological advances, but also because of the very real need for vessel operators to reduce fuel costs while continuing to optimize voyage efficiency." He continued, "Silyl-acrylate technology is at the forefront of the drive to reduce fuel spend, which in many cases can take up 50% of an entire ships' daily operating costs. PPG has been working hard to develop hardwearing, environmentally-sound products that can offer fuel savings."

SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700 is based on patented silyl acrylate polymer technology and offers self-smoothing properties and outstanding fouling protection. The untainted nature of the binder delivers consistent antifouling performance and an uncompromised, predictable linear polishing pattern which in turn can significantly reduce frictional drag. SIGMA SYLADVANCE 700 is a pure silyl acrylate premium antifouling product from the same family as SIGMA SYLADVANCE 800, an antifouling product with a proven track record across the last 10 years.

SIGMA ECOFLEET 690

First out of the box this year was its SIGMA ECO-FLEET 690 range, designed specifically to provide predictable self-polishing antifouling protection at variable operating speeds in aggressive fouling environments. Intended for the dry dock, maintenance and repair market, SIGMA ECOFLEET 690 has been formulated using PPG's unique



patented binder technology ensuring consistent performance levels and fouling control for in-service periods of up to 60 months.

Fully compliant with the IMO AFS Convention, the product is suitable for a wide range of vessel types and contains an ultra-high volume solids content of 70% - thus reducing potential VOC emissions. SIGMA ECOFLEET 690 has been formulated to be easy to apply, increasing productivity and reducing overall maintenance costs.

Specifically addressing the challenges encountered by shortsea shipping, offshore and coastal operators, Sijmen Visser said, "Aggressive hull fouling is a problem for shipowners operating in coastal and short-sea trades where vessels can be inactive more than 50% of the time. SIGMA ECOFLEET 690 has been designed specifically to deliver high-quality, self-polishing antifouling for vessels with low activity and/or those operating in waters where fouling is known to be a particular problem."

PPG: GLOBAL COVERAGE, FULL RANGE OF APPLICATIONS

Whatever your particular coatings challenge, it's a good bet that PPG has a solution designed specifically for that area. Regulations, fuel economy, and operational efficiencies – they all drive the development of today's marine coatings. In a year where all three of those variables have come into play in a big way – PPG has also stepped up with three marine coatings that address each of those challenges in a specific way. And, that's PPG – by the numbers.



Sijmen Visser, PPG's Global Marketing Manager for Marine Products





...OUTFITS THEM ALL



On-Board Testing Services Emerge

Testing delivers data needed to clean up tugs and workboats

As increasingly strict government and international maritime regulations are phased in to reduce harmful emissions produced by workboats and tugs, the need for on board, inuse testing services capable of delivering accurate, continuous emissions data needed has also come about. Monitoring emissions such as NOx, SO2 and particulate matter is fast becoming not just the right thing to do; it will soon become a requirement, as well. Although much work has been done to clean up ports and marine terminals, the next big target involves vessels, harbor-craft, offshore drilling rigs and all manners of workboats. These efforts will require retrofitting existing engines with aftermarket emissions control products or replacement with newer, low emission "green" engines.

The primary regulatory agencies driving this change include the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), International Maritime Organization (IMO) with its MARPOL guidelines, and the California Air Resources Board (CARB). CARB, in particular, has taken a leadership role with some of the most stringent emission reduction measures and deadlines. Although similar to the paths taken by other industries targeted by the EPA to clean up diesel engines, the absence of testing services and products specific to the maritime industry has been a roadblock to progress. Until recently, a comprehensive testing service that meets the requirements of every existing regulation has not been available to maritime companies. Neither have the commercial devices required to conduct the testing.

NUTS & BOLTS

To meet all the regulations laid out by CARB, IMO and the EPA, an on-board testing service would not just be a snapshot of engine performance, but would include ongoing "in-use" performance testing over time to meet the ISO 8178 testing protocols. This is where difficulty comes in, says Mark Adair, an emissions control product expert for the past 28 years. "The type of technologies used to clean up those industries will essentially be same we use to clean up ships," says Adair. "The difference is all those emission control technologies were developed in laboratory test cells under controlled conditions with engines removed from equipment and sent to the lab. You can't pull an engine off the ship." This means the testing service has to include devices that remain on a ship over time, constantly monitoring emissions ideally with minimal disruption to ships' crew.

TESTING SERVICES EMERGE

GreenLink Systems, a company that produces high-tech emission monitoring and control products for heavy duty diesel engines, is now offering a comprehensive On-Board Emissions Testing (OBET) service along with the commercial testing products required to conduct such tests. OBET provides CARB, IMO and EPA "acceptable emissions data" that also meets the ISO 8178 standards for inuse emission testing. It can also be used to perform the International Air Pollution Prevention (IAPP) engine recertification required by the IMO and the EPA.

The OBET testing service utilizes several new commercial testing products from GreenLink Systems to perform these tests: an emission testing analyzer and a continuous NOx emissions monitoring unit that remains on the vessel over time. Information from these units is relayed wirelessly via built-in 4G wireless modems to a secure, online database accessible over the Internet. The emissions testing unit (ETU) component measures eight gaseous emissions, including Hydrocarbons (HC), Nitrogen oxide, (NOx), Nitric Oxide (NO), Nitrogen dioxide (NO2), Oxygen (O2), Carbon dioxide (CO2), Carbon Monoxide (CO) and Sulfur dioxide (SO2).

A key advantage is that the ETU does not need a laboratory technician to perform analyzer calibrations since it is programmed to run in an automatic calibration mode. It can be operated by a crew member after initial set up. The continuous NOx emission monitoring unit (EMU) is installed directly on the engine and exhaust system utilizing sophisticated sensors. The EMU remains on the engine to measure, record and transmit data 24/7, with new updates uploaded every few seconds. According to Greenlink, theirs is the first unit on the market that meets the IMO NOx Technical Code requirements for all on board maritime engines, including auxiliary engines.

The continuous monitoring unit has been designed with both upstream and downstream sensors to satisfy CARB's Title 13 Div. 3 "Verification Procedure, Warranty and In-use Compliance Requirements for In-Use Strategies to Control emissions from Diesel Engines." The Verification Procedure calls for measurements of exhaust before and after treatment by a NOx emission reduction device while establishing in-use performance and durability over an established time period. According to Adair, a testing system that transmits data wirelessly with remote access capabilities is critical to reduce the time, crew labor costs, equipment transportation and access to a vessel that may only be infrequently docked in port.

Consistent with the rapid penetration of satellite communications into the busy workboat markets, emissions data is acquired and can be uploaded in a secure database that can be accessed through the Internet. The emission data assists in bookkeeping and reporting required by the regulatory agencies, reducing costs. The ability to monitor results is particularly important during the durability step of CARB's verification process.

Testing services will also play a key role in identifying emerging emission control technologies that can be retrofitted on marine platforms. A testing service that can measure emissions before and after the device will allow ship owners to separate emission control products that work as advertised from those that don't.





Engineered marine solutions winches, LARS and deck equipment



Phone: 902-275-3591 www.hawboldt.ca

The first name in maritime training

Mariner career training and industry learning backed by over 130 years of tradition.

Maritime College Professional Education & Training offers traditional and online training opportunities to professional mariners and nautical enthusiasts.

- · Basic and Advanced Firefighting
- · Bridge Resource Management (BRM)
- Automatic Radar Plotting Aids (ARPA)
- · Radar (Original and Renewal)
- · Basic Safety Training (BST)
- · Able Seaman (AB)
- · Lifeboatman/ Proficiency in Survival Craft (PSC)
- · First Rescue Boat (FRB)
- Tankship Person in Charge (PIC)
- · 100 Ton, 200 Ton, Limited Master/OUPV
- · Launch Tender (LT)
- · Electronic Chart Display and Information Systems (ECDIS)
- · International Ship and Port Security (VSO, FSO, CSO)

RITIME (

- · Global Maritime Distress and Safety System (GMDSS)
- Online Marine Surveying Programs
- Flashing Light
- RFPNW Assessments
 - Both contract and scheduled training available. For more information, call (718) 409-7341 or
- · First Aid and CPR Celestial Navigation
 - go to www.sunymaritime.edu for more details.

STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK



The Versatile PI 65 Coastal and Offshore Craft

Euro Marine Ltd. answers the call for small, Long-range offshore High-Speed Patrol, Interdiction and Surveillance Vessels, capable of operating in severe sea and weather conditions. These hulls come with an added propulsion twist.

The PI-65 is a tactically sized Coastal and Offshore Craft, designed to be a highly reliable combatant craft capable of operating from land or maritime platforms. The general mission of PI-65 is to provide the operational capability to persistently patrol in shallow littoral areas beyond sheltered harbors and bays, and into less sheltered open water out to and past the Departure Sea Area (DSA), and to safely operate in "Beaufort 10" or less sea and associated wind conditions, for the purpose of force protection of friendly and coalition forces and critical infrastructure.

As the role of the 600-foot warship becomes less effective

in these times of piracy, terrorism and other growing security threats, envision a future where a new Naval concept emerges using a large number of small high-speed vessels capable of speeds of 50 knots. Imagine a squadron of four PI-65 vessels, loitering with five-man crews (augmented by special boarding teams) who provide visual confirmation of vessel shipments headed toward Southeastern U.S. ports while providing a visual deterrence for Homeland Security and also be on call for maritime emergencies.

Upon orders to deploy for interdiction, PI-65 gas turbine powered boats can switch from electric APU fuel con-



PI-65 HULL FORM



servation auxiliary power to main turbines running at 75% power bringing the craft on plane to 50 Knots for the high intercept speed and to set coarse set course for simultaneous interdiction. This concept, more and more, will become a realistic scenario as the war on terrorism becomes more intensified and as terrorists and other clandestine naval operations against the United States shipping lanes and ports intensifies. When it does, maintaining patrol, interdiction and surveillance programs will require more vessels, extending the area of coverage, using smaller high-speed vessels that are designed to cover large amounts of ocean in rough sea conditions. Enter the PI-65.

Four years in development, the PI-65 is already in production, with two vessels already delivered to undisclosed government buyers and several more are in the pipeline; none, however, with the new Gas Turbine / APU Electric Drive arrangement. That's about to change because the new arrangement saves fuel, increases at sea endurance and produces (very quickly) speeds of up to 50 knots. In essence, there are three options to operate this innovative craft:

We Push Back!

Employing skilled deck and engineering officers is critical to the success of any towboat company. Offering a MOPS license defense policy as part of your company's benefits package can help you retain these key employees.

For more information on how you can insure the licenses of your key personnel for as little as \$1 a day per officer, please call 1-800-782-8902 x3302 or x3608 or visit



www.mopsmarinelicenseinsurance.com.



Weeks Marine, Inc. is accepting resumes for experienced

PORT ENGINNERS

and entry level
JR PORT ENGINNERS

Houma, LA. based position. Competitive Wages – Excellent Benefits Please visit our Careers page at **www.weeksmarine.com** for job description and application.

> Resumes may be forwarded to pecov@weeksmarine.com or faxed to 985-875-2575 EEO/M/F/D/V

Mode	Desired Performance
Option 1	Running twin Gas Turbine producing >5,000 total Hp., Estimated Speed 50+ knots for high speed interdiction, higher speeds mean extended "Cone of Interdiction" coverage area.
Option 2	Running two small auxiliary fuel efficient (18.2 Gal. /Hr.) Gas Turbine electric generators (335 Hp.) directly running two efficient electric motors for low speed patrol and low fuel conservation, Estimated speed 10-13 knots.
Option 3	Running Single gas turbine producing 2,200 total Hp., Est. Speed 25+ knots; for medium speed and lower fuel consumption.

Euro Marine Ltd. has re-defined a hull-form concept that was originally conceived in the early 1950s, that original concept, had the potential for incorporating advantages of the other popular hull shapes, but eliminated the disadvantages. The craft boasts several other advantages, as well. As the single engine propeller operation of the EML "Hydro-Multi-Lift" hull form does not push against the keel of the vessel, the vessel steering is not effected as in Deep V hull forms, thus the water entering the propeller area is clear of turbulent backwash from the keel. The EML "Hydro-Multi-Lift" hull design is on plane quickly and efficiently, conserving fuel for longer range and extended cone of interdiction coverage. In analysis (see diagram), the forefoot of the "Hydro-Multi-Lift" hull has a sharp, V-shaped entry to cut through seas easily, crisply and with minimal splash. Another important benefit to the "Hydro-Multi-Lift" hull design is its very shallow draft. The low displacement of newly introduced "Alustar" a high strength, light weight corrosion resistant marine aluminum, coupled with the elimination of the deep-V amidships, makes it possible to confidently maneuver the PI-65 in areas far too shallow for other ships, and to follow the bad guys, where larger ships fear to go. In other words, the ideal hull design for oceangoing Patrol / Interdiction / Surveillance Craft.



Very-fine forefoot provides dry entry



Five planing surfaces amidships insure both stability and efficient planing



Flat / Concave aft section assures excellent stability and efficiency



September 2013



Online and Way Ahead

Calhoon MEBA Engineering School pioneers two more distance learning programs. Where others wonder if it can work, CMES is up and running – miles ahead of the pack.

By Joseph Keefe

On the heels of its already highly successful Crowd Management Online, and Crisis Management and Human Behavior Online courses – both intended primarily to satisfy STCW training requirements for the cruise and passenger ship sector – the Calhoon MEBA Engineering School has rolled out two new National Maritime Center (NMC) approved Online Deck Officer Course Programs. The online programs designed to help deck officers renew or upgrade their licenses, Radar Renewal (\$225) and Flashing Light (\$100), allow self-paced study; and ultimately, testing at as many as 340 conveniently located Prometric testing centers distributed throughout the United States.

For mariners weary of endless travel during scheduled holiday periods for the purpose of satisfying the increasingly onerous burden of regulatory compliance, a small measure of relief is finally at hand. Course study materials include video lectures available online as well as for download to iPad, iPhone, or Android devices. USCG-approved Instructors are available to answer questions. The interactive online course materials recreate the test environment, so the student experiences the same interface used during the examination. If the first attempt is unsuccessful, a retest is offered during the same session.

USCG-approved eLearning Courses and associated Learning Management Systems (LMS) must satisfy the same quality standards as would be needed for a similar class given in a traditional brick and mortar environment. Therefore, any training organization that wants deliver content as an online course, it must (as a minimum) assure the Cost Guard NMC that a long list of requirements are met. These include:

course documen- tation is accord- ing to USCG standards	student identity is verified	synchronous training is part of the course
online instructors are vetted and approved by the USCG	testing is secure	instructor identity dur- ing training is verified
student-teacher ratios support suf- ficient interaction	LMS has a high de- gree of reliability	the LMS is secure, maintained, auditable

Given these constraints, it is no wonder that few maritime training centers have entered into this form of training. When the Calhoon MEBA Engineering School received approval by the USCG - way back in 2008 - for its Distance Learning LMS, it was the product of a two-year effort adapting the DNV Standards for Maritime Training Centers to an eLearning environment. Since then, no one has yet duplicated the effort and CMES continues to develop courses for the platform. Originally set up to help the MEBA union manage training and travel costs, their Distance Learning LMS platform is available to anyone in the maritime industry who can get access to a secure internet connection. The possibilities for more of this type of training to develop are therefore endless. For now, CMES is the only maritime training school to figure out not only how to do it, but also to satisfy both Coast Guard and STCW requirements in doing so. Other STCW courses are in the CMES pipeline, too. These include ship's stability and meteorology for advancement to Chief Mate and Master.

According to Chuck Eser, Director of Training at CMES, the RADAR Recertification Online is doing well. Late last year, reported that about a dozen deck officers had done the refresher, practiced at home, and tested at a Prometric testing center. Eser continued, "The system seems to work well. In November, the first (ever) mariner completed CMES USCG-approved Online Flashing Light Program. He went through the Online practice sessions, scheduled his session at Prometric, and successfully completed the test." Test results went electronically to the NMC database. And the cost? Just \$100.

More than three years ago, *MarineNews* editor Joe Keefe was one of the first students to experience the CMES' LMS system. During his journey to attain STCW credentials for his "continuation status" USCG Deck Officer License, he took and completed two CMES, STCW Online classes; Crowd Management Online, and Crisis Management and Human Behavior Online. And, while the numbers of students taking advantage of the CMES system is not yet where they want it to be, Eser says that metric is moving in the right direction.

The remarkable part about the CMES journey, without discounting the sweat equity and ingenuity expended to devise, develop and roll out the systems themselves, is perhaps the amount of latitude that CMES and MEBA administrators gave the team of CMES Interim Director Chuck Eser and CMES Distance Learning Manager Dan Noonan to get the job done. Eser explained, "We wanted to do something innovative. MEBA gave us the time and money to do the job right. Sure, this system saves money with remote testing for membership, but it had a long incubation period, hence it was not immediately profitable." Ultimately, the goal for CMES is to have as many as 500 people attending the online course annually. This level, of course, would go above and beyond the elimination of travel expenses for union membership, but also provides affordable options for any mariner.

Far from a self-serving and secretive endeavor, CMES has reached out to countless other schools in any number of ways. Twice the host of e-learning conferences at the CMES School in Maryland in the past few years, their agreement with Prometric also allows the school to act as what Prometric calls an 'aggregator'. What this means is that any school that wants to put a course online and use Prometric to test their students does not have to go to Prometric and sign a 3 year minimum contract to use their testing services. Instead, they can come to CMES and for a nominal fee to package their test, plus a per test fee of approximately \$100 per student, they can validate and verify their students tests results independently at over 320 US testing centers (and hundreds more worldwide). This could be part of a school's NMC course submittal or if they just wanted to test their candidates to impartially verify their subject matter knowledge. Eser adds, "We are already working with one school in this way and they will have their testing live very soon." Beyond this, however, CMES needs to produce a minimum number of test candidates to Prometric annually in order to make the system pay for itself. Dan Noonan told MarineNews in August, "Are we there yet? No. We are getting close, though."

The implications of success at CMES in terms of e-Learning cannot be understated for the industry itself. For example, the state maritime academies today largely accomplish almost all of their STCW training for cadets in-house, but at an enormous annual cost that exceeds \$1 million for each. As the European model of training for future officers continually impacts STCW requirements, the task only promises to get more onerous down the road. And, packaging the maritime academy training package into a traditional four-year college experience may soon become a thing of the past – that is, without e-learning to help deliver that knowledge. Ultimately, a blended education – combining traditional brick-and-mortar training for hands-on work with the knowledge based component of training delivered online may become the rule, rather than the exception.

For now, mariners can, for certain STCW requirements, avoid a five hour round trip drive to their nearest maritime academy for what amounts to a 10 question quiz. Throw in lodging, meals, gas (or airfare) and tolls to the mix and it can add up quickly. Of course, not all mariners will have the benefit of a testing center located within 50 miles of their home, but the vast majority of U.S. mariners certainly will.

Distilled down to its common denominator, CMES simply hopes to improve mariner training outcomes using existing and future technologies. The benefits are easy to calculate and include the reduction of training costs, the extension of technical and operational resources, the freeing up of existing training resources to concentrate on innovation and core business activities, the use of complementary resources and capabilities, enabling participants to grow and expand more quickly and efficiently and, finally, the positioning of training schools to expand their training offerings into the global market place. What's not to like?





Year	Total Enrolled	Crisis	Crowd	Radar	Vis.Comms	
2012 (#)	66	29	25	10	2	
2013 (*)	130	11	59	45	15	
TOTALS	196	40	84	65	17	

(*) Through six months of 2013 only / (#) Radar & Flasher courses came on line in October and September of 2012 only.

ARGUS: Enviable Technology, Unlimited Potential

System is designed to universally interface with a vessel's existing navigation equipment and autonomously deliver water depths seen by the vessel to a central server. Almost four years and 100 million soundings later, the concept is a reality. By Joseph Keefe

Almost two years after we first reported (December 2011 edition of *MarineNews*) on an innovative, depth sounding recorder device that made wide swaths of data available to perhaps anyone who wants it, the concept envisioned by ARGUS has developed into a viable tool that could change the way that government agencies schedule surveys and dredging. Beyond that, the resource represents a valuable asset for commercial and pleasure mariners alike who, if they so choose, can *"take advantage of the depth sounder on the boat in front of them."*

How it Works

Today, about 40 boats have voluntarily placed on board their vessels the ARGUS (Autonomous Remote Global Underwater Surveillance) system transmitters. ARGUS is designed to universally interface with a vessel's existing navigation equipment and autonomously deliver water depths seen by the vessel to a central server. In April, SURVICE and the ARGUS inventors, John and William Hersey, received from the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office a patent for the ARGUS system. SURVICE, the parent company of the ARGUS effort, provides service to the Department of Defense, among others, performing survivability testing, simulation, and modeling. According to John Hersey, the ARGUS service is a natural outgrowth of that business.

ARGUS, in operation and field testing since 2010, automates the acquisition and processing of depth, environmental, and meteorological data from coastal and inland waterways and provide the data to Government, commercial, academic, and other interested organizations. The autonomous onboard system (without the need for any crew intervention) continuously processes and transmits GPS position and single-beam sonar data from a growing network of commercial and recreational mobile marine platforms to supplement nautical charts, many of which have become outdated and inaccurate.

SURVICE characterizes the patented system as "crowdsourced" bathymetry (CSB), perhaps akin to the efforts being put forward by disaster first responders who hope to better harness the power of social media outlets. This innovative approach to data collection, however, leverages existing infrastructure and a potentially unlimited workforce. The cost-sharing of data products results in low-cost bathymetry and other data and utilities that are valuable to many different interests. Since 2010, ARGUS has acquired more than 100 million soundings from a distributed fleet of vessels navigating U.S. and international waters.

Signals can be transmitted via WiFi or SATCOM and can be viewed in "real time," if desired. Each dot on a typical ARGUS solution depiction represents at least 140 soundings. Those soundings, initially reported without input for the state of the tide or other variables, are corrected automatically after transmission and before posting.

Unlimited Potential

Backend processing of the data from all participating vessels is used to provide the latest condition reports back to the vessels to optimize route planning and navigation safety, and in the case of the inland waterways, could be used to optimize barge loading based on the current depth conditions. The system can contribute to the Corps' mission at a minimum as a reconnaissance tool, highlighting for them areas that require expenditure of their resources vs. those that do not. ARGUS is a self-enabling technology for the inland waterways industry, providing condition reports at a fraction of the cost and at a speed many times faster than what it takes the Corps to provide updates to the waterway charts.

In early June of 2013, a demonstration was conducted in coordination with the Port of Pittsburgh Commission's (PPC) Wireless Waterways program. As reported in the October 2012 edition of *MarineNews*, the \$1.3 million wireless project was funded by a \$975,000 federal port security grant and \$325,000 from the nonprofit port commission, an organization that supports the region's river transportation system. The event provided an opportunity for companies with technologies that could fit into the Wireless Waterways framework, and also contribute to needs of the Port to demonstrate those technologies. SUR-VICE participated with its patented ARGUS platform, deployed on the RiverQuest Explorer, on Campbell Transportation and Consol Energy vessels, and on the Platypus unmanned surface vessel. ARGUS solutions were displayed on the Maritime Situational Awareness Portal (MSAP) and refreshed every two minutes based on incoming data, providing real-time display of bathymetry updates through the wireless Portal. The solution sets, received from active vessels, truly represented a first in the application of crowd source bathymetry and went right to the heart of its purpose: providing users with current information.

PARTICIPANTS & PARTNERS

Over time, many commercial, private and pleasure operators have participated in the ARGUS effort. Commercial firms such as McAllister towing, at least one Cruise Line operator (who did not want to be identified), Rivercrest (classroom), Campbell Transportation, Consol Energy, and the Platypus unmanned surface vessel have all at one time or another had ARGUS equipment deployed on board. Beyond this, ARGUS has collaborated on one level or another with the port of Pittsburgh, NOAA, the University of New Hampshire and many others.

DOWNSTREAM APPLICATIONS

Eventually, it is hoped that ARGUS will be a primary tool in helping to prioritize dredging areas, surveys and could also substitute for a dredging schedule that may not reflect real needs. In a world where cruise lines increasingly go to places not considered mainstream ports that lack reliable soundings, the participation of local boaters in the ARGUS scheme could provide real commercial value in that regard. Yachts and others cruising on intercoastal waterways could benefit immediately by using improved, community generated chart products at a fraction of the cost of current methods, and in places that haven't been surveyed in decades. And the Wave WiFi, integrated into the ARGUS onboard units for data offload, provides mul-





Screenshot of individual soundings around a particular datum point give mariners a clear view of actual conditions.

ICW Study Area						% of Soundings	
Start Location	Mile Marker	End Location	Mile Marker	Distance (mi.)	Total No. Soundings	Depths < 12'	Depths < 6'
Atlantic ICW (Norfolk, VA)	0	Fort Pierce, FL	965	965	277,078	9.1	0.1
VA/NC Border	35	Winn Bay	105	70	12,207	31.7	0.0
Bogue Sound	215	Carolina Beach	295	80	15,197	5.9	0.0
North Myrtle Beach	345	International Drive	360	15	7,390	13.3	0.0
Georgetown	400	Charleston	460	60	23,520	29.9	0.2
Edisto Island	500	Beaufort	535	35	11,517	14.7	0.2
Hilton Head Island	560	Savannah	585	25	12,163	6.1	0.0
Saint Catherine's Sound	625	Jekyll Sound	685	60	23,755	9.6	0.1
Fernandina Beach	720	Jacksonville Beach	745	25	10,748	10.6	0.4
Flagler Beach	810	Fort Pierce	965	155	34,528	14.9	0.3
Gulf ICW (Sand Ridge)	185	New Orleans	0	185	16,489	6.7	0.1
Sand Ridge	185	Gum Island	155	30	1,996	29.0	0.1
Cypremort	135	Mud Lake	120	15	587	19.6	0.0
Larose	35	New Orleans	0	35	3967	5.2	0.0

Source: ARGUS. This data not to be used for navigational purposes.

tipurpose Internet connectivity.

Most recently, ARGUS participated in a NOAA-led discussion at the University of New Hampshire Center for Coastal and Ocean Mapping (UNH-CCOM) on crowd-sourcing of hydrographic data. Eventually, says Hersey, ARGUS hopes to address the 100-year Federal surveying backlog. And, Hersey is looking at an ongoing research effort with Towson University to develop analysis tools specific to the temporal and spatial characteristics of the continuous stream of ARGUS data.

IN USE TODAY

In a partnership with Cruisers' Net and EarthNC, a beta release of ARGUS solution sets for the ICW compatible with OpenCPN is now happening. According to Hersey, OpenCPN is a capable open source PC Navigation software application in use by a large following of recreational and commercial boaters. Eventually, ARGUS intends to further develop the integration of ARGUS solution sets, making them available through Cruisers' Net as a complement to other valuable information they provide.

There may be no more important issue to vessel operators today than the depth of the water under the keels of 40,000 commercial hulls crisscrossing the nation's waterways. Great Lakes operators put the exclamation point on that by illustrating how many tons of cargo is lost annually due to each inch of draft that is unavailable. Beyond the gray noise of complaining about the lack of maintenance dredging is the concern that depths on charts may be inaccurate. At least until now. If you plan to transit the ICW in the near future and depths less than 12 feet get your attention, then you might want to take a look at the chart.

Note that these are simple vessel observations that reflect tidal conditions, have not yet been corrected or added to the database for collective processing, and should NOT be used for navigation. Today, federal law provides for the waterway to be maintained at a minimum depth of 12 feet (4 m) for most of its length. But, as shown below – this isn't always the case. Moreover, depths on charts are typically referenced to a mean low water datum, and since the state of the tide isn't taken into consideration below, actual depths may even be less.

ARGUS represents the way forward for many applications, but its initial value may be found in merely taking advantage of the boat's depthsounder that's just ahead of you. And, that can be done today.





The AT/B comes of age: operating coastwise, Jones Act – and beyond the horizon, too.

Edited by Joseph Keefe

A great deal has been written about the capabilities of the AT/B, or "Articulated Tug/Barge" unit in recent years. Without a doubt, though, the concept is firmly established as a viable ocean and coastwise transportation system in North America. But like any transportation asset, the concept has to not only expand its' capabilities, but also conform over time to ever-changing rules and regulations. It must also be able to embrace and adapt to changes in technology that hold the promise of reduced emissions as well as savings in fuel and protection of the environment.

AT/B's recently placed in service as well as those on the drawing boards today, are indeed being designed around these principles and future AT/B's promise higher speeds per HP, lower fuel consumption and the application of all manner of "green" technologies in their construction.

EARLY ON

The United States and Canada both built their modern coastwise transportation networks around self-propelled vessels. Once the age of powered vessels was born, the development of nonpowered barges, towed by powered tugboats, began in earnest. The earliest barges were created from sailing vessels, and indeed, some even retained their sails, to assist in the movement of the tow. In fact, non-self-propelled vessels pulled by mules, or free-drifting in the current, had been common along North America's rivers and canals for many years.

When it came to offshore and coastal operations, towed barges had a lot of issues when held up to the light of both fuel consumption and schedule reliability. There was also a desire to increase the safety factor in tug and barge operations by exerting better control over a barge than to have it on a long towing hawser. Looking at the entire situation, the solution was obvious enough. Create a tug and barge that could operate with the crew of a traditional tug and barge, yet could be weather-reliable and safer to operate in heavy seas, with increased speed where that speed would be useful.

Pushing a barge yields better speed than towing it. By its very nature, towing involves adding enough resistance to a barge stern that it will "follow" the tug. If you are pushing, then you want that this resistance penalty is removed. So, various patents to connect a tug and a barge with a secure mechanical connection, were filed all the way back into the 1800's. In the late 1960's, Edwin Fletcher with ARTUBAR, and the Bludworth family of flexible pushing systems, were pioneering efforts to marry the economies of pushing, with the safety/ seakeeping inherent in mechanically linking the tug and barge at sea. Other systems were developed and tried; not all were successful.

The AT/B owes its current state of the art, in large part to the progression in development of ARTUBAR, and BLUDWORTH in the U.S., and then the landmark ARTICOUPLE system in Japan, followed by the IN-TERCON system in 1986. The 21st century has now also seen the wide application of the JAK system on small to mid size AT/B's.

SAFETY: SECOND TO NONE

The safety record of the AT/B has been excellent. No double-hulled AT/B has ever been involved in a cargo spill incident and only one AT/B has been involved in a collision that resulted in a spill and that was judged to be human error on the part of the bridge crew of all three vessels involved in the collision – which included a ship. There has been no loss of life on an AT/B.



AT/B design specialist Robert Hill, Ocean Tug & Barge Engineering Corp.





The field of AT/B design has seen great advances in recent years. AT/B's were among the first tank vessels to adopt double hulled cargo tanks and AT/B tugs were among the first to employ double-skin fuel tanks. AT/B designers are also among the most prolific users of largescale model testing and have been among the earliest commercial users of Computational Fluid Dynamics software to optimize their designs.

Today's naval architects include specialists in AT/B design and Robert Hill of Ocean Tug & Barge Engineering Corp., of Milford, MA has specialized in the design of AT/B's for many years. His success comes, in part, from a willingness to innovate. "AT/B design has more than kept up with the times," Hill told *MarineNews* in August. "We have, as an engineering-industry, worked tirelessly to stay ahead of the various technology curves and have even been responsible for many innovations that apply to other fields of ship design." He adds, "With all the talk of reduced bridge complements, the tug and barge industry has been safely running singleofficer bridges for decades." Naval architects serving the tug/ barge industry have long dealt with the needs of designing a vessel to be easily operable by a compact crew size, as well as making the boats themselves far more crew-friendly. That effort continues today. AT/B accommodations and designs




YOUR BEST CHOICE FOR CUSTOM WINCH SYSTEMS



MARKEY

www.markeymachinery.com

TUTOR-SALIBA CORPORATION

Contact: James Foster 818-362-8391

EM1068 Official # 534891 -

1021 net/Gross Tons -

Built 1928 in Oakland CA.

LOA 258.5' - Beam 38' - Depth 12'.

Flat Deck Barge, riveted steel

construction, raked bow and stern.

6" asphalt wear deck with

3' steel fenced sides running port

and starboard. Barge is also outfitted

with 2 Clyde two drum waterfall

winches. \$300,000.00.



Download complete catalog www.aluminumandstainless.com



Building an aluminum boat?

Aluminum and Stainless, Inc. has all the metal.

MARINE ALUMINUM

5086 5083 5052 6061 5456

Plate • Sheet • Rod • Bar Pipe • Tube • Shapes Weld Wire • Fittings

STAINLESS STEEL 304L 316L 303 17-4

BOAT SHAFTS 17-4 condition H1150

Two locations: Lafayette, LA 800-252-9074

New Orleans, LA 800-562-9022

Aluminum and Stainless, Inc.

Marine metals specialists since 1969.

Lafayette New Orleans are among the most comfortable available – they have to be, given the problem the entire maritime industry has in attracting and retaining crew members. According to Hill, "The boats HAVE to be good and the principal designers in this field are collectively among the best multi-discipline naval architects in the world."

BUILT TO ORDER: FIT FOR PURPOSE

Modern AT/B's are being increasingly designed for ship-like speeds. For example, OT&BE's "RAPID" class AT/B's will be capable of 15 to 16 knot speeds and the design is being used at this very moment in designs being prepared for AT/B's to carry containers and compressed/ liquefied gasses. Hill insists, "It is not pie in the sky, nor is it a claim with no back-up to it." Today, AT/B's are being developed to run on LNG and to employ advanced, American-made diesel and gas-electric drive systems. And Hill insists, "These are not research projects - designs are being prepared for building." In OT&BE's office alone, designs are underway for refrigerated gas carriers, two types of container-carrying AT/B's, LNG bunkering AT/B's, the tug portion of an AT/B dredge, AT/B's for project cargoes, and a recent boom in inquiries for 110, 150 and 190,000 barrel capacity crude carrier AT/B's (reflecting the new prosperity in U.S. crude oil stocks and the rejuvenated U.S. coastwise tanker trades) has resulted in further design work. "We're all very busy," Hill says of the principal designers of AT/B's worldwide, "Not only here, but overseas as well."

Both vessel Owners and their charterers are asking more of the AT/B's they build and charter. They are looking for vessels that can save fuel, reduce their emissions, and provide top quality accommodations for the crews. The vetting process that AT/B operators go through when chartering vessels to oil companies and their subsidiaries, is the same vetting tanker Owners must deal with. Being a tug and barge does not allow for any "slack" in the requirements on any level. AT/B's are widely employed because, says Hill, "... they meet those requirements and they do the job they are chartered to do and they do it safely and efficiently"

Horses for Courses: Here and everywhere

Today, AT/B's operate on transoceanic routes; they operate from the Gulf Coast to the east coast, to South America, and even to Europe. From the west coast they service Alaska, Hawaii and the Pacific Islands. One even runs military equipment to far-away bases. Bulk units move everything from coal to grain to rock, to iron ore, to virtually any mineral needing transportation. Tank barges move a huge range of crude and refined product as well as chemicals and liquefied gasses. They take dangerous cargoes off rail lines and highways and route them safely at sea as opposed to moving them through cities and towns. That's not to say that the AT/B is a universal panacea for any sort of ocean trade route. That said; where an AT/B can fit into a particular slot, it will generally do it VERY well.

AT/B's Evolve: shipyards, too

As AT/B Designers, Owners and Crews are evolving – so, too, are the shipyards that build these boats. The so-called "Second Tier Shipyards" – the yards that build many of the AT/ B's – are anything but second tier today. Many have become specialists in the building of AT/B's, utilizing modern infrastructure that rivals some of the larger commercial shipyards. Hill notes that all of the fine design work in the world means nothing, if an equally fine builder isn't there to make the design come to life.

Over time, Ocean service AT/B's have been built in Maine, Rhode Island, Florida, Alabama, Mississippi, Texas, Louisiana, Oregon, Washington, Pennsylvania, Wisconsin, Ohio, Michigan and Indiana. The industry has provided shipbuilding jobs in fourteen states. AT/B ocean barges are built in inland river shipyards and their attending tugs can be built in an even wider range of coastal small vessel construction yards. Collectively, these shipyards are among the most productive in the world and according to Bob Hill, even foreign AT/B customers are looking to American yards to build their AT/B's. "It is a trickle, right now, but it is there and if what my clients are saying turns into contracts, American yards may be building soon for overseas clients." Indeed, they are already doing so in other sectors. AT/B's could be next.

INNOVATION AND IMPROVEMENTS

AT/B's have kept apace of their single hull counterparts include Emissions and Environmental Protection, Crew Comfort, Fuel Consumption, Constructability, Reliability In Service and expansion of services & trade routes. Beyond that, electric drive systems employing multiple generator/ VSG/DC Bus/PM motor and generator configurations have the potential to reduce duel consumption on certain AT/B's by over 20%. A Jones Act AT/B gas carrier slated to go to shipyard bid in December of this year and another, a container AT/B are both similarly designed with these features. Innovative solutions to both hull production and assembly are being carried out by Senesco Marine, while VT Halter has produced the largest class, and second largest class of AT/B's to date. The extensive use of 3D CAD design in both design offices and shipyards, makes it possible now to

expand the kinds of hulls that can be created in the name of higher speed.

Looking Ahead & Back ...

New trade opportunities assure that new kinds of AT/B's will be built in the future. From small landing craft type, multi-purpose units designed to supply outlying Aleutian Islands with the necessities of life, to LNG carriers, to specialized chemical carriers, to the first vessels designed to fulfill the Marine Highway (shortsea shipping) promise, these versatile vessels are finding their way into the American merchant fleet in ever-increasing numbers. The same holds true in overseas markets as well.

What was once labeled by opponents as a "sorry excuse for a ship," the AT/B has gone about its business, proving time and again that it has earned a well-justified place in the world's merchant fleets.

Affordable Luxury When You're Anchored in Boston

The antiquity and charm of the original Mariners House has been updated to include all the modern amenities, featuring completely renovated private rooms, private baths, elegant common rooms and all the in-room necessities of modern life. Rediscover us.

160 Years of Hospitality and Guidance

to Professional Mariners

Starting at

\$65

per night including breakfast. Lunch and dinner offered daily. Guests must be active seafarers with proof of service.

II North Square, Boston, MA 02113 Voice (617) 227-3979 Fax (617) 227-4005 inn@marinershouse.org www.marinershouse.org

To Make a Reservation, call I-877-SEA-9494

MARINE NEWS PROFILE

Remembering an Industry Icon

Paul B. Candies, Sr., 11/23/1940 - 7/21/2013





When Paul B. Candies passed away suddenly on July 21, 2013, the lifelong resident of Des Allemands, LA left behind a prolific, enormously accomplished family and one of the most well-respected marine services and vessel operations firms on the planet. His passing also opened our eyes to the breadth and depth of an individual whose influence and impact extended far beyond the sometimes insular world of maritime commerce. Fitting far more into his time here on earth than others living much longer, the waterfront - although supremely important to him - was only one of many parts to Paul's life. And everything he took on, he did with zeal and ultimately, produced with excellence.

MarineNews readers knew him as President and Chief Financial Officer of Otto Candies, LLC, the company founded in 1942 by his Father, the late Capt. Otto Candies. He was a graduate of Southeastern Louisiana University, and along the way, served in the United States Coast Guard. Unbeknownst to many in the maritime world, he was also Founder and Co-Owner of the legendary drag racing team Candies & Hughes, and Chairman of the International Grand Isle Tarpon Rodeo for more than 30 years. His racing team was in 1999 enshrined into the International Drag Racing Hall of Fame. In his spare time, he was said to be an avid dove hunter and enjoyed spending time hunting in Argentina. Married for 48 years to Rita Daigle Candies, he also left two sons, two brothers and countless other close relatives. Many of the Candies family members (at least 15, by our count) today are active in the operations and management of Otto Candies, LLC.

As President and CFO of Otto Candies, he oversaw a fleet of more than 100 vessels serving the offshore oil and gas industry worldwide. Along the way, he was part of the company which, among other things, is known as the first to transport an oil production platform from Houston to the North Sea, for its response to the Exxon Valdez spill in Alaska, as the first to transport a full refinery from Houston to Puerto Rico, and even the specialty transport of the enormous Saturn V rocket to Cape Kennedy, FL. Like his affiliations to the world of drag racing, rodeo and a dozen other interesting pastimes, whatever Paul Candies did, he was a winner.

Nicki Candies, Otto Candies Director of Government Affairs and Public Relations, perhaps summed up the man best when she told *MarineNews* in August, "From my perspective as his niece, he was a loving, fun, family man who was dedicated to our family and to our company's success. He was always present in our lives – both personally and professionally. His leadership and guidance will be missed."

Underscoring that reality were the estimated 1,000+ people who came to mourn at his funeral, but instead ended up helping to celebrate a life well spent. Those attending, appropriately enough, hailed from all walks of life and represented the full expanse of Candies' far reaching world. Drag racers, politicians, local dignitaries, law enforcement officers, mariners and the maritime community itself honored Candies in a very public manner that, for the most part, he shunned as he went about his daily business in life. Clearly, Candies will be missed as much for what he accomplished away from the office as he will be for his efforts in his chosen profession. That's something we can all aspire to.

Paul B. Candies, Sr.; gone but not forgotten.

PPG Announces Executive Appointments





Bravn

Davies





Navikas

PPG Industries has announced several executive appointments. Frank S. Sklarsky, executive vice president, finance, will be appointed executive vice president and chief financial officer, as previously announced, and will continue to serve on PPG's executive and operating committees. David B. Navikas, senior vice president, finance and chief financial officer, will be appointed senior vice president, strategic planning and corporate development. Navikas also continues to serve on the executive and operating committees. Kevin D. Braun, general manager, silica products, will be appointed vice president, global raw materials and Americas purchasing. Jeffrey C. Davies, managing director, corporate development, will be named vice president, corporate development, and become an officer of the company.







Coast Guard Foundation Honors

The Coast Guard Foundation, a non-

profit organization committed to the

education and welfare of Coast Guard

members and their families, announced

that its 33rd annual Salute to the United

States Coast Guard will honor the brav-

ery and heroism of U.S. Coast Guard

members across the country and pay

special tribute to Joseph Pyne of Kirby

Corporation for his strong support of

the Foundation that benefits the Coast

Guard's service members. Pyne, a Coast

Guard Foundation trustee, has served as

President and now Chairman and CEO

of Kirby Corporation since 1995, and

Riedel Joins Global Diving & Salvage

announced the hiring of Jim Riedel,

joining the Pacific Northwest Envi-

ronmental Division. Based out of the

Seattle corporate office, Mr. Riedel

will assist in the management of exist-

ing preventative booming operations

as well as the pursuit of additional op-

portunities in the Puget Sound and

surrounding areas. Jim Riedel brings

over 17 years in the Environmental

Services industry at National Re-

Willard Marine, Inc. recently an-

nounced the addition of three new members to their operations and en-

gineering team. Richard Bryson will

sponse Corporation (NRC).

Professional Team

Willard Marine Adds Three to

Global Diving & Salvage, Inc. has

as a Director since 1988.

Pvne and Coast Guard

Riedel

Bryson

Glover

join Willard as Director of Engineering. With over 20 years of maritime experience, Bryson was previously with Derecktor Shipyards, Christensen Shipyards, and Heisley Marine Corp. David "Smokey" Glover will join the Virginia Beach facility as Director of Operations. Glover's career in the maritime industry dates back to 1974 when he completed a four-year apprenticeship as Marine Machinist for Norfolk Naval Shipyard. He went on to work as both a Shipbuilder and Operational Manager with SUPSHIP Portsmouth and Bluewater Yacht Sales before dedicating 13 years to the Naval Surface Warfare Center as a Mechanical Engineer Technician. Rolf Engstrom joins Willard's as an electrical engineer. Engstrom last worked as a Senior Test Engineer for Fisker Automotive, Inc., while having previously been with Mc-Donnell-Douglas Information Systems Group, Verigone, and Exadigm, Inc.

AGLPA Elects New Leadership

Members of the American Great Lakes Ports Association (AGLPA) elected new leadership at their annual summer meeting held this year in Oswego, NY. The new president is William Friedman, President & CEO of the Cleveland-Cuyahoga County Port Authority. Friedman became president and CEO of the Cleveland-Cuyahoga County Port Authority in June 2010. Dean Haen, director of the Brown County Port & Solid Waste Department in Green Bay, will serve as vice



Engstrom



Friedman

president. The secretary-treasurer position will be held by Paul LaMarre, port director at the Port of Monroe (Michigan). The term of office is two years.

Coast Guard Foundation Hires Northeast Director

The Coast Guard Foundation, a nonprofit organization committed to the education and welfare of all Coast Guard members and their families, announced today the addition of Susan Ludwig to its staff as Regional Director of Philanthropy. Ms. Ludwig Joins the Coast Guard Foundation after six years in development positions for the Norwalk Hospital Foundation. Prior to her philanthropy work, she held sales positions at IBM and Apple.

Sutton Sworn in as Saint Lawrence Seaway Administrator

U.S. Transportation Secretary Anthony Foxx last month administered the oath of office to former U.S. Congresswoman Betty Sutton who becomes the tenth Administrator of the U.S. Department of Transportation's Saint Lawrence Seaway Development Corporation (SLSDC). Administrator Sutton represented Ohio's 13th Congressional District in the U.S. House of Representatives from 2007–2012. Sutton was a member of the Energy and Commerce Committee and was co-chair of the Congressional Jobs Task Force.

Art Anderson Associates Strengthens Team

Anderson Associates has two new team members: Stephen Gatz and Marc Derenburger. Gatz, PE is a naval archi-



LaMarre

tect working in the firm's marine group,

while Derenburger joined the facilities

group as an entry-level mechanical

engineer. Gatz brings a diverse back-

ground in naval architecture & marine

engineering design, marine research

and development, and marine opera-

tions. Derenburger is a recent graduate

Delta "T" Adds Miller to HVAC Team

the appointment of HVAC veteran

Bob Miller to its staff. In his role as

HVAC specialist of the new Delta "T"

Complete vessel ventilation program,

Miller's goal is to set a new benchmark

of reliability in marine heating, venti-

lation and air conditioning (HVAC)

systems. Beginning with nine years

of submarine service in the US Navy,

Miller's experience with HVAC sys-

tems extends from engineering to ser-

vicing. This includes service provision

for some of the largest marine con-

tractors in the world, as well as a stint

as crew engineer on a 127' auxiliary

ketch. Most recently, Miller helped

develop the AC and refrigeration shop

OW Bunker announced that Adrian

Tolson has been appointed to the new

role of Regional Manager for the com-

pany's North American operation. Mr

Tolson joined OW Bunker in October

2012 to develop the physical division

in North America; he will now head up

both trading and physical operations.

at Viking Yachts Service Center.

OW Bunker Appoints New

Regional Manager

Delta "T" Systems has announced

of Washington State University.





Ludwig

Sutton

Bell, Ryniker & Letourneau Join Blank Rome

Blank Rome LLP has announced that all eight attorneys of Bell, Ryniker & Letourneau, P.C. – a Houston, Texas maritime law firm – joined Blank Rome today in the Firm's Houston, Texas office. These additions further enhance Blank Rome's Houston presence and maritime and energy practices, while expanding the depth and scope of services that Bell, Ryniker & Letourneau provides to its clients.

This group of attorneys and additional professional staff bring significant experience in maritime and energy law, in addition to the areas of insurance, transportation, government contracts and construction. Michael K. Bell, Keith B. Letourneau, and Douglas J. Shoemaker join as partners; Robert J. Ryniker, and James C. Arnold join as of counsels; and Mitchell R. Machann, Tracy Freeman, and David G. Meyer join as associates.

KPI Bridge Oil welcomes Bunker Trader/Broker to NY Office

KPI Bridge Oil has appointed Mr. Jordan Felber as Bunker Trader/Broker in its New York Office. Jordan initially joined KPI Bridge Oil in 2008 from a position with Global Transportation Services as Area Sales responsible and stayed with the company until end 2011. Jordan has spent the last 1.5 years as a bunker purchaser with a large ship owner.

Carlile Transportation Systems Names Henri Legal VP

Henri will be responsible for setting

112 MN



Gatz



Derenburger

the strategy and business plan for Carlile's LTL and Facility locations. He joins Carlile most recently from Western Canada Express, Inc. where he was the Vice President, Western Canada Operations and Vice President, Portside Warehousing and Distribution. Legal is familiar with Pacific Northwest and Canadian markets, having worked in both markets for many years.

New Trader with Dan-Bunkering (America)

Dan-Bunkering (America) Inc. announced that Camilo F. Jimenez has been employed as Bunker Trader.

Camilo is fluent in English, Spanish, French and Italian. He has previously been working as a trader of energy derivatives. Camilo has joined the sales department of the worldwide bunker trading company's office in Houston, TX, which opened last year. **AEU Safety Awards Presented at ALMA Conference**

The American Equity Underwriters,





Inc. (AEU) presented the 2012 Safety

Awards at the annual American Long-

shore Mutual Association (ALMA)

Conference in Punta Cana, Dominican

Republic. The awards are given each

year to the best performing ALMA

members and are based on the number

of accidents and the severity of acci-

dents for the calendar year. This year's

award winners included Linea Penin-

sular, Inc., US United Bulk Terminals,

DPH Holdco, LLC, Beacon Maritime,

Inc., Candies Shipbuilders, LLC, Sig-

nal International, LLC, Austal USA,

and receiving a Special Marine Industry

Safety Award, W & T Offshore, Inc.

Superior Performance Promotes

Superior Performance Inc. has pro-

moted Bobby Hodge to sales manager.

Hodge brings a thorough understand-

ing of sales and customer relations to

this role. He holds two degrees from

McNeese State University in account-

ing and computer science.

Hodge

Tolson





Felbe

Konopasek Attains ABS LNG Certification

Jim Konopasek, president of Maritime Design, Inc., has recently attained certification from the American Bureau of Shipping in the design and construction of LNG carriers at the ABS Shanghai office. Maritime Design assists Jones Act vessel operators in conveying their small scale LNG fleet needs through early development to construction. Konopasek has been involved in the design, engineering and consulting of many specialized vessel types.

Fidelis Group Holdings Launches Inland Division; Helfers, Uzzo new MD's

Fidelis Group Holdings, LLC (FGH) through its subsidiary company Continental Underwriters, Ltd., announced the formation of its new Inland Marine Division. Ed Helfers and Lisa Uzzo were named Managing Directors in charge of expanding the Company's existing Inland Marine portfolio utiliz-





Jimenez



AEU Award





Konopasak

Brown

ing the Company's national platform. H. Elder Brown, Jr., FGH's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer said the new division will be underwritten through FGH's established relationship with Houston Casualty Company, a subsidiary of HCC Insurance Holdings, Inc. (NYSE: HCC) rated A+ by A.M. Best. The group will underwrite a broad-based Inland Marine portfolio on a national level.

GL Group Strengthens Offshore Wind Leadership Team

The GL Group has recently strengthened its offshore team with two appointments: David Robertson who takes on the role of Head of Practice for the UK Marine and Offshore Project Management Services and Elaine Greig who is the new UK Head of Offshore at GL Garrad Hassan. Robertson's career in renewables began after 13 years in the onshore petrochemical industry. Elaine brings with her over 20 years of experience in developing and constructing wind farm projects, from site finding and feasibility, to onshore and offshore operations.

Dometic Marine Expands to Gulf of Mexico

Dometic Marine has established a new base in the Gulf of Mexico as part of its strategy to target further business in the commercial sector. The addition of the facility in Slidell, LA, to its global network places the HVAC and toilet systems specialist at the heart of the United States' commercial market. Nathan Farr, OEM Account Manager, Dometic Marine said that the new office in Slidell will improve customer service and response times to existing clients and help us to secure new business in other sectors.

Contract Awarded for Rescue 21 in the Western Rivers

As part of the ongoing National Distress and Response System (NDRS) Modernization Project (Rescue 21), the U.S. Coast Guard competitively awarded a contract August 5, 2013, to Eyak Technology LLC for design, delivery, installation and support of Rescue 21 capabilities in the Western Rivers. Rescue 21, the Coast Guard's advanced command, control and communications system, was created to better locate mariners in distress and save lives and property at sea and on navigable waterways. By harnessing state-of-the-market technology, Rescue 21 enables the Coast Guard to execute its search and rescue missions with greater agility and efficiency. The total value of the contract, with all available options, is \$22 million. Under a separate contract, the Coast Guard is also in the process of implementing Rescue 21 capabilities in Alaska.

Interior Officials Convene Safety Meeting

Bureau of Safety and Environmental Enforcement (BSEE) Director James Watson and Acting Assistant Secretary for Lands and Minerals Management Tommy Beaudreau convened a meeting last month in Houston with senior executives from the offshore oil and gas industry to continue the dialogue on improving safety in offshore operations, particularly in shallow water in the Gulf of Mexico. The meeting followed three loss of well control incidents in shallow water operations since February. All three incidents resulted in no significant injuries or pollution, but a November 2012 explosion that occurred during maintenance activities claimed the lives of three workers. Secretary of the Interior Sally Jewell joined the meeting by video teleconference to reinforce the Administration's strong commitment to safe and responsible domestic energy production.

New Cargoes Boost St. Lawrence Seaway Commerce

Despite a downturn in overall cargo movements through the St. Lawrence Seaway in July (down 12.5 percent over 2012), new cargoes and new vessels signaled continued confidence in the future of the navigation system. Several U.S. ports welcomed a variety of heavy lift cargoes destined for projects throughout the region. At the Port of Cleveland, international cargo volume jumped 77 percent in July compared to the same time last year. Year-to-date, the port is up nearly 4 percent compared to 2012.

The port continues to benefit from last year's expansion of its on-dock rail system and expects to see more new types of cargo this year. New business ventures and unique cargoes were not the only highlights last month. U.S. ports also welcomed new, environmentally ad-



Watson

vanced vessels from Canada Steamship Lines (CSL). Year-to-date cargo shipments for the period March 22 to July 31 were 15.3 million metric tons.

Marad Announces \$9.46 Million in Shipyards Grants

The U.S. Department of Transportation's Maritime Administration (MARAD) recently announced \$9.46 million to help improve 12 shipyards in 10 states. The grants,



Robertson & Grieg

provided through the Small Shipyard Grant Program, foster efficiency and modernizations that allow shipyards to compete more effectively in the global marketplace. Acting Maritime Administrator Paul 'Chip' Jaenichen made the announcement at Jeffboat, LLC, located in Jeffersonville, Indiana. MARAD received 113 grant applications requesting \$96 million in assistance, exceeding the \$9.46 million available for the grants. The



Farr



Jaenichen

grants fund a variety of projects including infrastructure improvements and equipment upgrades. Jeffboat, LLC, received an \$845,817 grant which will allow it to adjust the width and orientation of one of its vessel lines, helping the facility to enhance efficiency. A complete list of shipyards receiving grants is at: http://www. marad.dot.gov/documents/Grant_ Awards.doc



Volvo Penta D13/16 Marine Diesel Engines

Volvo Penta brings heavyduty power with state-of-theart Tier 3, in-line six-cylinder diesels with electronically controlled unit injectors, twin-entry turbo and intercooler. The engines produce high torque at



low RPM and low emissions levels – important qualities in a workboat. The D16 is a rugged workhorse for larger vessels, with power ratings ranging from 501 to 751 hp. The D13 engines, with power ratings of 400 to 700 hp are available as a propulsion system (D13 MH) or as a marine genset (D13 MG). The D13 can run Volvo Penta IPS steerable pods, straight-shaft drives or water jets.

www.volvopenta.com/us

Clean Hybrid Technology Gets EPA Verification

Clean hybrid technology, already proving its value today, has received verification from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). The EPA verified the XeroPoint Hybrid Tug Retrofit System (XeroPoint) pioneered by Foss Mari-



time and Aspin Kemp and Associates (AKA). The rigorous EPA verification process ensures the XeroPoint hybrid system is an effective choice on any U.S. harbor tug seeking to meet the nation's highest environmental standards. The ports of Long Beach and Los Angeles and the California Air Resources Board also have partnered with Foss and AKA on the XeroPoint hybrid retrofit system.

www.foss.com

Voith Propulsion for Fireboats

Voith will provide Voith Schneider Propellers and turbo couplings for two fireboats designed by Robert Allan Ltd. for the Port of Long Beach. The vessels are being built by Foss Maritime, with delivery scheduled for both in 2014. Designed for operating speeds of



13 knots the design is based on the Voith Water Tractor principle. The fireboats will be equipped with two Voith Schneider Propellers, VSP 26GII/165 AE45, each in the vessel. The relatively short VSP blade length allows the fireboats to enter shallow areas to perform onshore firefighting, without compromising safety.

www.voith.com

Scania's Marine Engines Ready for EPA Tier 3

Scania has retained all performance benefits found in the Tier 2 Scania engine, and improved them to comply with legislation for Tier 3. The Scania Marine engine range for EPA Tier 3 in-



cludes enhanced environmental performance, increased power, and unchanged fuel consumption. The engine range consists of a 13-liter Inline six and a powerful 16 liter V8 for both marine propulsion and marine auxiliary applications. EPA Tier 3 emission standards come into effect on 1 January 2014 for 75 kW to 3000 kW engines, and 1.2 to 2.5 liters of displacement per cylinder.

www.scaniausa.com

John Deere Power Systems

John Deere Power Systems manufactures and markets diesel engines to



meet marine customer needs in commercial and recreational applications worldwide. John Deere PowerTech marine engines are built for power, reliable performance, long life, fuel efficiency, quiet operation, ease of maintenance and simplified integration. The John Deere lineup of propulsion engines offers power ratings from 56 kW to 559 kW (75 hp to 750 hp). John Deere also supplies generator-drive and auxiliary engines to the market. Engine models are available in every required emissions level. www.JohnDeere.com/marine

MAN 32/44CR Units to Power Offshore Construction Ship

MAN Diesel & Turbo has won an order to supply the main gensets for a multi-layer vessel newbuilding, recently commenced by Lloyd Werft Bremerhaven AG. The



Ceona Amazon will be equipped with $2 \times 9L32/44CR + 4 \times 8L32/44CR$ main gensets, providing a total output of 28MW. The 32/44CR has gained a strong foothold in the offshore market due to its second-to-none power and SFOC. MAN Diesel & Turbo reports the new order as being the third significant 32/44CR order the company has secured in the offshore market this year alone.

www.mandieselturbo.com

High Speed Ferry Powered by Wärtsilä Waterjets

Wärtsilä has provided waterjets for the world's fastest ferry. In addition to two of its LJX1720SR axial waterjets, Wärtsilä has also supplied an advanced propulsion control system for the 'Francisco'.



Wärtsilä's waterjets incorporate a high level of efficiency, with compact dimensions enabled the waterjets to be installed within the ferry's transom, thus saving valuable space. Wärtsilä's Lipstronic 7000 propulsion control system for maneuvering the vessel gives effective, reliable control of all the waterjets and is very easy to use. Designed in accordance with IMO regulations, it fulfills requirements of leading classification societies.

www.wartsila.com

Torgeedo Electric Engines Power Tour Boat

No visit to the Oklahoma City Zoo feels complete without a cruise aboard the popular Safari Voyage, a guided boat tour on tranquil Zoo Lake. Thanks to



a recent conversion to Torqeedo Cruise 4.0 engines, the zoo's fleet now delivers dependable, uninterrupted service for the nearly one million guests annually. The zoo cruise relies on two 40' x 12' pollution-free electric boats, each with a 50-passenger capacity. The demands of heavy commercial usage resulted in significant engine overheating and dependability problems. The recently installed Torqeedo Cruise 4.0 models solved the zoo boats' issues. www.torgeedo.com

Build Your Own ATL FueLocker

Aero Tec Laboratories (ATL) is offering their world-renowned custom fuel bladder services to the yachting community. ATL's series of FueLocker fuel bladders provide a vital auxiliary fuel source that allows yachts to reach exotic destina-



tions without the burden of their vessel's limited fuel capacity. ATL realizes that deck space is extremely valuable. In most instances, standard deck mounted rigid tanks are cumbersome and simply consume too much space. When not in use, all ATL bladders are completely collapsible which makes for effortless transport and compact storage. www.bootbladders.com **Emsys Selected for Scrubber Monitoring Applications**

Emsys, the laser based emissions monitoring system from US technology firm W R Systems, Ltd. (WR), have now been selected as the compliance monitor system on 5 differing scrubber types. The Emsys system uses laser sen-



sor technology with which exhaust gas is measured in the same form as in the stack and not conditioned, cooled or dried. The laser allows accurate measurements of emissions at low gas temperatures with high humidity present in the exhaust stream. Significant benefits of the technology are based around the elimination of consumable spare parts and regular maintenance.

www.emsysmarine.com

Krill Systems Bunkering System Software

The advanced, Krill Bunkering System software (KBS-100) can be ordered as a separate stand-alone system, incorporated into an existing Krill system, or



ordered as part of a larger Krill VFMMS system. Krill Bunkering System uses OIML/MID approved mass-measuring meters to minimize inaccuracies found in two and three phase HFO transfers. Flow Rate, Temperature and Density are displayed in real time and a display area shows the total volume of bunkers delivered, ticket number, start and stop times. Back-flow oil is measured as a negative and reflected as bunkers not having been delivered.

www.krillsystems.com

New STAUFF Mini Water Vac Cleans Oil Continuously

The STAUFF Mini Water Vac purifies hydraulic system oil, eliminating water, gas and particulate matter, dehydrating and cleaning most types of oils such as lubricating, hydraulic, transformer, and switch oils while it neither removes nor alters oil additives. The water removal process is based on pure vacuum evaporation in-



side a vacuum chamber at a maximum temperature of +65 °C / +149 °F. Solid particle removal is achieved through a STAUFF Systems Micro Filter. The Mini Water Vac offers protection against malfunctions, breakdowns and system failures, while reducing oil consumption and oil disposal. www.stauffusa.com

S3 Smart Sulphur Switch

The S3 system is able to always blend and adjust two fuels to desired sulphur content as well as documenting sulphur content, enabling monitoring and control of sulphur emissions. The primary market for the S3



Smart Sulphur Switch is for vessels that occasionally need to enter an ECA. The secondary market is for vessels, for example ferry operators in the Baltic who choose to install scrubbers that cannot handle more than 2% sulphur content due to space considerations. These operators can freely purchase the cheapest available HFO and blend down.

www.insamarine.com

Pettit Launches Hydrocoat Eco

Pettit has launched the latest product in the Hydrocoat line up, Hydrocoat Eco. Incorporating Pettit's self-polishing, water-based, ablative technology with an organic biocide,



Hydrocoat Eco combines a slime fighting inhibitor with multi-season protection. Pettit's innovative technology replaces the harsh solvents found in most bottom paints with water. With no copper to cause galvanic corrosion issues, Hydrocoat Eco is the perfect choice for bronze IPS and jet drives, outdrives and outboard motors. Hydrocoat Eco will not lose effectiveness when removed from the water. Hydrocoat Eco is available in five colors.

www.pettitpaint.com

Jotun Introduces Resilient Antifouling Coating

Jotun has launched SeaLion Resilient, a high performance marine coating based on epoxypolysiloxane technology. Jotun's anti-fouling coating includes a compound of resins and hardeners that provides highly resilient hull



protection. When combined with Jotun's proven Fouling Release Coatings (FRC) technology, the epoxy-polysiloxane in SeaLion Resilient prevents settling of organisms on the hull and produces a glossy, smooth surface optimized for owners seeking to reduce costs related to dry-docking and maintenance. Resilient is a biocide-free coating and has low VOC emissions, making it a sustainable coating solution.

www.jotun.com

Hartzell Quality with New Powder Coat Booth

Hartzell Air Movement is now offering powder coated products The addition of a new paint booth will increase



product consistency and quality control. This new process is also safer on the environment compared to liquid paints since it does not contain any solvents. Powder coating is universally accepted and specified as the Best Available Control Technology (BACT) to reduce air pollution. Hartzell Air Movement is a manufacturer of industrial air moving solutions to a variety of markets throughout the world. The company manufactures in Ohio, Indiana, and Singapore.

www.hartzellairmovement.com

Hempel Coatings

Hempel Coatings, a world leader in Marine and Protective Coatings, develops and produces high standard coatings with the same consistently high quality since it was established in 1915. Hempel provides protection for all types of marine vessels. Hempel's coatings and its Fouling Control



series are a Class-A solution, and Hempel offers the latest technology in fouling release guaranteeing fuel savings and less CO2 emissions. Hempel's network of stock points, Coating Advisors and Sales Professionals are strategically placed in the world to ensure that they are always able to satisfy customers with the optimum quality and service.

www.hempel.us

Nyalic Coatings

Nyalic is a clear, ultra-thin resin coating. Widely used on workboats to protect metal, fiberglass, painted surfaces, plastics, and electrical and mechanical connections from salt, chemicals and UV damage, a properly applied coating



gives a minimum of 3 to 5 years of protection, generating cost savings in maintenance. Nyalic is an ideal surface protectant for highly moist and corrosive environments. Designed to withstand extreme temperatures, it is also a non-conductive polymer coating, effective in preventing corrosion failure of electrical components. Nyalic performs at film thicknesses as low as 5 microns and does not cause heat build-up.

www.nyalic.com/marine

Thermal Coating Company Penetrates Marine Market

Tri-State Coating And Machine Co., Inc., began operation in March 1987 servicing the marine industry. TSC has become one of the world's largest producers of hard-coated liner sleeves. TSC



knows the abuse that workboats, push boats, and tug boats endure from dirty, brackish, and corrosive salt water calls for liners that are a cut above the rest. Let TSC handle all your tail shaft liner needs. If you have a need that requires qualified personnel and you wish to discover savings while achieving optimal running time, TSC can be your solution.

www.tscminc.com

Ecospeed Coating System

Ecospeed is an impermeable **ECOSPEED**[®] and extremely tough underwater hull coating system that lasts the lifetime of the vessel and permits cleaning whenever needed during a vessel's sailing life without damage to the coating. The coating's surface texture will even improve over time with regular in-water hull maintenance. This keeps the hull at its smoothest and results in a major saving in fuel. The decrease in fuel consumption thus obtained contributes to the reduction of carbon footprints, and the fact that Ecospeed is a 100% non-toxic technology makes this system extremely environmentally benign.

www.hydrex.be

Fathom's FREE Guide to Vessel Lubricants

Fathom have launched a brand new, free pub- FOCUS lication series for the maritime industry. The inaugural edition, entitled Fathom FOCUS: Choosing the Optimum Lubricant Solutions for Your Operation is a practical guide that gives



operators and managers crucial support in understanding how they can reduce vessel operating costs and improve lubrication performance. At over one hundred pages in length, this comprehensive publication critically and comprehensively examines lubrication solutions, from the formulation and chemistry of the products to optimization methods to the current status of the market and regulatory pressures.

www.fathomshipping.com/the-guides

AVEVA: 3D Laser Scanning Improves Shipyard Efficiency

AVEVA has published a business paper - 'On the Beam: How 3D laser scanning technology brings new opportunities in ship refitting and conversion'. In this paper, AVEVA examines how rapid, accurate and non-intrusive 3D laser surveying can increase shipyard capabilities to meet the



coming surge in demand for ship conversion and refit projects. Early availability of detailed and accurate 3D surveys from laser scan data enables shipyards to plan the project, design the refit and procure materials ready to begin work as soon as the vessel reaches the repair dock. www.aveva.com/onthebeam

Sea-Fire's Triton 8 Alarm Panel

With commercial vessels, being able to efficiently pinpoint the source of fires enables quicker response. The new Triton 8 Fire Alarm Panel from Sea-Fire is an addressable system enabling up to 256 detectors or manual call points. Reporting not only smoke or fire, but potential hazards

such as short circuits, the Triton 8 bears DNV Type and ABS Design approvals. The system's 8 loops have 32 configurable zones.



This system is superior to traditional two-wire, zone-based alarm panels, reducing the amount of installation wiring. www.sea-fire.com

Nv Charts 'Virtual Chart Shop' Web Site

Nv Charts announces the launch of www.nvcharts.

com, a new interactive web site and e-commerce site for all of the company's charting and navigation products, customer service, and all things



'Nv'. The new website features an improved homepage design, cleaner layout of page content, and an intuitive and consistent site-wide navigation system. It is also accessible through a wider range of web browsers and devices, including mobiles and tablets. The new Nv Charts App, a simpleto-use Free app for iOS and Android mobile devices can be downloaded directly from the new web site, with digital chart regions for the App available at only \$10 per region. www.nvcharts.com

JonRie's ATS (Auto Tow System)

The new ATS (Auto Tow System) offers a Constant Scope Tension Limiting device which relieves tension on the tow line and then reclaims back to its original set scope point. The ATS provides for centenary (line sag) displays, real distance between the tug



and tow, alarm points if the tow is too close, too far away or about to disconnect with the package providing GPS set on the tug and tow. If the Tow is lost the GPS will give its location to the tug in enough time to reconnect. JonRie uses no open gearing and no clutches as all operations are independently driven.

www.marinewinch.com

Perko's Adjustable LED Interior Light

Boasting efficiency and low operating temperature, the Perko Swivel Berth Light makes an ideal choice for illumination of any marine cabin. The Perko Fig. 0609 Swivel Berth Light features stainless steel mounting brackets and



aluminum and stainless steel housing construction. The diffused cover delivers eye-friendly illumination over a large area. In addition, the housing swivels, allowing the user to adjust light direction to suit a variety of activities, including reading. The light itself comes in white or white/ red LED options. Perko makes all its products in the USA. www.perko.com

Brennan Industries Introduces Instrumentation Catalog

Brennan Industries, Inc., a leading international supplier of hydraulic fittings and adapters, introduces a new instrumentation catalog for its complete line of instrumentation fittings. The new catalog has all Brennan instrumentation tube fit-



tings and their specifications in one place and includes tubing selection guides, tube-working pressure tables, sizing charts and other helpful information for selecting the right fittings for each application. Brennan instrumentation tube fittings provide leak-proof, torque-free seals at all tubing connections and eliminate leaks in instrumentation, process, pneumatic, hydraulic, gas and other tubing systems. www.brenngninc.com

Blue Adds Map Overlay Features to SkyRouter

Blue Sky Network has announced several new map overlay enhancements to its cloud-based fleet management solution, New SkyRouter. The overlays include third-party weather feeds, localized traffic information, as well as an overlay for oil and gas lease block data in the Gulf



of Mexico and customer specific overlays such as pipelines or power lines. These enhancements can be combined with existing asset tracking information to improve a single map views. Operators can now manage assets and routing in near real-time based on changing conditions leading to improved fleet efficiency and safety.

www.blueskynetwork.com

Mustang Survival Launches New Ocean Commander

Mustang Survival has launched an improved Ocean Commander immersion suit; the first immersion suit to receive Transport Canada, MED, and SOLAS approvals. The new Ocean Commander (Model #OC8003 HR) is constructed of a high visibility fluorescent yellow-green shell material, up to four times more detectable in rescue conditions than other common suit colors. The



suit is feature-laden an easy full-length zipper, neoprene wrist seals and removable neoprene mitts. The Ocean Commander is also lighter and more durable than conventional neoprene suits, providing unhindered mobility for both work and abandonment procedures.

www.mustangsurvival.com/visibility

Ferguson Group announces a range of Zone 2 Workshops

The Ferguson Group has introduced its new DNV 2.7-1/ EN12079 Zone 2 workshops. Both 3m and 6m workshop modules are fitted with Zone 2 electrics and lighting with workbench, vice and caged shelving. The 6m workshop features a manual internal lifting



crane, which can extend to 1m outside the module and a Zone 2 air conditioning system is available as an optional extra. Both modules are lined and insulated for Zone 2 use with the safety of Durbar anti-slip flooring. The 6m workshop comes fitted with a single personnel door to provide easy access.

www.ferguson-group.com

Climax BW3000 Automated BoreWelding System

The BW3000 Auto-BoreWelder from Climax Portable Machining & Welding Systems is an automated welding system designed to attach directly



to several of Climax' boring machine mounting fixtures, allowing a single setup for both welding and machining operations. These automated welders offer precise, highquality, and uniform welding performance for bore repair; while decreasing weld time. Precise, uniform welds also mean less wire is consumed which reduces costs, and there is less need for rework compared to hand welding. Available for sale or rent, training on this and other Climax machine tools are is also available.

www.climaxportable.com

Bestobell Valves for High-speed LNG Ferry

Bestobell Valves, has supplied valves to what has become the fastest LNG (liquefied natural gas) fuelled ferry ever



built. The specialist cryogenic valve manufacturer produced 70 globe, check and thermal relief valves, which were supplied to Chart Ferox, which manufactured the fuel system for the ferry. Bestobell Valves has enjoyed a long working relationship of over 20 years with Chart Ferox, a company which specializes in the manufacture of cryogenic storage vessels. The vessel has reached a recordbreaking speed for a ferry of 66 miles per hour.

www.bestobellvalves.com

New Hobart Flux-Cored Wires

The newest addition to the Hobart family of welding wires, the Hobart FabCO 70XHP gas-shielded flux-cored



wire, offers low fume generation rates to help improve operator comfort and high deposition rates that help increase productivity. The new wire complements the FabCO TR-70 and FabCO RXR wires. Together, the three wires provide a high level of performance. The FabCO TR-70 wire is best suited for all-round performance, while the FabCO RXR wires offers greater performance for welding through mill scale and rust. The FabCO 70XHP wire is designed for use in shipbuilding, maintenance and repair.

Heavy Duty Wiper Motor from Schmitt & Ongaro

Visibility in all conditions is essential and Schmitt & Ongaro knows that a boat's windshield wipers are only as ef-

fective as the motor that powers them. The company's new Heavy Duty Waterproof Wiper Motor comes packed with features that ensure dependable, trouble-free operation, at an economical price. Living up to its heavy duty description, the wiper motor produces impressive torque, when driving a wiper arm and blade. Waterproof to IP 66 ratings and CE certified for safety. The Heavy Duty Waterproof Wiper Motor is available in 12 and 24V versions.

www.schmittongaromarine.com

Hella Floodlights for any Job

Workboats require illumination that withstands the harshest marine environments. Hella marine specifically addresses commercial needs



with its new ultra heavy-duty AS 5000 LED floodlight. This 5000+ lumen LED lamp provides effective and dependable illumination while drawing only 60 W, or 5 amps at 12V and 2.5 amps at 24V. Unlike some warmer halogen lighting, the 5700K color temperature reduces eye strain and fatigue and gives users the option of either a wide or narrow light distribution pattern, and uses a rugged Grilamid lens. The Floodlight is backed with a five-year warranty.

www.hellamarine.com

The M7000 Portable Marking Solution

With ProPen's M7000 stand-alone micro-percussion marking gun, there is finally an easy way to permanently mark parts of all types and even hard-to-reach parts. The



M7000 also excels by its marking performance and unparalleled ease of use, in particular thanks to its built-in touch screen. Marketed under the ProPen brand, the M7000 is a

www.marinelink.com

portable system. Using micro-percussion technology to indelibly mark text, logos, timestamps and even 2D codes on parts for accurate traceability, it offers added value to industries such as Oil and gas, shipbuilding, and military equipment.

www.propen.com

Saint-Gobain Abrasives, Inc.

Saint-Gobain Abrasives, Inc. has introduced Norton Finium abrasive microfinishing film rolls for precision applications. Norton Finium products, positioned



in the "Best" tier of Norton film products, are designed with a new, patented topside resin system alongside two new backing types and an innovative grit size color coding. This combination is specifically engineered to deliver high material removal and exceptional surface finish uniformity, while positioning Norton Finium film products as the most advanced in the market. These microfinishing film rolls are used in powertrain polishing operations in the marine, small and very large engine manufacturing operations.

www.saint-gobain-northamerica.com

Positorq Oil Shear Marine Duty Tension Control Brakes

Positorg oil shear tension control brakes from Force

Control Industries provide simple, precise torque control over the entire speed range, even down to 0 rpm. Operational speeds are controlled without chatter, stick slip or torque variation. Torque is controlled



by pneumatic or hydraulic actuation pressure and is independent of speed. Positorq Oil Shear brakes operate with noise levels below 50 dB and are ideal for tension control applications such as anchor systems, mooring winches, and other applications requiring smooth payout control, as well as drawworks, capstans, conveyors, and hoists.

www.forcecontrol.com

Cortland Company's Plasma®12-strand single braided rope

Cortland Company's Plasma 12x12 is a 12-strand single braided rope in which each of the 12 strands is, in turn, a 12-strand rope. This patented construc-



tion addresses most critical properties of fibers, to provide high strength translation efficiency for larger ropes. The design allows for long lay lengths, making the rope more flexible for bending applications, easier inspections and a rope that can be quickly spliced using standard 12 strand splicing techniques. Cortland recently delivered a three-part Plasma® 12x12 mooring line configuration for the Battleship TEXAS. Cortland delivered the solution in less than a week. www.cortlandcompany.com



2014 Editorial Calendar

ISSUE	EDITORI	AL		BONUS DISTRIBUTION		
JANUARY	Tug Boat Technology Market: Training & Education			Arctic Technology Conference Feb. 10-12 – Houston, TX		
Ad Close: Dec 12	Technical: Product:	Arctic / Cold Weather Operation Winches, Ropes & Cranes	าร	PVA/Maritrends Jan. 18-21, Houston, REGIONAL FOCUS: Gulf Coast		
FEBRUARY		Patrol Craft Annual	ASNE Day Feb. 20-21 – Arlington, VA			
Ad Close: Jan 15	Market: Technical:	U.S. Coast Guard Outboard / Thrusters & High-Sp	eed Propulsion			
	Product:	Fire & Safety Equipment				
March	Fleet & Ve Market:	essel Optimization Naval Architecture & Design	CMA Shipping 2014 March 17-19 – Stamford, CT			
Ad Close: Feb 13	Technical: Product:	Propulsion & Emissions Manag Water Treatment & Technology		AWO Spring Convention & Meeting April 1-3 – Washington, DC		
April		Report: Construction & I	Repair	Workboats Exchange April 13-16 – Bonita Springs, FL		
Ad Close: March 13	Market: Technical:	Push Boats & Barges Marine Communications	MarineElectronics.com	Sea-Air-Space		
Au Olose. March 15	Product:	Oil Pollution: Prevention & Resp	oonse	April 7-9 – National Harbor, MD		
ΜΑΥ	Offshore /			OTC Houston May 5-8 – Houston, TX		
	Market: Technical:	Fire, Patrol & Escort Craft Maritime Security		SeaWork June 10-12 – UK		
Ad Close: April 15	Product:	Interior Outfitting / Design / HV	AC			
JUNE		& Marine Construction		HiperCraft Show		
	Technical: Product:	Salvage & Response Marine Training Facilities		June – Virgina Beach, VA		
Ad Close: May 15	Special Section	on: Marine Photo Contest		REGIONAL FOCUS: Great Lakes		
JULY		n Technology	MaritimePropulsion.com			
Ad Olecce June 12	Market: Technical:	ATB Technical Trends Deck Machinery & Cargo Handl	ing Equipment			
Ad Close: June 13	Product:	Marine Coatings & Corrosion Co	ontrol	REGIONAL FOCUS: East Coast		
August		Narket Leaders				
	Market: Technical:	Passenger Vessels & Ferries Navigation & E-solutions	MarineElectronics.com			
Ad Close: July 15	Product:	Safety & Prevention				
SEPTEMBER	Inland Wa					
_	Market: Technical:	Specialty Workboat Missions Cordage, Wire Ropes & Rigging	ſ			
Ad Close: Aug 14	Product:	Inland Boat Builders				
OCTOBER		e Products & Boats – 20	14	SNAME Oct. 22-24, Houston		
	Market: Technical:	Security Workboats On Board Communications	MarineElectronics.com	ShippingINSIGHT Stamford REGIONAL FOCUS: Inland Rivers		
Ad Close: Sept 15	Product:	CADCAM Software				
November	Workboat			International Workboat Show		
	Market: Technical:	Lubricants, Fuels & Additives Pumps, Pipes & Valves		Dec. 3-5 – New Orleans, LA Clean Gulf Dec. 2-4, San Antonio		
Ad Close: Oct 15	Product:	Marine Propulsion	MaritimePropulsion.com	REGIONAL FOCUS: U.S. West Coast		
December		Spill Response				
	Market: Technical:	Software - Fleet Management SATCOM for Workboats		* The publisher reserves the right to alter this calendar. All features		
Ad Close: Nov 15	Product:	Workboat Supplier's Guide		are subject to change in light of industry trends and developments.		

Post Your Resume for Free • Energize Your Job Search @ MaritimeJobs.com

Maritime Jobs.com

The Maritime Industry's Leading Employment Website. For more information contact: Jean Vertucci at vertucci@marinelink.com

MASSACHUSETTS MARITIME ACADEMY

Founded in 1891, the Massachusetts Maritime Academy is the nation's oldest and finest co-ed maritime college. The Academy prepares young women and men for exciting and rewarding careers on land and sea. Our graduates have been at the very top of seagoing, engineering, environmental, and international business professions.

POSITIONS AVAILABLE

Marine Transportation Lab Technician Engineering Faculty, Chemistry Faculty Sea Term Coordinator

The Academy is located in Buzzards Bay at the mouth of

the scenic Cape Cod Canal and is a special mission college within the Massachusetts university college system.

For information about this positions and how to apply, visit the employment quick link on our web page at <u>www.maritime.edu</u>.

Massachusetts Maritime Academy is an AA/EEO employer Under-represented groups are encouraged to apply.

Bouchard Transportation Co., Inc.						
2nd Tug Mate Qualifications: • Minimum of a 200 ton Mate Near Coastal with Radar Observer, TOAR, STCW and VSO endorsements • TWIC • GMDSS operator/maintainer a plus						
Asst Engineer Qualifications: • Degree from Merchant Marine Academy or 3 year's experience working on tugs of at least 2,000 HP • MMD DDE 1,000 to 4,000 HP • STCW • TWIC						
Tankerman AB/Cargo Mate <u>Qualifications:</u> • Minimum of a AB Tankerman PIC (BARGE) • STCW • TWIC						
Send all resumes to personnel@bouchardtransport.com Or Fax to 631-390-4966						

Find a Mariner.com

Professional Mariner Directory * Advanced Mariner Search * Post Maritime Job Listings * Accept Applications www.FindAMariner.com



Interactive Media Performance and Campaign Tracking

Give your online advertising real IMPACT, an exclusive tracking tool for online advertisers.



Online reports and response data:

Browsers Platforms Desktop / Mobile Countries

Take control of your campaignonly from New Wave Media.

Track your banner ad exposure in real time, with an easy interface

Access a complete report of your Eblast campaign's success.

Impressions Clicks Click Through Rate Unique IPs

Total Emails Sent Opened Emails Links Clicked

Available for all online/email advertising programs, only from New Wave Media. For more information, contact your representative, or call our offices: (212) 477-6700

VESSELS FOR SALE / BARGES FOR RENT

TUGS/BARGES FOR RENT BARGES SIZED FROM 8'x18' TO 45'x120' ALSO "SHUGART" SECTIONAL BARGES "TRUCKABLE TUGS" HERE

Smith Brothers Inc., Galesville, MD 20765 (410) 867-1818 www.smithbarge.com



We buy barges, ships, and other marine vessels and structures for scrap. We adhere to the highest ES&H standards. Serving the rivers and coasts of the U.S.

AMELIA • BROWNSVILLE • HOUSTON • MOBILE • MORGAN CITY • NEW ORLEANS

CALL 800 - GO SCRAP

Get essential maritime business news - direct from industry leaders

www.maritimeprofessional.com









www.geoshipyard.com

4817 South Lewis St. PO BOX 9622 New Iberia, LA 70586-9622

Phone:(337) 367-1541 Fax: (337) 364-7493

Survey Boats Patrol Boats Crew/Supply Boats Pilot Boats Passenger Ferries Seismic Boats Push/Tug Boats

Building superb vessels since 1979 Email: david@geoshipyard.com

SAFE FLEXIBLE LIQUID STORAGE * HEAVY DUTY FUEL BLADDERS

STANDARD OR CUSTOM SIZES

ENGINE COOLANT RECOVERY

COLLAPSIBLE & EASY TO STORE TEMP. GRAY & BLACK WATER STORAGE

NEW PRODUCTS



www.marinefuelbladders.com / www.arm-usa.com Aircraft Rubber Manufacturing, Inc., 1550 NE Kingwood Ave, Redmond OR 97756 800-433-6524 SIMPLE. RUGGED. RELIABLE **KIENE** Cylinder Pressure Indicators for measuring diesel engine Sea Water Intake Filters firing pressures... Easy to use - simple and reliable **Strainers and Screens** Reduce maintenance costs. 866-265-0502 Improve engine availability. Use to balance cylinders. Yankee Wire Cloth Products, Inc. Pinpoint engine Problems. 221 W. Main St., Optimize fuel consumption. • Fits any standard indicator valve West Lafayette OH 43845 Recommended and used by majo Fax: 740-545-6323 engine builders Minimal investment to monitor engine condition www.maritimefilter.com Contact us now for more information. ne: 1-800-264-5950 Fax: 630-543-5953 www.kienediesel.com E-mail: info@kienediesel.com DIESEL ACCESSORIES INC METAL CORE Thermax **IPRO** ARBORITE & FIRE PROTECTION B-15, C, A-60 INTERIOR JOINER PANEL SYSTEMS ⊛ CERTIFIED by SOLAS, IMO, FTP CODE, EU MED, USCG, TRANSPORT CANADA PANEL SPECIALISTS, INC. Terry Mannion, Marine Divison Manager www.panelspec.com Sales & Production Sales Tel: (410) 963-1160 3115 Range Road sales@ThermaxMarine.com Temple, Texas 76504 Tel: (254) 774-9800 Inventory in the USA ready www.ThermaxMarine.com for immediate shipment

> THERMAX PANELS Non-Combustible, Non-Toxic

www.marinelink.com

www.dawest.com

Fax (360) 378-3315 (24hr line)

Marine News 125

NEW PRODUCTS





Designed to dig into the bottom and achieve holding power 10 times its weight at 3:1 scope To hold boats, docks, nav. aids, nets, cables, aquaculture pens. One Ib. of Dor-Mor can replace 10 lbs. of concrete.

Dor-Mor, Inc. P. O. Box 461, Claremont, NH 03743 PHONE/FAX 603-542-7696 www.Dor-Mor.com info@Dor-Mor.Com

HONEYCOMB PANELS

Aluminum Honeycomb Joiner Doors Type I - Type IV doors

Extruded Aluminum Joiner Doors Type A - Type P Stile doors

Class C Approved Panels Water Closet Partitions





Honeycomb Door

WHITING CUSTOM LAMINATED PANELS

Extruded Alum Door

Phone: (716) 542-5427 Web: www.whitingdoor.com Email: RayHackett@whitingdoor.com



Tank Tender THE original PRECISION TANK MEASURING SYSTEM! Accurate tank soundings have never been easier when one TANK TENDER monitors up to ten fuel and water tanks Reliable non-electric and easy to install.

HART SYSTEMS, INC. www.TheTankTender.com (253) 858-8481 FAX (253) 858-8486





PORTABLE DIESEL <u>EMERGENCY</u> <u>PUMP</u>



DIESEL AMERICA WEST with over 25 years of experience offers a QUALITY ocean service, emergency de-watering transfer - trash pump that is portable rugged - & light weight.

#304 Stainless Steel Frame (1" welded sq. tube)
Heavy Duty "Non-Metalic" Trash Pump End
Seal is Severe Service s/Steel & Viton Shaft Sea
YANMAR 5 & 7 H.P. Diesels, Aircooled
2" x 2" or 3" x 3" N.P.T. + 42 P.S.I. Max
Heavy Duty Vibration Isolators
Long Life Marine Components Throughout

A Serious, Portable, Saltwater Service Emergency Pump Diesel America West Inc. P.O. Box 968, Friday Harbor, WA 98250 Phone (800) 343-7351 or (360) 378-4182 Fax (360) 378-3315 (24hr line)

www.dawest.com

NEW PRODUCTS

PROFESSIONALS



Deckplate experience behind every design

www.maritimepropulsion.com

www.marinelink.com

Marine News 127

860.536.0009

ADVERTISER INDEX

Pag	e# Advertiser Website	Phone#	Page	e# Advertiser	Website	Phone#
42	Advantec Global Innovations www.advantecglobal.com	(604) 626-0538	106	JMS Naval Architects & Salvage Engineers	www.jmsnet.com	(860) 536-0009
47	AER Supply www.aersupply.com	(281) 474-3276	67	John Bludworth Shipyard, LLC	www.jbludshipyard.com	(361) 887-7981
91	Ahead Sanitation www.aheadtank.com	(337)237-5011	63	John Deere Power Systems	www.johndeere.com/marine	Visit us online
75	All American Marine www.allamericanmarine.com	n (360) 647-7602	15	Jotun Paints	www.jotun.com	(800) 229-3538
108	Aluminum and Stainless, Inc www.aluminumandstainless.com	n (337) 837-4381	69	Kloeckner Metals Corp	www.kloecknermetals.com	(678) 259-8895
24	AXXIOM Manufacturing Inc www.SchmidtAbrasiveBlasti	ng.com	57	Kluber	www.klubersolutions.com	Visit us online
44	AZZ Galvanizing Services www.azzgalvanizing.com	Visit our website	13	Kohler Power Systems	www.kohlermarine.com	(877) 910-8349
54	Baier Marine	(800) 455-3917	63	Konrad Marine	www.konradmarine.com	(715) 386-4203
97	Baldwin Filter	(800) 822-5394	5	KVH INDUSTRIES	www.kvh.com	(401) 847-3327
31	Bay Shipbuilding www.bayshipbuildingcompany.com	(920) 743-5524	69	Kvichak Marine	www.kvichak.com	(206) 545-8485
71	Bollinger Shipyards, Inc	n (985) 532-2554	37	Louisiana Cat	www.louisianamachinery.com	(866) 843-7440
107	Breaux Bay Craft Please call us at	(337) 234-6110	108	Mariner's House	www.marinershouse.org	(617) 227-3979
1	Brunswick Commercial & Gov. Products, Inc www.brunswickcgp.com	(386) 423-2900	107	Markey Machinery	www.markeymachinery.com	(206) 622-4697
85	Buhin Corporation	(888) 364-9836	103	McDonough Marine Services	www.mcdonoughmarine.com	1(800) 227-4348
83	Burger Boats	(920) 684-1600	76	Metal Craft Marine	www.metalcraftmarine.com	(800) 410-8464
73	C & C Technologies, Inc	Visit us online	89	Metal Shark Aluminum Boats		(337) 364-0777
105	Centofanti Marine Systems, Inc Please call us at	(724) 438-7666	55	MJP Marine Jet Power AB		Visit us online
		855-MY-CLARION	80	Moose Boats		(866) 466-6673
	•	855-MY-CLARION	95	MOP's Marine License Insurance		
47	Continental Underwriters Ltd www.cultd.com	(985) 898-5300	39	MTU		Visit us online
77	Cross Technology	(336) 725-4700	82	Mustang Survival-USA		Visit our website
50	CS Unitec			÷	-	(615)442-1300
		(800) 700-5919	91	Nabrico.		
C2	Cummins Mid South LLC www.cumminsmidsouth.com	(80	New York State Canal Corporation		(518) 471-5349
11	Cummins, Inc		56	Norsafe As		+47 37 05 85 00
79	CWF Hamilton Jet	(425) 527-3000	50	North River Boats		(541) 673-2438
83	Cygnus Instruments		38	NREC Power Systems	•	(985) 872-5480
33	David Clark Company		7	Patterson Company		(800) 322-2018
76	DeFelskowww.defelsko.com	(315) 393-4450	C4	R.W. Fernstrum		(906) 863-5553
85	Delta Wave Communications, Inc www.deltawavecomm.com	(985) 384-4100	87	Ribcraft USA, LLC	www.ribcraftusa.com	(781) 639-9065
35	Eastern Shipbuilding Group www.easternshipbuilding.com	n (850) 763-1900	87	Rustibus		(832) 203-7170
48	Engines Incwww.enginespower.com	(870) 268-3700	75	Schuyler Rubber Co	www.schuylerrubber.com	(800) 426-3917
64	Essi Corporation www.essicorp.com	(337) 837-3774	97	Selco USA	www.selcousa.com	(770) 455-9110
71	Euro Marine Ltd www.euromarineltdpatrolboats.com	n (954) 663-2821	32	Senesco Marine	www.senescomarine.com	(401) 226-1042
51	Gencorp Insurance Group www.gencorp-ins.com	(401) 884-7800	89	Separ of the Americas LLC	www.separfilter.com	(954) 523-9396
97	Gladding Hearn www.gladding-hearn.com	(508) 676-8596	74	Silver Ships	www.silverships.com	(251) 973-0000
86	Glendale Boat Works, Inc	n (281) 452-7146		SUNY Maritime College	•	(718) 409-7341
81	Global Marine Power www.globalmarinepower.com	n (713) 640-9300	91	Superior-Lidgerwood-Mundy, Corp	www.lidgerwood.com	Visit us online
107	Grand Bahama Shipyard Limited www.grandbahamashipyard.com	n (242) 350-4000	113	Tampa Yacht Manufacturing, LLC	www.tampa-yacht.com	(727) 954-3435
68	Great American Insurance www.gaic.com	(212) 510-0135	53	TideWater Marine	www.tdw.com	(504) 568-1010
49	Gulf Copper	(713) 522-4912		Tradesmen International	www.tradesmeninternational.com	ı(440) 349-3432
77	Halimar Shipyard www.halimarshipyard.com	(985) 384-2111	73	Tri-State Coating & Machine Co, Inc	quotes@tscminc.com	(800) 477-4460
65	Hannay Reels	(518) 797-3791	СЗ	Tuflex Rubber Products LLC	www.tuflex.com	(813) 870-0390
93	Hawboldt Industries	(902) 275-3591	107	Tutor-Saliba	www.tutorsaliba.com	(818) 362-8391
45	Hempel Coatings (USA) Inc www.hempel.com	(936) 523-6000	25	United States Marine Inc	www.usmi.com	(228) 679-1005
27	Honda Marine	(678) 339-2600	41	Volvo Penta Americas	www.volvopenta.com	Visit our website
3	Hornbeck Offshore		43	Ward's Marine Electric	www.wardsmarine.com	(954) 523-2815
97	Hydraulic Marine Systems www.hydraulicmarinesystems.cor		36	Washington Chain		(206) 623-8500
81	Intercontinental Engr. & Mnfg. Corp www.intercon.com	(816)741-0700	59	Waterman Supply.		(310) 522-9698
115	International Workboat Show	(800) 454-3007	95	Weeks Marine.		Visit us online
61	Inventory Locator Service	(901) 794-5000	9	Wing Inflatables		(707) 826-2887
29	J.A. Moody Inc	(610) 647-3810	20	ZF Marine	÷	(425) 583-1900

The listings above are an editorial service provided for the convenience of our readers. If you are an advertiser and would like to update or modify any of the above information, please contact: productionmanager@marinelink.com



Insist on Tuflex Rubber Flooring for Your Fleet

- Superior sound dampening
 - Unparalleled durability
- Ease of installation and maintenance
 - Slip resistant and nonporous
 - Cushioned support under foot
- Also proudly offering IMO Certified products



"All our customers appreciate the sound absorption of Tuflex."

> - *Jim Tabur -*Quality Shipyards (A Tidewater Company)

"We've used Tuflex for 10 years. We've not had one problem."

Mike O'Connor

Surface Systems, Inc





Tuflex Rubber Products, LLC Sports & Marine Division World Trade Center Tampa Bay 1101 Channelside Drive, Suite 244, Tampa, Florida 33602 U.S.A. T: 800.770.6008 | E: marine@tuflex.com

ENGINEERED COOLING SOLUTIONS.

HILLING THE AND THE AN

GRIDCOOLER Keel Coole

OVER 65 YEARS COOLING THE MARINE INDUSTRY

R.W. Fernstrum is committed to providing long-lasting, quality cooling systems. Our engineers work with you to custom design a solution that meets the needs of your vessel and operating conditions.

WEKA Boxcooler

Tranter® Heat Exchangers



fernstrum.com

906.863.5553 sales@fernstrum.com